VI.
VII.

AGENDA
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS
Buechner Room, 1st Floor
Arlington Heights Village Hall, 33 S. Arlington Heights Rd.
Arlington Heights IL 60005
July 14, 2025
7:00 PM

CALL TO ORDER

ROLL CALL OF MEMBERS

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
A. ZBA Minutes 6/9/25

B. 1106 W. Rand Rd/60 W. Revere Dr. - Findings 6/9/25
C. 130 S. Kennicott Ave. - Findings 6/9/25

D. 109 N. Stratford Rd. - Findings 6/9/25

E. 118 S. Mitchell Ave. - Findings 6/9/25

F. 308 N. Patton Ave. - Findings 6/9/25

OLD BUSINESS
NEW BUSINESS
919 S. Vail Ave. - ZBA25-012

819 N. Highland Ave. - ZBA25-018
1319 N. Salem Blvd. - ZBA25-020

106 S. Windsor Dr. - ZBA25-021

mo o w »

513 N. Douglas Ave. - ZBA25-022

OTHER BUSINESS
PUBLIC COMMENT

Anyone wishing to speak on a subject not on the Agenda may speak at this time. Please limit
your comments to three minutes.

VIII.

ADJOURNMENT

Page 1 of 133



Persons with disabilities requiring auxiliary aids or services, such as an American Sign
Language interpreter or written materials in accessible formats, should contact the Health &
Human Services Department, at 33 S. Arlington Heights Road, Arlington Heights, IL 60005,
healthmail@vah.com or 847/368-5760.
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ZONING BOARD

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS OF A MEETING
BEFORE THE VILLAGE OF ARLINGTON HEIGHTS
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

OF APPEALS

RE: 130 SOUTH KENNICOTT AVENUE - ZBA #25-006
(CONTINUATION FROM 4/14/25)

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS had before the Village of
Arlington Heights Zoning Board of Appeals taken at the Arlington Heights
Village Hall, 33 South Arlington Heights Road, 1st Floor, Buechner Room,
Arlington Heights, lllinois on the 9th day of June, 2025 at the hour of

7:00 p.m.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

BENJAMIN JAFFE, Chairperson
FRANK PORTERA

JEFFREY SELBKA

THOMAS DRAKE

ALSO PRESENT:

DEREK MACH, Development Planner

DAN OSOBA, Planner

DARKO BOJIN, Assistant Planner

HANNAH SAED, Village Legal Representative

LeGRAND REPORTING & TRANSCRIBING SERVICES
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CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, we're going to call tonight's meeting to order
for the Zoning Board of Appeals. We will next move to our roll call.

MR. OSOBA: Commissioner Portera.

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: Here.

MR. OSOBA: Commissioner Selbka.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Here.

MR. OSOBA: Commissioner O'Connor.

(No response.)

MR. OSOBA: Commissioner Lanaghan.

(No response.)

MR. OSOBA: Commissioner Drake.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Here.

MR. OSOBA: Commissioner Siavelis.

(No response.)

MR. OSOBA: Chair Jaffe.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Here.

Okay, next will be the Pledge of Allegiance.

If everyone could stand and rise, face the back corner of the room?

(Pledge of Allegiance recited.)

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, next we need to approve the minutes from
the May 12th meeting.

Has everyone had an opportunity to review those? If so, did they find
any errors?

(No response.)

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Is there a motion?

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Move to approve.

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: Second.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: All in favor?

(Chorus of ayes.)

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: All opposed?

(No response.)

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, we're going to go over the hearing
procedures, so just give us a minute. We're going to walk through kind of again the order
of operations for how these meetings run.

So, first, as | mentioned a couple of moments ago, a quorum. So, if
there's less than six members present, there is an option to the petitioner to continue the
meeting, because it takes four affirmative votes to approve a variance regardless of the
number of Board members in attendance. If denied, a petitioner cannot reapply for a
whole year. So, there are four us, which means you must go four of four in approving
votes.

Second, the variation hardship. So, when you completed your
packets, you were asked to explain the four elements necessary to establish in order for
the Board to be able to grant a variation. Those are:

1. That the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be
compatible with the existing uses and zoning of nearby property;
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2. That the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances which may include the
length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned,;

3. That the proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of this chapter;
and finally,

4. That the variation requested is the minimum variation necessary to allow
reasonable use of the property.

A variation shall be permitted only if the evidence, in the judgment of
the Board of Appeals, sustains each of the four conditions enumerated. So, we say this
with each meeting and it's worth repeating, the onus and responsibility is on the petitioner
to explain all four of those. They need to be concise; they need to be to the points that
were outlined in the packet and what | just covered. So, please keep that in mind as we
do have a very full agenda this evening.

Order of operations. So, the Chairperson will open the agenda item
and provide any introductory remarks if necessary. We'll receive a presentation from the
Staff which is a brief overview of the project and the variance request. At that point, the
applicant will present its case in favor of zoning relief by way of documents or testimony.
The applicants and any witnesses testifying must be sworn under oath and must state and
spell their respective names for the record.

Public comment. Members of the public may speak on the
application. Speakers must be sworn under oath and state and spell their name clearly.
Anyone who has formally registered in advance of the hearing as an objector should be
permitted to speak first. Objectors must complete a form to be provided by the
Department of Community Development and submitted to the Director of Community
Development no later than 4:30 p.m., five days before the scheduled date of the hearing.

A registered objector may cross examine the applicant or their
witnesses. Registered objectors are also not restricted to the time limit for public
comment. Any person who is not formally registered as an objector may speak at the
hearing but must limit their comments to three minutes. The Chair may, in his or her
discretion, alter the maximum time provided the public commenters provided that the
maximum time is applied to all speakers.

The applicant may make a closing statement and may present any
follow-up testimony or evidence. The applicant will then rest their case. The Board will
then move to deliberation and make a motion to close public testimony by voice vote. The
Board will deliberate and vote on the matter.

All ZBA final decisions must be in writing. If the agenda packet does
not include a draft final order that is acceptable to the ZBA, then a substantive motion
should be to direct Staff to prepare an appropriate final order for approval at a subsequent
meeting.

There is an agenda item for public comments. If anybody has
commentary that is not related to the petitions on the agenda, they may speak at that time.
At that point, we will adjourn.

Anything else?

(No response.)

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, we have a continuation from a previous
meeting, so we're going to start with Old Business. That is 130 South Kennicott Avenue,
ZBA Case #25-006, continuation from April 14th, 2025.
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Are the Petitioners present?

MR. HIMELMAN: We are.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Will you both state your names and address for
the record?

MS. ALBARELLO: Margherita M. Albarello, 130 South Kennicott Avenue,
Arlington Heights 60005.

MR. HIMELMAN: Harold Himelman, 130 South Kennicott Avenue, Arlington
Heights, lllinois 60005.

(Witnesses sworn.)

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Staff report.

MR. MACH: Thank you.

At the April 14th, 2025 Zoning Board meeting, a motion was made to
continue the hearing for 130 South Kennicott until the June 9th of 2025 meeting. Since
the April hearing, the Petitioner has provided an amended petition which is part of the
Zoning Board's packet.

The Petitioner is requesting a 554 square-foot variance from Chapter
28, Section 6.5-7 to allow an accessory structure with a size of 854 square feet instead of
the maximum of 300 square feet.

Thank you.

MR. HIMELMAN: Gentlemen, good evening. Harold Himelman here. So,
our petition seeks a variance that's very, very minimal in relation to the entire structure that
we built in the backyard. Now, | see that you gentlemen have the packages, but | don't
see the Pdf photographs that were attached to our petition?

MR. OSOBA: Everything has been uploaded.

MR. HIMELMAN: Okay, good.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: These are my personal notes. You can refer to
the screen.

MR. HIMELMAN: Sure, and we have colored photos as well.

So, first, let me go through the four requirements. One is that, and
some background information first. We've lived in the home since 1992. We've done
significant work on the home. More specifically, in 2007, we renovated the entire house,
and then did some other work along the lines. Then, last year, we began work on the
outside, the backyard of the house, to create a pavilion and a pergola.

All along, it was our intent, and we did comply with any issues, any
guestions that were raised by the Village. We of course had various discussions,
electrical, engineering, plumbing. We had run gas lines. We've passed all the
inspections. There was a stop work order, it's in the petition, a temporary stop work order,
but that related only, only to the shed. It had nothing to do with the variance that we are
seeking tonight.

The variance that we are seeking relates to the slats that we want to
run from the pergola, the slats will be the pergola. It is the pavilions, we have two
structures, two pavilion structures, the slats will run across the two pavilions. The need for
these slats is so we can run electricity from one pavilion on the south to the pavilion on the
north.

Prior to constructing the pavilions, there was underground digging so
that we can connect electricity to the pavilion on the south end, which was done. So, we
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have lighting in that south end pavilion. We anticipated having lighting on the north end.
The lines that were created and that were dug underground on the south end we hoped
would be extended through these slats, through the pergola, to the north end just to give
us more lighting, to have nicer aesthetics.

That would require, from what | understand, the variance that we are
seeking. What we did not know is that had we just created this structure, the pavilions,
and attached it to the house, we wouldn't even be here. We wouldn't have the need to be
here because it's now come to, we've come to understand that that structure, the pavilion
would be one part of the house, it would be an extension of the house. We didn't do that
because we were concerned that if there were any issues with regard to the roof of the
house, it's now 17 years old, then we would have to not only replace the roof but replace a
portion of the pavilion structure that we've created.

So, right now, all we are asking for is to just build the slats in between
the pavilions, the north and the south end, so we could have lighting, electricity and
lighting in the north end, which will be aesthetically more pleasing as well. It would pose
no hardship to anyone who lives in the area. They wouldn't even be able to tell the
change that we are seeking, that we've done, if the members allow us to make that
change.

So, the hardship that was created or would be created if we are not
granted the variance is that we would have to then dig underneath the north end to run the
electricity to that north end portion, the north end pavilion part. We've already, | just want
to emphasize that when we sought a permit for the property, the Village passed us initially.
We then began work on the property, creating the pavilions that we are discussing and
everything else that we've done there, including the shed, including the fireplace, et cetera,
after considerable sums were expended. At no time were we told that we would need to
seek a variance petition. Had we known that, things might have been different. So, in any
event, that's the basis for our seeking the variance.

Now, | have to add that while there are Objectors here tonight, there
are people here also, and people who are not here who contacted the Village to express
their pleasure with what they saw that we were doing. All along, it was my understanding
that what we are doing, improving our house, improving the property would be very
pleasing to everyone. Apparently not. What we did was | thought, you know, something
that would be appreciated by all.

| have to add that since it was not appreciated by all, at no time were
we personally, either Margherita or I, contacted with any complaints, any comments even,
no questions, nothing. The first time that we understood there was an issue with regard to
the work that we were doing was when the Village received notice that there was an
objection or complaint, and we were of course given that notice of the complaint. That was
the first we knew of it. So, we've never actually spoken directly with the primary Objector
on this issue.

| have to add something important, that before we started this project,
we did speak with some of our neighbors, and in particular, the neighbor to the north, the
Silvados. We spoke with them because the work that was being done and that was done,
it's by the way about 95 percent or more completed, the work that was being done over the
past year or so was done on that north end which is adjacent to the Silvados' property.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Excuse me. This is mic’ed up, so please, no
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discussion in the back.

MR. HIMELMAN: So, all of the workers, wheelbarrows, workers, traffic, all
the work traffic was on the north end, which of course would disturb the Silvados' property
to some degree. They told us they were fine. Whatever issues arose as a result for the
damage to landscaping, we would resolve with them. So, no problems and no issues with
them.

So, let me just add, and Margherita can make her comments, it was
always our intent to comply with any issues that the Village raised, and we have. So,
frankly, I'm surprised that we're even here over what | think is a relatively small matter, but
that's my perspective.

MS. ALBARELLO: Yes, let me just go through the four elements of our
burden currently. So, we do state that the proposed use will not alter the essential
character. We've got a beautiful ranch home. It was built in 1957 in the Grant Subdivision.

It remains a beautiful land, a beautiful home. | must say that our house is probably one of
the most well-kept pieces of property on the entire block if not the best kept piece of
property.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: How large is the house?

MS. ALBARELLO: How large is the house?

MR. HIMELMAN: Just under 2,000 square feet.

MS. ALBARELLO: It's a three-bedroom house. The backyard is a large
backyard. The photographs that we provided to Derek reflect that the backyard remains a
very large, spacious backyard. So, that was the home.

There is the house right there.

If we could go back one, please, Derek?

That's the house. That's it with everything we've done thus far. You
don't see, there are no elevations. Nothing juts up above the original roofline, et cetera.

So, as Harry pointed out, the Village, we submitted our original plans
for the permit. The Village asked for some additional information, and you see that at
Exhibit 3 of our packet. On June 13 of 2024, the Village asked for a resubmit, and in item
4 which is on page one of that exhibit, the Village said indicate on the plan the location of
the proposed pavilion with dimensions, provide proposed pavilion structures' farming, it
says farming, they meant framing, framing plan, elevations, height, and importantly,
distance from the existing house, depth of the 12-inch sono-tube below grade and
spacing.

So, Verdi Designs, our contractor, submitted another drawing, and
that's Exhibit 1 of our packet. On page one of that exhibit, you'll see Pavilion 1 which is the
pavilion to the south, you'll see Pavilion 2 which is the pavilion to the north, and then you'll
see the wood beam slatting. The slatting, if you go back there, thank you, you can see the
pavilion. The one on the right is the pavilion to the north, that's the Silvados' home going
to the left, and then you've got the pavilion to the south which is to the right. Those double
doors are the doors into the back of our house. The dining room is immediately to the left;
the kitchen is immediately to the right.

So, the drawings show that the slatting, we call it slatting, Derek is
using the term pergola, we'll use the term pergola, is not a solid structure. It will, if the
variance is granted and as was shown on the drawings that we submitted, it's slatting
reaching from pavilion to the south to pavilion to the north. The electrical that runs to the
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pavilion to the south will be supported by those slats and also hidden by the slatting.

But in any event, Verdi Designs submitted the re-drawing of the
plans, indicating that that slatting will not be structurally attached to the house. After Verdi
submitted that drawing, the permit was granted. As a result of the permit being granted,
Verdi moved forward with all of the hardscaping, the trenching, the laying of the electrical
work, et cetera. It was thereafter that the stop work order was issued.

So, now here we are, as Harry said, asking for a variance. If we were
to attach the pergola to our roof, we believe that creates a hardship, and that's because of
storms in the area. We're all familiar with the microbursts that we get in Arlington Heights.

If we structurally attach the slatting to the roof of our house, we reasonably believe that it
will cause damage to the roof of the house eventually. It will also cause damage to the
pergola.

We've taken very good care of our house. We will need a new roof
probably within the next handful of years. If we have to attach the slatting to the roof of the
house, we're going to have structural issues that are going to be created both with the roof
of the house as well as with the pergola.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, you've mentioned, or I'm sorry, you, Sir,
mentioned another or a different hardship about an alternative about running power to the
north structure. | forget --

MR. HIMELMAN: That's what we're seeking to do is to run the power to the
north, correct, which would be where the covered --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: | thought you mentioned about running something
underground as an alternative.

MS. ALBARELLO: Yes, we'll have to do, we're going to have to do
trenching. The trenching that we did to run the power to the south pergola, we will have to
also do to run power to the north pergola.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: If the variance is not granted?

MR. HIMELMAN: Correct, exactly.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: How much is that?

MS. ALBARELLO: It will cost, the estimate we've gotten from Verdi Designs
is approximately between another $8,000 to $10,000. The hardscape that you see as well
will have to be dug up. So, it's damage to the hardscape that's been laid, it's the cost of
new trenching, it's the cost of additional electrical being run.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, you say that's between $8,000 and $10,000?

MS. ALBARELLO: He has given us an estimate between $8,000 and
$10,000.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Because that's what this Board is trying to assess,
if you're saying there is a hardship if this were not granted.

MS. ALBARELLO: Understood.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: That's estimated monetary outlay to you.

MS. ALBARELLO: That is expensive, right.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay.

MS. ALBARELLO: Yes, and | will say we as individuals, my husband is
retired, I'm close to retirement; we consider that to be a hardship.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay.

MS. ALBARELLO: Moving through the four elements, we just finished
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talking about the plight of the owner and due to unique circumstances. We next move to
the proposed variation being in harmony with the spirit and intent of the chapter. Yes, we
agree it is, because the variation stays in harmony with the spirit and intent of the chapter
as it maintains the character of the home, it maintains the character of the neighborhood.

As we say in the written petition, the slatting does not extend out
beyond the perimeter of either Pavilion 1 or Pavilion 2. It doesn't extend beyond the height
of either. It frankly won't be visible to anyone. Again, it's also not a solid piece, it's just
slatting. So, you've got a nice, you've got the elements that continue to come in, you've
got the light that continues to come in.

Then, lastly --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, tell us a little more about what your vision is
for the electrification. How is this going to be lighted? How bright is it going to be? Where
are all the lighting fixtures going to be located?

MS. ALBARELLO: Well, they are going to be located where the lighting
presently is, it would be identical to where the lighting is in Pavilion 1 which is the southern
pavilion. What we have there is we have four recessed canned that, and the lighting just
comes down directly. It's not, you know, spread out or anything like that.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Is it switched or is it dimmed?

MS. ALBARELLO: Itis switched.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, it's either all on or all off?

MS. ALBARELLO: No, no. ltis, there would be one switch for the south
pavilion and one switch for the north pavilion.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: But the bulbs themselves are not dimmable, so if
you are out there and you turn the lights on, they're on whatever lumens you've selected
for your lighting?

MS. ALBARELLO: My understanding is that they are presently non-
dimmable, yes.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay.

MR. HIMELMAN: If | may, I'd like to show you, | know you've got the
package, if | can show you the colored photographs?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Sure. You have to submit it into evidence
afterwards. If that's your only copy --

MR. HIMELMAN: Afterwards? No, it's not my only copy so that's fine. So,
this will show you line one where we have the electric running. You can see right, you can
see --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: The four dots?

MR. HIMELMAN: That's right.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: | see it, okay.

MR. HIMELMAN: So, that's what we'd like to do on the north end.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, do you guys have any other questions?

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: No.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: No.

Hand that to Frank.

MR. HIMELMAN: 1| just want to emphasize, too, that with regard to the stop
work order, | think | mentioned it, and I'll emphasize that that was as to the shed. | think
the Village said that the shed needed to be, the shed roof needed to be smaller than it
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was. We complied, we did what the Village asked and we were allowed and permitted to
continue with our work except for the issues that we are addressing here tonight. That
was the only issue that arose. So, the shed, bottom line, has nothing to do with why we
are here.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: And, Derek, you can confirm that?

MR. MACH: I'm sorry, can you repeat that? | was --

MR. HIMELMAN: Well, my last comment was, Derek, that the shed has
nothing to do with the issues for which we are here tonight, the variance that we are
seeking.

MR. MACH: That's my understanding.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay. All right, you guys don't have any other
guestions?

All right, I think there are some Objectors, so if you can take a seat?

MR. HIMELMAN: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: | think what the sequence of events is the
Objector will make their case, and then the Petitioner will have an opportunity to respond?

MS. SAED: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay.

MS. ALBARELLO: And may I ask a point of -- may | ask a question?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Yes.

MS. ALBARELLO: So, we have people who are here, neighbors who are
here who would like to comment, who are not objectors who would like to comment on the
work that we've done.

Can you please tell us when will they have an opportunity?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: They will be able to speak after the Objector
makes their case and after you have the opportunity to respond to the Objector's case. |
will, given where we're at, they will definitely be limited to three minutes.

MS. ALBARELLO: Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, thank you.

So, we have one Objector or two?

MR. MACH: Two Objectors.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, so which one is going first? Does it matter?

MR. ROHDE: I think it would be me.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, and we'll both swear the Objectors in, too,
correct?

MS. SAED: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, can you state your name?

MR. ROHDE: My name is Joe Rohde.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: And your address?

MR. ROHDE: I'm at 138 South Kennicott.

(Witness sworn.)

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay.

MR. ROHDE: Okay, well, thank you for letting me get a chance to speak
tonight. | will tell you that when | heard about the project that Harry and Margherita were
going to do, | was initially excited about the fact that they were doing it. | did have two
concerns; one was drainage, and the other, would there be any negative impact on my
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property value. | think those are pretty standard things that would happen, okay?

| am the person that they're talking about has not talked to them, and
| will tell you why. We have had continuing problems with drainage with the neighbors to
the north of us. I'm on the west side of Kennicott, they're just north. They are slightly
higher than me and | am slightly higher than my neighbors. There have been times in the
past where my neighbors, at the front of their house, have angled their downspouts right at
my house, not toward the street like most neighborly people do, angled right at my house.

| have tried to speak to the man of the house over there about would
you please angle that toward the street. He got, to me, defensive, huffy, lawyerly, and he
said the street goes down that way, | have every legal right to aim this at your house. I'm
like, okay, | guess we won't be having too many discussions about drainage.

When this project started and --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: And to confirm, that neighbor is located where?

MR. ROHDE: 130.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: 130 South Kennicott? Okay.

MR. ROHDE: Right, so we're having like, okay, I'm trying to have an adult
conversation, that didn't end well. Then this project started, okay, and | would like to point
some things out on the Board here because | think they're important.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: And you know we have to take a picture of this
because this is unusual, right? To enter this into evidence, typically we have, things are
part of the packet or we have copies, something like this.

MS. SAED: We could take a photo. I think the last time we said we'll keep a
physical copy and so we can record it somehow. | guess that would be a photo, but as
long as we have some evidence of this image of what's going on.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Yes, | think that would be my concern.

MS. SAED: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: That depending on how this goes, | just want to
make sure that everything is properly documented --

MS. SAED: Right.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: -- and there's some sort of physical evidence.

MS. SAED: Correct.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay.

MR. ROHDE: So, | have several comments about things. This is obviously
their site plan from their architect. There's a couple, you know, obviously, there is the
pavilion, this is the house right there. You can probably see that | have a couple of points
of interest on this matter.

So, their project started on August 1st, 2024. The project starts on
the morning of Wednesday, August 7th. | awake to having my neighbors dig a 65-foot-
long trench from the corner of their house behind the shed over to here and over to here.
My thing broke, but it kind of goes like this, okay?

They're digging the trench. | called Village Hall, and | said | thought
you guys said there is no change to the drainage on this project. | talked to a guy, Richard
in the Engineering Department, he said you're right, I'm looking at the plans now, there is
no change to the drainage.

Really? 1go, well, they've got workers next door that are digging a
long trench.
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In fact, Derek, can | ask you to put up a picture? This would have
been, Derek, this is going to be from the first set.

MR. MACH: Okay.

MR. ROHDE: 051. Thank you.

So, I'm talking on the phone with Richard, he says, Mr. Rohde, you
are mistaken. There is no change to the drainage on this project. I'm looking at the plans,
no change to drainage.

| go, well, they got workers over here and they're digging a trench. |
got other pictures that | could show you, but this is a pretty clean one. | said, well, I'm out
here taking pictures, you might want to come in and join me.

Richard came out with somebody else. He goes into the neighbor's
yard. Just so you know, this picture was taken, right here, and I'm sorry, | don't want to be
poking you in the eye at all but, okay. This is me standing in my yard facing east, there is
a trench right there and that guy is at the end of the trench, okay?

That is 65 feet long. The intention of that trench was to take the
water from his house, send it all the way around here and dump it out there. | think most
of you know there is a downspout ordinance in this town that you can have an
underground downspout and there is a limit. There is a limit on how far you can put your
downspouts. That answer is 10.

| had that confirmed by Patrick and Richard who both came out to my
house, okay. They see this, they go over to the neighbor's house, they see that trench.
Not only that, right by that guy's foot, | don't know if you can see it, there's another emitter
right there. That's what this is, right there. You see where the dirt is kind of cut out there?

It's right there.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: I guess, I'm sorry, I've got to ask. How is this
related to the specific petition about connecting the two code-compliant structures?

MR. ROHDE: Okay --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Because, I'm sorry, this is what this Board is
assembled to do, to rule on petitions that are being submitted.

MR. ROHDE: Right.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Now, if there is something going on here that ties
to that, | would ask that you get to that quickly.

MR. ROHDE: It does, and it's coming, it's coming.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: | sort of have another question here.

MR. ROHDE: Yes.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: They said they were doing entrenchment for, to
lay electrical cable.

MR. ROHDE: No. No, that's why I'm trying to go fast, okay, guys? But this
is a 65-foot-long trench that they dug. Why did they dig that? Because for the last decade
or so, and by the way, they had no permit to do this, none. The two engineers told them
that you have to fill that in, and they did.

The reason they were doing this is, for the last decade, they have
been taking the downspout water from the same area, running it straight 40 feet
underground. Again, the rule is 10, but the rules, somehow they don't use permits.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: So, the engineers stopped that?

MR. ROHDE: The engineer talked to them and said you have to bring that
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back into compliance.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Okay, how is that relevant?

MR. ROHDE: Let me do the next one.

So, now this is August 7th, they've had to fill that trench in. This was
unpermitted. This they did years ago, no permit. Okay, so they now unofficially know that
the limit is 10 and they can go about this far out.

Okay, let's go over to the north side of the house. This is there, go
over to their yard, it's still there 27 feet away. So, they've been told that you can't do this,
they know the rule, and they're still doing this. In fact, one of their pictures that they had up
on that thing, | could take that thing and show it to you. They're still doing this.

They don't pay attention to permits. They don't ask for permission,
they just do it. That was my experience at the very beginning of this project, okay?

So, after having the discussion five years ago where Mr. Himelman
got huffy with me, | find out what do you mean they've been doing this for a decade?
They've been doing this for a decade. Where do you think that water goes that gets sent
there? It goes to the people to the west of them and it comes to me. This is not natural
drainage.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: So, why is this important to this variance?
Because all of this, if they, honestly, and I'm not making any judgments on this, if they are
improperly directing water, the remedy is to go to the Building Department and make a
complaint. So, the only issue we've got is whether these two pergolas, whether a variance
should be granted. Certainly, if there is some damage to your property --

MR. ROHDE: And there has been, my shed is destroyed. My shed has
rotted out. My shed is right here.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: No, no, no. Some by the construction of the
pergolas, if there would be some damage arising from the construction. So, all this sort of
improper drainage that you're alleging that | have no ability to make a determination on,
you have to, if you really think there's a problem, you have to go to the Building
Department and make a complaint there about the drainage. The thing is how are these
two pergolas affecting your property?

MR. ROHDE: Okay, you may note that this one here, this used to be legal,
it used to be 10. My neighbors, instead of building something to the allowed 300, they
decided to build something that's 854 feet.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Right.

MR. ROHDE: Which is why they said we've got to get the water past it.
They didn't get a permit, they didn't ask for permission.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: For the drainage ditch?

MR. ROHDE: It's an underground, if you say this thing is legal, the
downspout was down on the ground, under, and it's supposed to be limited to 10 feet up
out of the ground.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Okay.

MR. ROHDE: They don't do that.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: You can make that complaint somewhere else.

MR. ROHDE: They're just like we need to get this out over there.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: But what I'm saying is you have to make that
complaint somewhere else because an improper downspout is not in front of us. We just
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don't have jurisdiction to consider that.

MR. ROHDE: Okay, let me tell you where the, okay, let me just say where |
think the connection is for this Zoning Board.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: All right.

MR. ROHDE: They are here in front of you tonight. | got the letter from
Harry, you know, so the sign goes up. | thought this project was done and | long forgot
about it. The sign goes up in late March, | get this letter, okay? It says we're requesting
the following variations.

I'll summarize it. This basically says we acknowledge the rule is 300,
so there's no doubt.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Right.

MR. ROHDE: These buildings that are separate in the backyard need to be
300. They want not 310, not 320, 854, and | go something like you have got to be kidding
me. I've been calling last year about this entire project. This is massive. This shed, they
call this a shed, make sure you're clear about thing, 10 feet high, 14 feet wide, and what |
see is a billboard. They erected it three feet from my lot line, not in the corner of the yard.
They put another patio around it that is well over 300 square feet at the base, okay? So,
they have paved over their yard.

So, they are talking about ambience and it's all in character with the
neighborhood. Could we put up --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Excuse me.

Derek, two questions. One, to the best of your knowledge, is the
shed code compliant?

MR. MACH: They did bring the shed into compliance, yes.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, so again, sir, | know you're an Objector, but
we really need to understand, what is your specific reasoning and logic behind why. The
petition that is being brought before this Board, which to Mr. Selbka's comment, is very
narrow in scope, | don't mean to sound like a bureaucrat but we are Arlington Heights
citizens just like you, we are volunteers. So, these other issues that you are raising need
to be addressed directly with the Village. We are only here tonight, all of us are only here
tonight to talk about the petitions that are being brought forth by all of these property
owners.

So, I'm going to give you one more go at this. If you can bring your
logic as to why these two petitions should be denied, we'd like to hear it. You were going
to say?

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: No, Derek, I just wanted to know, the Petitioner
had said that if they connected the pergola to their main structure, it would be code
compliant, correct?

MR. MACH: If the, yes, if it's structurally attached to the home, then it's
reviewed with respect to the setbacks for the home and it would be considered part of the
home.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: So, this is not a permeable area case at all.
This is a case about the fact that it's disconnected essentially, correct?

MR. MACH: Correct.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Thank you.

MR. MACH: The impervious surface coverage is in compliance.
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COMMISSIONER SELBKA: The impervious is in compliance, okay, thank
you. I'm sorry, go ahead. | apologize, gentlemen.

MR. ROHDE: I'm sorry if | got off track, but | had been asked earlier about
why | can't be talking to my neighbor because they don't talk about drainage with me.
That's why | took those points up.

This, let me make sure we're clear what this is. My neighbors have
wanted to build a pavilion like this. This is a side shot with three group sections, flat, flat
and a pergola in the middle, with eight beams and a 35-foot-long base, 22 feet in depth, 10
feet high. They've always wanted this. If they had gone to the Village, if there had been a
meeting of the minds with the Building Department, | am 100 percent sure they would
have said you cannot build that. That is 854, we have a rule in this town and it's 300.

What | have found out in the last week, and this just came to light and
I'm shocked that why is this only getting to me now that this thing has been going on for 10
months, there was evidently some major confusion when this was approved on 8/1/24.
The Village evidently saw the plans that were delivered, assumed that it was going to be
attached to the house and applied those rules. After they started building for 10 days, it's
always been the intent of my neighbors to have this be a separate thing in the yard which
has a completely different set of rules. It's now a separate building subject to this, and it's
not even close, it's 854. So, that would have never been allowed. Only after they started
building, they get from August 2 to August 10, something happened and all hell breaks
loose because the Village is saying, whoa, you didn't attach it to the house like you said.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Well, wait a minute. Was it the fault of the
Petitioners that the Village assumed that? Did the Petitioners, do you have evidence the
Petitioners misled the Village?

MR. ROHDE: That's a great question.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Or is it that the Village assumed something
that maybe wasn't exactly, correct?

MR. ROHDE: That's a great question. Let's look at what their architect put
together, okay? And you almost have to look carefully at this. South pavilion, north
pavilion, and the proposed pergola. That proposed pergola in there, | challenge you to tell
me that doesn't touch the house. In the Petitioner's thing that they put forth, the 26 pages,
there's two more exhibits. Both show that those touch the house.

So, they're trying to say that they relied on the Village, that the Village
approved this. Well, the Village relies on the Petitioner and their architects to deliver
accurate drawings that make it sure that there is no confusion. The concept of a major
project like this starting, and one side thinks it's attached and one side thinks it's out in the
yard, | find this shocking. | mean, someone is building a bridge and someone else is
building a tunnel? Come on!

This is all going on next to me. They don't even know what they're
building. I'm convinced, and you can ask anyone from Engineering, that if they had perfect
knowledge that this was going to be separate in the yard, they would have never had one
shovel in the ground.

So, they got the thing started, and something happened between
August 1 and September 4th because there's a new set of drawings on your own website.
It showed this original thing that they think got approved had this pergola roof going
almost all the way to the house, right, the next one is blank. | have a handout to that; | can
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show it to you. So, something happened where the Village said you can't do this because
we've now discovered that you intend it to be out in the yard. So, to me, the Village is
doing their job.

The Village, boom, stop work, time out, we have to figure out what
you're doing here. This is supposed to be, you know, this is supposed to be attached to
the house and you've got it out in the yard, okay? So, in theory, the Village could have just
told them take that out, we didn't approve that, okay, but they reached some kind of new
reconciliation where they got something similar to this built without this new roof.

The next item that's right here, this is what they built, two of these
without the middle roof. So, this is twice now the Village has said you can't do this. You
can't come in here and say you get 854 for outbuilding in your backyard. The limit is 300.
So, there's a mess here. People would, you can get on the same page on something that
simple.

The fix again reiterates you can't have this middle roof, and they
currently don't have it. So, what are they doing now? The Village, each one of these roofs
for the two pavilions they got are 289 square feet, just under. So, the fix was to try to get
this one, the fix was to try to get what they did. Even though this is on, this platform is still
854, but they're calling it two. If you want to overlook this thing, you'd be hard pressed to
say that that's two buildings. It's massive, okay?

Derek, can you put up that 151 picture?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, so | guess how many more points would
you like to make? Because we're talking about a lot of different things here. We have
other Objectors. I'd like to understand, what is your final point that you'd like to make?

MR. ROHDE: Okay, it would probably be this.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: And what is that?

MR. ROHDE: That is a pavilion.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: From where?

MR. ROHDE: On Campbell Street, two miles west of here, okay? That
pavilion is 30 feet by 28 feet. It's 840 square feet, okay. The ones my neighbors will have,
if you approve it, will be 854. That's in a public park and it has 19 benches under it. Theirs
would be 854 in the backyard of a three-bedroom house.

You could take a typical Cape Cod house in Arlington Heights, drop it
inside of that, and have room over on all sides. The thing that they're building, which
would have never been allowed if there was perfect information between the parties,
would never allow someone to build something the size of a three-bedroom ranch house in
the back of a three-bedroom ranch house. These are single-family homes, and that
complete structure that they will have if you say yes will be the size bigger than a three-
bedroom home, and then you also have the giant shed on my lot line.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Well, if they connected it to the roof, the Village
would allow it.

MR. ROHDE: Yes, and | know that's right, exactly, but they've been very
adamant and you saw that in their response, they don't want to do that. So, but that's not a
hardship, that's a choice, okay?

On their hardship matter, | find that to be just a very lame excuse. |
was here at the last meeting. | saw what they delivered to you guys. When they asked do
you have a hardship, | remember exactly what they said. They had three months to do it.
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They said, do you have a special situation, no. No special situation, and they don't.

They are using this electrical issue as a complete red herring to try to
apply pressure on you guys to give them the only large pavilion like that in town.
Everybody else gets stuck to the 300. Is that what Arlington Heights is about? We let one
couple, them, get this massive pavilion? It doesn't look like that and it looks nicer, | get it,
but that's the size.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: But this Board wouldn't exist --

MR. ROHDE: What?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: This Board would not exist if our citizens did not
present requests for variances for a number of different reasons. It is our responsibility to
assess all those on a case-by-case basis.

MR. ROHDE: Right.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Right. So, sometimes it's 300, sometimes it's not.

MR. ROHDE: Okay.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, would you like to make, I'm sorry, but you've
taken up a lot of time; | know there's other Objectors. The Petitioner has a right to
respond. We have people that want to make a public comment, and we have four
variances behind this one.

MR. ROHDE: Okay, I'll pack up and I think there's another Objector. Thank
you for your time.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Anything from the Board that would preclude this?

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: No comment.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay.

MR. BRAND: I'll get started while Joe cleans up. Do | need to --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: State your name, yes.

MR. BRAND: Eric Brand.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: And what's your address?

MR. BRAND: 139 South Kennicott.

(Witness sworn.)

MR. BRAND: I'm a life-long resident of Arlington Heights. I've lived in my
present address for 34 years, and within a few blocks on Kennicott Avenue for all of my 59
years. I'm familiar with the neighborhood.

Over those years, I've had countless friends and neighbors build
sheds, backyard patios, and do a variety of landscape projects and expansions. | myself
did a massive renovation and expansion of my home 25 years ago, and a subsequent
large patio project. All code compliant with no variance.

I've never seen a project quite like the Himelman's backyard
endeavor. Let me share an example. Out my back window, | have three neighbors with
adjoining lots and sheds on those lots. Those sheds are all set at the back of the yard,
they have gabled roofs, they're complementary to the home on the lot.

When | step out my front door, | see a 10-foot-tall gray box with an
essentially flat roof set three-foot off the side lot line, on a lot where if the shed was 20-foot
forward, it would need to be set back 10-foot.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: And, sir, you know that the shed is currently code
compliant?

MR. BRAND: | do, and I'll say it right here shortly. Give me five minutes and
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I'll be done.

Here's a black and white picture of the shed in the current petition,
but I don't think it does the view justice, so | got some colored photos here if anybody
wants to see a colored photo.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: And you're okay to submit them as they are?

MR. BRAND: Yes, absolutely.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, can we pass these around?

MR. BRAND: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Thank you.

MR. BRAND: | took this picture yesterday morning from my front porch.

Needless to say, as | observed the project evolve over the second
half of last year, | had concerns and spoke with the Building Department. | subsequently
browsed through the plans and read the Building Department feedback and inspection
results, et cetera. That documented history reinforced my general impression that this
project has pushed the boundaries of the code for accessory structures, impervious
surface, drainage, et cetera, and operated on the fringes of the rules and the process.

But to be clear, it's my understanding the project, as built, is
compliant with Village Code and it's completed its inspections. | also thought it was done,
but here we are again, getting asked by the Himelmans to go beyond the code to connect
two pavilions resulting in an 800 square-foot accessory structure, give or take, clearly
beyond the 300 square-foot limit.

Two months ago, we had a virtually blank petition, N/A for one of the
four required criteria for this Board. Now we have a 20-page petition, certainly more
consistent with what I'd expect from two experienced lawyers. This petition has new math
for square footage, 720 versus 856, the contrived hardship around connecting electric
from one pavilion to the other, predictions of redesign, demolition and reconstruction if the
pergola connection is not allowed, and some snapshots of other ranch homes on the
street.

This feels like a game.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: I've got a quick question. I'm looking at this
picture. Is that the picture of the shed that is the --

MR. BRAND: That is the shed.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Okay, and that's not in front of us. You cannot
see the pergola from your --

MR. BRAND: | cannot see the pergola from my house.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Okay.

MR. BRAND: It feels like a game, and | think it's indicative of the spirit of this
project from the start. We're continuing while stop work orders are posted, drainage
outlets moving around the yard, repeated inspections to get things correct, no
communication.

As to communications, Harry brought it up. On the day the shed
walls were joined up, | was staying in Joe's yard. Harry walked right past me; | called out
to him by name and he kept going. | haven't talked to him since with one exception. The
day he found out, I think it was probably the day after he found out | was an Objector on
this, he flagged me down, came across the street. | told him what | thought of his shed, |
told him | planned to be here and say my piece.
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| also didn't get the letter, maybe the post office lost it. I'm staggered
we're here considering reinforcing if not rewarding this behavior. This is a want, not a
need. As | explained before, the project is not consistent with the character of the
neighborhood. | think that train may have already left the station.

There's no unique circumstance or preexisting condition here. It's not
a corner lot, it's not a pie lot, it's just a backyard project. As near as | can tell, and | haven't
done the forensic analysis of all the documents in the history on this project, the
Himelmans were aware of this code compliance issue at some point last summer, into
August. There's been ample time to adjust. The work went on for months. They chose to
carry on.

| don't agree that this is a hardship. I'm sure it will cost something to
complete the missing connection, but in the grand scheme of a six-figure project, | just
don't believe that there aren't lots of options to make this connection.

The petition presents a binary choice between a non-code compliant
accessory structure and redesign, demolish and reconstruct. It's not a valid choice. |
suspect their contractors, if asked, could come up with a way to connect the electricity to
that pavilion and come up with a number of options, all code compliant and reasonably
priced.

This is a want, not a need. The code is the code. So, | ask this
Board to deny this request, restore my faith in the people and process that make the
Village | love a great place to live. Thanks.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Thank you.

For more of operations, does the Petitioner respond to the Objectors
or do we go on to other people who want to speak as non-objectors?

MS. SAED: The Petitioners should respond to the Objectors now before the
rest of the public comment.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, and again, | know a lot was said, but let's
try and be targeted in our remarks.

MR. HIMELMAN: Concise, all right. So, number one, most importantly is
the shed is not an issue, drainage is not an issue. We've passed inspection. We've done
everything the Village wanted us to do.

One of your toughest and best inspectors, I think it's Patrick Smith the
Engineer if I'm not mistaken; he was the one who inspected the drainage that we were
building. He was the one who talked to us about what we needed to do, and he also
talked to me personally about what | might consider doing. We did every single thing that
the Village wanted us to do and by way of suggestions that, if I'm remembering the name
correctly, Patrick Smith, that the engineer had suggested. We also, in addition to
everything else and all the moneys we expended, we also built a dry well in the back near
the shed just so it would drain even better and look even better, because aesthetics are
important.

With regard to the other issues that were raised regarding which
direction the drain lines are going, we did everything in accordance with what Engineering
wanted. We did everything in accordance with what the electrician wanted. By the way, |
think that the photograph that you saw of the trench, | don't remember that particular
trench but we did have trenching for gas lines, trenching for electric lines, and so that
might have been part of it as well. But the bottom line is that whatever needed to be done
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was done and more than needed to be done and we passed.

So, | have to just add a couple of other little things. At some point
after we received a pass from the Village, this issue regarding the slats or the pergola
arose, and whether the Village made a mistake, | don't know. It may have been the case
but it was addressed, and we did whatever the Village wanted us to do to address that
issue. There was no stop work order on the pavilions themselves. The only stop work
order that was issued was related to the shed, and that, as | mentioned in my initial
remarks, was because the shed roof line was too large and the Village wanted us to
reduce the size of the shed, which is what we did.

Now, each and every time we needed a permit, we got a permit. You
have photos now by both my wife and | as well as now from Mr. Brand, and it shows the
structure that was completed, the two pavilions as well as the slats that we needed, the
pergola that we want to create, which will have absolutely no effect on drainage, absolutely
really no effect on the square footage, because they'll be just slats and it won't be a solid
roof line.

| just have to add a couple of other things. With regard to what Mr.
Rohde said, at no time, for whatever it's worth, at no time did | get huffy with him about
anything with regard to drainage. He has his own issues with his own yard and drainage.
| won't address that because again that's not relevant to why we are here, but it's not our
issues because we've passed, in accordance with the tough and strict Village rules, all of
the requirements.

With regard to what Mr. Brand said, he mentioned to you when he
made his comments about the project that he had done, he and his wife had done some
years ago in creating what he himself termed a massive structure. That massive structure,
his house, when they renovated some years back, it's in our photographs, is not really,
does not comport with the look of the entire area where we live, the ranch homes where
we live. So, for him to complain about, you know, structures not looking, you know, in
accordance with what the Village Code requires is to an extent somewhat hypocritical.

The accessory structure that he talks about are just the slats, let's be
clear about that, and that's all we wanted to do. So, the slats, that's the pergola that would
attach the pavilion and that's all we're here for. It doesn't change anything for anyone. It
doesn't change anything as it relates to drainage.

We've done everything the Village wanted us to do. For that, | ask
that the Board grant us our variance.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: A comment was made by one of the Objectors; |
don't remember which one --

MR. HIMELMAN: I'm sorry?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: | said a comment was made by one of the
Objectors; | don't remember which one.

MR. HIMELMAN: Yes. Yes, yes.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Did you send letters out to the neighbors?

MR. HIMELMAN: Everybody, sure. Like, | think about 45 or so.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay.

MR. HIMELMAN: And they're here, so | assume that everybody received
them.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay. All right, so now if there's anybody who just
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wants to make a public comment, they can make it at this time?

MS. SAED: Three minutes, yes.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: And then the Petitioner also has the opportunity to
respond to that as well, right?

MR. MACH: That's my understanding, yes.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay. All right, so is there anybody in the
audience who would like to speak?

And it's just their name, we don't need them to swear in, address or
anything like that?

MS. SAED: They don't need to swear in.

MS. THOMPSON: I'm Judith Thompson; | live at 127 South Patton. Our
backyard is directly, you know, we face each other. Their land is higher than ours. Ever
since August and before, there has not been a problem with any drainage that we have
noticed, so that is a non-issue as far as I'm concerned.

We see the entire backyard. We don't look between the houses and
we don't look to the side. It is aesthetically very attractive. I'm thrilled that people are
starting to develop Arlington Heights' older neighborhoods and bringing them a little bit
more upscale. It's increasing the value of our homes. It's making it more desirable.

We have a split-level, theirs is a ranch. I look at that property from
my lower-level family room and all three bedrooms, and | do not find it an eyesore at all. |
would hope that you vote for approval.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, to confirm, you are in support, correct?

MS. THOMPSON: Definitely in support.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, thank you.

Is there anybody else present who would like to comment?

MR. MACH: Chairman, | do have one e-mail. | can read it to the record or

distribute it.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: It was in the packet, right?

MR. MACH: It was not.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Oh, okay. At this point, why don't you go ahead
and read it?

MR. MACH: We received the hearing notice for the home at 130 South
Kennicott. We live across the street at 107 South Kennicott. We've seen the
improvements in their backyard and find them attractive and a nice addition to the
neighborhood. The style is in keeping with the surrounding neighborhood.

We understand the pergola was designed in two parts to respect the
building regulations and we don't have any issue with connecting the two pergolas with
decorative timbers. As residents of Arlington Heights since 1971, we hope to see the
neighborhood improvements like the one at 130 South Kennicott. We hope you'll approve
it and look forward to seeing it finished.

Best regards. Tim McCarthy and Monica Arena, 107 South
Kennicott.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: And then there was also the letter of support in the
packet, correct?

MR. MACH: Correct.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, we have two Objectors and we have three
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neighbors who wrote their support for the petition, correct? One second.

MR. MACH: | believe it's two neighbors. One, | believe, provided e-mail and
spoke if I understand correctly.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: | thought there was one in the packet that was
online.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: That was her.

MS. SAED: It's the same neighbor.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Got it, okay, right. All right, after --

MS. ALBARELLO: May I make a --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: -- the public comments are done, you can have an
opportunity to respond.

MS. ALBARELLO: Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Hi.

MS. KRCMAR: I'm Heidi Krcmar; 131 South Kennicott, directly across the
street from the Himelmans. Their yard is lovely. They have done everything right. The
pergolas, yes, they are large, but they complement the yard, they complement the house.
The slatting that they want to do is nothing more than just putting some lights up. So, |
don't think that this is an issue that should have, all of this should have been raised on.

So, if you could just allow them, the petition to do this, grant them,
that would be great.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, to confirm, you are in support?

MS. KRCMAR: Total support.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, thank you.

Is there anybody else present who would like to speak?

MRS. BRAND: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Come on up.

MRS. BRAND: Sherry Brand; I'm at 139 South Kennicott. | have a question
about the electrical hardship that would be created. To me, it kind of drips with irony that
we have two standalone buildings that anticipated having electrical in both of them, and
then now all of a sudden that's gone off the beaten path that that would be a hardship to
put that there. So, can somebody help me understand how the electrical is now an issue
to be created because it was originally there to be in both of the pavilions, right?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: I'm not sure | understand the specific question.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: | think the plan was to connect the pergolas
through the initial --

MRS. BRAND: Right, but --

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: -- through the ceiling, or the middle roof ceiling.

MRS. BRAND: But if it was approved, right? Where it was the two
standalones and it had the electrical in both of them, how does it create a hardship to get it
to the north pavilion? Maybe the Petitioner can answer that. Maybe I'm not quite as up on
the plans --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Yes, I'll let the Petitioner, | mean, it's their plan.
So, the Petitioner has the right to respond to all the comments and questions that were
raised in the public comment section.

MS. SAED: Correct.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, come on up.
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COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Chairman, the last resident, do you object to the
project?

MRS. BRAND: Yes, | object.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Okay, just wanted to be clear. Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Thank you, Tom.

MRS. BRAND: | think there was, | don't see why they have to be connected
to make a massive structure.

MR. HIMELMAN: So, the electrical lines were dug underground, and we
have, as you saw in the photos that have been presented to you and presented in the
package. We have electrical lines and electric power in the pavilion on the south end. So,
all the electricity is coming from the south end. It would be run through those slats that
we're discussing to the north end. For it to run underground to the north end, whether
initially or otherwise, would have cost a lot more money than --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: That's the $10,000 money that you gave earlier?

MR. HIMELMAN: Than we're talking about now, correct. That's right. So, all
it is is just running the electrical lines through a conduit or, you know, through the slats to
the north end because they originate in that south pavilion.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: We understand, we understand.

Any other comments?

MR. HIMELMAN: That is all.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Ms. Albarello, did you have any other input?

MS. ALBARELLO: Yes, thank you very much. I just wanted to make the
record clear.

Mr. Jaffe, you asked about what was already in the petition prior to, or
the copy that you got. So, Judith, she and her husband submitted what is Exhibit 4, and
that was Judith's e-mail to Derek Mach. Then, the additional letter from neighbors in
support that Mr. Mach read, that letter was from Tim and Monica McCarthy who are at
Kennicott across the street from us and a little bit to the north. That was submitted just
today and that's what Mr. Mach read into the record. So, just for clarification --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay.

MS. ALBARELLO: -- and | would just ask that we be able to mark that as
Exhibit 5 to our petition. Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Thank you.

Is there anybody else present who would like to make public
comment?

(No response.)

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Do we have to make a motion to go to deliberation
given the circumstances, or can we just --

MS. SAED: Close the public hearing.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Do we have to make a motion to do it?

MS. SAED: To close the public hearing and then go to deliberation.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, is there a motion to close the public hearing
and go over to deliberation?

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Motion to close and move to deliberation.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Second.

MS. SAED: Voice vote.
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CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, now we're in deliberation?
COMMISSIONER SELBKA: No, we've got to say aye to close it.
CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: All in favor?
(Chorus of ayes.)
CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: All opposed?
(No response.)
MS. SAED: Good.
CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, would anybody like to go first?
COMMISSIONER SELBKA: I'm going to vote in favor of the petition. First
off, I do think there's a hardship here in light of the variance that's being requested, which |
consider relatively minor because this is, there was a lot of talk about drainage, this is not
an impervious area issue. If they attached the slatting in these pergolas to their house,
they would be fully compliant with code.

For aesthetic reasons and for some substantive reasons, they don't
want to attach the pergola to their house because it would damage their roof and it would
make their roof harder to repair.

There's also the issue that the Village issued a permit for these two
pergolas with the slatting. There's a lot of talk about how the Village was misled here.
There is no real evidence the Village was misled here. You know, permitting in all these
construction jobs is often a process where the engineers and the various architects and
developers come to an understanding as time goes on, and sometimes that requires a
variance.

That's where we're at here, where there may have been a mis-
understanding, but regardless, there was a permit and the owners had the right to rely on
that permit until the work stopped. There clearly was other issues that the Objectors bring
up, but again, none of those are before us, and the Village has either corrected them or
the Objectors can go to make a further complaint, if they feel there's an issue, with the
Building Department.

| do believe that this is in the nature and will conform to the aesthetic
of the neighborhood. The one person, the Objector who stood up and said that he looks
out and this is very unattractive to him, he gave this photo but the photo only shows the
shed which again is compliant. So, the fact that he can see a compliant shed means
nothing to the variance that we have to consider which is the slatting between these two
pergolas. The Objector can't see the pergolas from his house. The people who can see
the pergolas from his house, or from their houses, think that the pergolas are great. So, |
think that the various provisions of the code have been met to qualify for a variance.

There was one other statement that the original petition was deficient,
which | agree with, it was. But that's been corrected, so | don't see why we should
concern ourselves with that.

So, with all that being said, I'm in favor of the variance.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: | agree with all of that. I'm in support of the
petition, and I'll add to the last point that was made, we have continuances, I've been on
the Board 10 years, we've had plenty of continuances over the years, the petition was
deficient in terms of hardship. They corrected that. | think the correction is in order
considering cost in their options that they could have done.

So, | always appreciate it when residents come in and they have an
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issue and they object. We want to hear what people think. We weigh all of it carefully, but
| think in this case, I'm on board with approval.

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: I'm going to vote in favor of the petition. The
only issue before our Board tonight is this accessory structure and whether the pergola
can be attached to both pavilions. There's no drainage before us. There's no impervious
surface before us. There is no shed before us. The only issue is this pergola and the
slatting that's going to be connecting them.

So, I'm in favor, and | think all four elements have been met for this
petition that is being presented to us.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: | want to thank those who came out tonight with
formal Objector status and the time and energy and work that went into providing these
examples and some of their commentary and testimony that they have been saying.

For the Petitioners, it's not lost on me that they have been residents
of the Village for 33 years, but | will say that the communications here, in my opinion,
appear to have been pretty clumsy. There are some relationship issues on the street that
were clearly evident in some of the messages that were coming through on both sides,
both those in support and those against.

That said, | do believe the four criteria have been met, and | would
support the petition as presented.

Is there a motion?

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Motion to approve.

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: Second.

MR. MACH: Mr. Drake.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Yes.

MR. MACH: Mr. Portera.

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: Yes.

MR. MACH: Mr. Selbka.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Yes.

MR. MACH: Chairman Jaffe.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Yes.

Okay, petition has been granted. You're free to stay, but you're also
free to leave.

I'm going to give it a couple of minutes, Derek, for everybody to kind
of shuffle out before we go on.

MS. ALBARELLO: Thank you, everyone. Thank you.

(Whereupon, the public hearing on the above-
mentioned petition was adjourned at 8:22 p.m.)
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CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: All right, let's move to new business, starting with
Agenda Item A, 1106 West Rand Road and 60 West Revere Drive, Shalom Memorial
Cemetery, ZBA Case #24-049.

Are the Petitioners present?

MS. SHAMASS: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Are you both going to speak?

MR. SINGERMAN: If needed.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: It would probably be easier. All right, did you sign
in?

MS. SHAMASS: We did.

MR. SINGERMAN: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: All right, one at a time, can you both state your
name and address for the record?

MS. SHAMASS: Absolutely. My name is Monica Shamass, and | am the
attorney that represents the property owners, in this case Shalom Memorial. This is Micah
Singerman.

MR. SINGERMAN: Micah Singerman, I'm the Executive Director of the
cemetery, of Shalom Memorial Park and Randhill Park Cemeteries.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Your address?

MR. SINGERMAN: Home or work? | represent Shalom at 1700 West Rand
Road.

MS. SHAMASS: So, my work address is 300 South Wacker, Suite 1500 in
Chicago, lllinois.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Will you both raise your right hands?

(Witnesses sworn.)

MS. SHAMASS: All right.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: We have to do Staff report first.

MR. OSOBA: So, the property is located at 1106 West Rand Road and 60
West Revere Drive. The portions of the property within the Village of Arlington Heights are
zoned R-1 One Family Dwelling District and M-1 Research, Development & Light
Manufacturing District. The majority of the property is located within unincorporated Cook
County and does not fall within the jurisdiction of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the
Village of Arlington Heights.

The Petitioner is proposing an eight-foot-high brown vinyl fence
around the property for added security where code limits the maximum height of fences in
the front yard to 36 inches, and such fences must be open in style. Cook County has
already reviewed and approved the variance for this type of fence within their jurisdiction.

Therefore, from the Village of Arlington Heights, the Petitioner is
requesting the following variations:

e A fence variation from Chapter 28, Section 6.13-3(a) to allow an eight-foot-tall solid
fence to be constructed in the front yard, where fencing in the front yard shall not
exceed a height of 36 inches and must be open in style; and

e A variation from Chapter 28, Section 6.13-3(b) to allow an eight-foot-high fence to
be constructed along the rear property line, where fencing in the rear yard shall not
exceed a height of six feet.

MS. SHAMASS: All right, as | stated earlier, my name is Monica Shamass.
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Apologies as my voice cracks a little bit, | was at a wedding this weekend, still working it
off.

This property in itself operates as an active cemetery, and it serves
really a sacred purpose here. It's a final resting place. | think with that comes a very
strong responsibility.

So, for many years, it's held a deep cultural and spiritual significance
to the families and communities that it serves. Given the nature of the site, maintaining a
respectful, dignified and, more importantly, a secure environment is really paramount here.

Historically, the cemetery's security infrastructure has fallen behind and really has lapsed
from where it should be. Specifically for similar facilities, in light of recent attacks at Jewish
functions, this has become an even larger concern for this particular community.

Now, over the past year, the cemetery has tried to rectify this. How?
What they've done is they have poured into, at least $100,000, into, you know, increasing
security functions, whether that is surveillance cameras, panic buttons, controlled building
access. Right now, this fence is really the largest and most important part of that
movement.

Now, we hired security consultants who conducted a physical and
technical security assessment of the property to properly identify what the risks were.
They took note of staff, visitors, guest routines, compared them with on-site assessments
of the property. So, going out there, seeing where the problems or potential issues were
physically, and then also reviewing local crime statistics, data, and security practices, and
then adding that in conjunction with the security practices of Jewish funeral homes and
cemeteries in particular, and they have formulated their recommendation to us.

So, there's a lot of basis for this. It's not just, you know, we had a guy
go out there and say, hey, look, you need a fence right here and eight feet sounds nice.
So, these recommendations, we used that information, and then took into consideration
what measures have proven successful in similar environments. Further, when you want
to wonder what's going on at the cemetery that's prompting this besides for generally
what's going on around the world, the cemetery has had multiple incidents that underscore
the need for these enhancements, particularly unauthorized entry from individuals to the
north.

So, if you recall, there's the Amazon facility that sits to the north. A lot
of people are just cutting through that, | want to say it's a berm or that area, and treating it
kind of like a lunch lounge space. So, they come in, they do strolls, meanwhile there's like
grieving families here and people kind of just treating it like a lunch break hangout.

Other situations that have happened are thefts of bronze faces from
the gravesites. Obviously, this starts escalating, it's not just a place for joy riding, but now
we're stealing from gravesites. There's a bar | believe on the southeastern kind of corner
where people are entering and, you know, in the middle of the night you have drunken
trespassers coming in, doing whatever it is that they want to do, and then littering. So,
people are coming to visit the grave the next day and find out that there's beer cans all
over their loved ones' burial plot.

The other issue that we've been running into is that staff members
have been receiving threatening phone calls. So, there are active threats that are being
put into cemetery staff and people who are on site. So, that's, you know, kind of in a small
caption what the problem is and what's been happening.

LeGRAND REPORTING & TRANSCRIBING SERVICES

(630) 894-9389
Page 29 of 133



28

Now, those security consultants that I, you know, referred to a bit
earlier have given us the advice that, you know, not only do we need a fence, we need an
eight-foot fence and, more importantly, it needs to be fully enclosed. So, | know
sometimes there is the question of why can't we put, you know, like beautiful wrought iron
fences, right? The problem is that's not going to do what we need it to do which is really to
act as a deterrent, both physically and psychologically. In the same way that you can put
a sign and that will deter some people, a fence deters some people. But if there's holes in
it, it has the ability of being bent, it has the ability of, you know, young teenage kids kind of
cutting through and all of that good stuff.

So, what we've done is we've found a fence that is not only, you
know, great for safety, but it's also aesthetically pleasing. It's beautiful on both sides, so,
yes, thank you. If you pull it up, so it looks exactly like that on both sides. It is made out of
vinyl material, but it actually has a print that looks like wood. So, it will look like a wood
fence.

We also have a landscaping plan that we are putting kind of
everywhere. So, to speak a little bit more about what is currently there and what we plan
on putting, at present, the cemetery's perimeter is enclosed by a mix of chainlink fence.
So, along the neighboring streets, it's chainlink fence and whatever is going on with the
neighbors, but then natural shrubbery in other areas, and then there's a very small portion
by the gate of wrought iron fencing that's really more decorative if anything for the gate to
all be enclosed.

Now, as was previously mentioned, much of the fence that we are
putting in lies in unincorporated Cook. They've already given us the green light, thankfully,
and so we're here for, | think it's about 550 feet in one portion on Rand, and then 500 feet
on the north side that sits in Arlington Heights that we need approval for.

Now, where do we plan on putting it in those areas? So, in the areas
that are inside the Village, the proposed new fence will sit on the property boundary on
Rand which is roughly, if you want to do a rough measurement, about 25 feet in from the
street, and then roughly the same distance from the Amazon parking lot to where the
current plantings are. So, the distance does vary around the property, but we're open to
any suggestion from the Village as to setback lines and to set it back for the fence in those
areas.

Right now, where we have the shrubbery acting as an informal
barrier, that vegetation is going to be removed and we are going to go ahead and put the
fence there. So, for example, if we have trees or brushes or whatever in that area, what
we're going to do is try to transplant that if it's viable. Obviously, myself personally, terrible
at plants, they all die no matter what | do, right? So, imagine uprooting one, sometimes it's
not, you know, feasible. In that case, what we do is we would compost those plants.
Where we can transplant them, they will, and then obviously the intention is to have this
fence that is going to have beautiful landscaping around it nonetheless.

Now, you had referenced some things earlier where you wanted
people to kind of discuss. What is the hardship here? Really what the hardship is,
besides for security, you can look at the map, the subject property is massive, you know.
It's a large open cemetery encompassing thousands of feet of perimeter frontage and it's
highly visible, highly accessible in a million different ways, right? So, what we need to do
is increase our ability to go ahead and combat that, and so we do need the fencing.
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Then, on top of that, | think it's really important to, you know, put
gravity towards the fact that it serves a unique function. It is a place of rest, of reflection,
cultural significance, and it requires a heightened protection against trespassing. You
know, vandalism and security concerns have become greater in the recent years, and a
standard six-foot fence is insufficient to ensure the safety and dignity of the grounds, which
is a hardship not based on convenience but in the core operation and ethical obligations of
running a cemetery.

Now, the question also becomes, okay, does this comply with
surrounding areas, right? Who knows Arlington Heights better than you? You go to the
north and that's commercial. Amazon has slapped whatever blue they can slap on up
there. So, a fence that has beautiful flowers growing over it and beautiful shrubbery and
brush on the front will actually act to beautify. Then where we are keeping plants, there
are still going to be beautiful trees.

One thing that the cemetery is proud of is that park-like serene, you
know, beautiful open ground feel, and that's something that we don't want to do anything
to harm, right? So, when you go on Rand, we're putting that fence up, that's a very busy
thoroughfare. So, really what you're hitting there is traffic. Across the street, you're going
to have townhomes. They have their own shrubbery and foliage and whatever to block the
view of the cemetery generally speaking, but on top of that, again, it's, you're looking at
God knows how many lanes of cars in between there. So, it's, you know, in terms of view,
it's already a little bit compromised, and again, what we're going to do, and if you look at
the landscape plan, we're going to have clematis which will be plants on the interior that
will grow and hang over the fence. So, when you're looking externally, there will be
flowers going over the top, and then there's going to be the shrubbery and tall grass near
the front kind of everywhere on top of the existing fence.

Now, | know it's been a rough day. So, I'm going to keep this short.
With that, | yield, so if you guys have any questions, please let me know.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: I've got two questions. | don't know if you guys
have anything?

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: | have none.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Did you, | know it's in a unique geographic area,
but did you send out communications to anybody?

MS. SHAMASS: Yes. So, | not only sent, we hired a company to go and
do 250 feet from all around the area, but | was also given a list | believe of names, and
then | cross referenced it. So, then | sent probably more. | got so many of them back
because they were just not even, you know, it's just multiple PINs.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Right.

MS. SHAMASS: So, if anything, I've sent in over and abundance, and
because we have gone through this with Cook County, I've arguably sent notice twice. So,
| believe at least 180 people have received notice at least once if not twice.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, and my other question is given the
circumstances, it's the minimum variance but is it enough to keep it secure and safe
enough? | mean, you're making me ask, right?

MS. SHAMASS: Right. No, a 100 percent.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, I'm assuming it's going to be enough to keep it
secure?
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MS. SHAMASS: That is the hope, right? So, | can't speak in absolutes.
People are crafty. Some people are better at climbing a fence than others, right? But
really what it is, six feet is, | mean, there's people who are six feet tall, right? Eight feet
really adds that level of you have to really be determined and really trying to break in.
Then, again, like | said, it's part of this broader effort. So, what we're doing is we're trying
to bolster this on all fronts and this is really the biggest one that we need.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, are there any questions from you guys?

(No response.)

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, thank you.

Is there anybody in the audience who would like to comment on this
petition?

MR. SINGERMAN: Can | add one thing?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Sure.

MR. SINGERMAN: So, the area in Arlington Heights that we're looking to
do the fence, the neighbors and the residents around us, they're not the concern. It's just
the Amazon parking lot area. So, the beautification that we'll still do, it is on the area of the
Amazon parking lot. It was actually raised when they came in, so it used to be kind of
depressed and kind of came up to almost the same level as the cemetery which took away
most of the visual buffer of the berm. So, the impact, we'll still beautify it but it's beautifying
actually the parking lot. Happy to do it, but the impact may be minimal in terms of impact
on the neighbors.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Thank you for that clarification.

Last call for comments on this petition.
(No response.)

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, none being heard, we'll close it down for

deliberation.
| think this is a very straight-forward and reasonable request given the
circumstances, and | don't have any concerns about supporting this personally.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Yes, | think they have made the four prongs
that they have to make for a variance. The one thing which, you know, Counsel didn't
bring up, but I think constitutionally we'd be required to grant this variance because this is
a place of religious significance, and under the First Amendment, if someone comes to us
with a religious hardship, we really should grant it given the, unless there's a really, really
good reason not to. So, I'm in favor of this.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Yes, likewise. Well done on presenting the
petition.

MS. SHAMASS: Thank you.

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: Yes, | agree. I'm in favor.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Is there a motion?

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Motion to approve.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Second.

MR. OSOBA: Commissioner Selbka.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Yes.

MR. OSOBA: Commissioner Portera.

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: Yes.

MR. OSOBA: Commissioner Drake.
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COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Yes.

MR. OSOBA: Chair Jaffe.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Yes.

Congratulations, your petition has been approved.

MS. SHAMASS: Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Have a good night.

MS. SHAMASS: You, too.
(Whereupon, the public hearing on the above-
mentioned petition was adjourned at 8:38 p.m.)
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CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Next agenda item, B, which is 109 North Stratford
Road, ZBA Case #25-010.

MR. WARDEN: Hello.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Hi. Could you all --

MR. WARDEN: We're signed in to speak.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, so why don't we start. It doesn't matter
which way. What's your name?

MS. MURPHY: Gail Murphy.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: And what's your address?

MS. MURPHY: 109 North Stratford Road.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: And what's your name?

MR. WARDEN: I'm Jeff Warden; | was their contractor. My address is in
Trout Valley, lllinois.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, are you going to speak?

AUDIENCE MEMBER: No.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, can you both raise your right hands?

(Witnesses sworn.)

MR. OSOBA: The property is zoned R-3 One Family Dwelling District. The
Petitioner has constructed an eight-foot tall, 72 square-foot utility shed without a Village
permit and is located 3.25 feet from the south property line, or excuse me, from the north
property line, and 1.75 feet from the rear property line, where a shed requires a setback of
three feet from the side property line and five feet from the rear property line. The shed is
also located within the five-foot utility easement and adjacent to the rear property line. The
Petitioner has obtained encroachment approval letters from those utility companies that
are within the easement.

Therefore, the Petitioner is requesting the following variation:

e A 3.25-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 6.5-2 to permit a tool shed to be set
back 1.75 feet from the rear property line where accessory structures are required
to be set back five feet from the rear property line.

MR. WARDEN: Yes, well, we're going to address the four things, right?
Okay, so it says the stated proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality
and is compatible with the existing ones. There are other sheds that are similar to this up
and down the block and other places. In fact, just two yards to the north, there is a shed
that's set in almost the identical position and that's the rear yard setback. It's
approximately 19 inches off the rear yard line.

The plight of the owner here is, it makes it sound like a personal
problem but we've spent a lot of time, when the Murphys approached me as a contractor
shortly after Covid; they were concerned about the isolation. They said they'd really like to
create a place where they could have a stay-cation. They have a lot of family in the area.
You've been in the house since 1967, | believe?

MS. MURPHY: | grew up there.

MR. WARDEN: Yes, and so to that end, we sought the permits and we
created a three-season room, a deck on the back, a patio and a pool.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: You said you obtained the permits?

MR. WARDEN: Yes, this was earlier construction, but not for this, and I'll get
to that, but --
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COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Okay.

MR. WARDEN: -- their desire was to create a place where friends and
family and neighbors can join and do this. So, in the process, | think we underestimated
the amount of tools that would be required for pool maintenance and the storage of patio
furniture and such. So, we came to the conclusion we really need to put some kind of a
little shed up there. This was about, what, six months-eight months after the rest of it was
completed.

We looked around and most of the property now had been designed
where the hardship was really where to put it. Back in the corner where we did place it
ultimately, there is pool equipment, the heater and the filters and those sort of things. It
was kind of a dead area, about the only place that wasn't designed to be used for
enjoyment, either sitting out in the yard or sitting on the patio or using the pool.

So, when we went to do it, | looked for information on sheds. Now,
as the contractor, the other thing, of the other work that had been done, | knew that we
had available access to the impervious coverage. We had some room to give there. |
also knew that they had said that we had one more accessory structure that could be built.

So, | went looking for information on the sheds and how to get that,
and | couldn't find it. Over and over it would refer to the portal, this mysterious portal that
exists now. We went to it and | looked all the way through and | couldn't find it. So, we
said let's just build it, you know, so shame on us, but we said, | did tell them that this is in
the utility easement. | also knew that there was nothing in the ground there because | had
been the contractor of the other stuff that had been so marked, so | said, but they could
require you to move this thing.

Ultimately, when a neighbor called and didn't like the shed built, we
said okay, we'll do whatever needs to be done. An inspector came out and said no, you've
got to get a permit for this even though it's only 72 feet. | said I've been looking for this
information, because he referenced a few things, where is it? | was referred to the portal.

So, the next week, | went back to the portal and spent another two
hours digging through week, and ultimately, | couldn't find the information on this thing that
he had referenced. So, I finally called the Building Department and | said you guys got to
help me. | said I've been looking for this thing, I've probably got four hours invested, where
is the information specific to the sheds and how to apply for a permit? | said | can't find it
anywhere.

| was told, oh, that's because we haven't published it yet to the portal.
Well, that's kind of, you can kind of imagine our frustration when you're trying to do the
right thing but it's, we're trying to look for information that doesn't exist there. But at any
rate, we insisted, you know, we will do the right thing now, we'll get the permissions if that's
what's required. We'll do our best to be compliant here.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Did you make the request to the Village before
you built the shed?

MR. WARDEN: No, we did not, and that we only --

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: So, it was after you built it?

MR. WARDEN: We did, true, yes.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: And did the Village have the written information
that you --

MR. WARDEN: Yes, they did. At that time, | was told, well, we never

LeGRAND REPORTING & TRANSCRIBING SERVICES

(630) 894-9389
Page 36 of 133



35

published it to the portal but if you send me your e-mail, we'll be happy to send it out to you
in a Pdf. So, then we got that and we filled it out and said, well, here, can we submit it?
They said, well, no, you've got to go scan it back in and go through the portal again.

So, it's a bit frustrating for us as contractors if we're continually
referred to this thing and it doesn't hold the information they insist is there, but at any rate,
shame on us, we built this thing.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: One quick question.

MR. WARDEN: Go ahead.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: You said you've been doing contractor work since
the pandemic?

MR. WARDEN: Yes, well, longer, for four years.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: On this property?

MR. WARDEN: On this, yes.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: What else have you done between the
construction of this shed and the pandemic? Any other projects in the backyard?

MR. WARDEN: No, no, no. Well, yes, the three season-room addition and
the deck, and | oversaw the sub that built the pool.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: And were all those projects permitted?

MR. WARDEN: Oh, absolutely. Everything is totally.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: And did you obtain the permits for those three
projects before you initiated work?

MR. WARDEN: Absolutely.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, why did you initiate construction of the shed
before getting a permit?

MR. WARDEN: [ couldn't find the information about what to submit for --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Why didn't you wait? | mean, you did it right the
first three times. Why did you --

MR. WARDEN: | couldn't find the information that showed where to submit
and even to get a permit.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Did it not occur to you right from the get go to
just call the Village versus fooling around with the portal?

MR. WARDEN: That's what they did, they told me to go to the portal; it's on
the portal.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Right, but when you couldn't find it, didn't it
occur to you maybe | should call somebody or go over there and see if they have it in
another format?

MR. WARDEN: It did not at that time. It did not at that time and shame on
me. That, | know that.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: So, | haven't had that much experience, but my
understanding is typically a contractor will scope out the construction for a project, make
some basic designs, and then go to the Village Hall if necessary and get permitting
information and submit an application for a project whether it's on the portal or not, right, or
is that just totally changed?

MR. WARDEN: It's all changed now. That's how it used to be when we built
the rest of the project. After the portal came in, they said everything must go through that.
We can't even hand in paperwork there, or we've been told, and have them accepted
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there. If we do something, we can go talk to somebody and mark it up. They ask us to go
home and scan it in and then send the packet through the portal. It's challenging.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: So, when they said they didn't publish it and
sent this, sent you the scanned information, were you then able to submit it through the
portal?

MR. WARDEN: Oh, yes. Yes, then | was able to fill it out, scan itin, and |
sent all that stuff to the Building Department, and then that's when they --

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Through the portal?

MR. WARDEN: Yes, and then that's when they said, but you're also going
to need a zoning variance. We understood and | had spoken with the Zoning Board or the
Zoning Office at one time, and | have an e-mail to this effect, that | said, well, my
understanding is the five-foot setback now is the same as the easement. So, if --

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Let me step back for a second.

MR. WARDEN: Okay, sorry.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Okay, so let's get the timeline straight. You
searched the portal.

MR. WARDEN: Yes.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Did not find anything about a shed.

MR. WARDEN: Right.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Built the shed.

MR. WARDEN: Yes.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Then you call the Village and said --

MR. WARDEN: | searched the portal again and then finally gave up and
said if you could help me.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: You searched the portal again after you built
the shed?

MR. WARDEN: Yes.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: And then you decided to call the Village and
say where is the information for --

MR. WARDEN: | couldn't find it because | wasn't even sure really, it was a
72 square-foot shed, | wasn't even really sure we had to have one.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Okay, and you decided, but you did not call the
Village before that.

MR. WARDEN: No, I did not. No.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Are you aware of the -- excuse me, Joe.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: No, no, | just --

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Okay.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: All right, and then you called the Village when
you couldn't, what spurred you to call the Village?

MR. WARDEN: Because after talking with the inspector that came out, he
had referred and | said, he was speaking in specifics that | would have wanted to know. |
said where is this, | couldn't find it. He said it's on the portal. So, | went back to the portal.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: And it's not on the portal?

MR. WARDEN: No, it wasn't at that time. It may be now, but --

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Okay.

MR. WARDEN: -- that's what, finally | gave up and said please help me. |
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said we screwed up.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: All right, and the Village then helped you to find
it in the portal.

MR. WARDEN: Yes, and we filed for -- sorry.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Sorry, go ahead, Tom. | apologize.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: No, sorry. | was just going to ask if you're
aware of the comments that the Engineering Department made on this petition. They're
up on the website. They're not in favor. Have you seen those comments?

MR. WARDEN: No, | have not.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: We can go back.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: So, you not only built the shed on top of the
utility easement, you also built the shed on top of a drainage swale.

MR. WARDEN: That was unknown to me. | didn't, there's no swale there
that | know where --

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Because you didn't seek a permit, | guess.
They would have told you that if you had actually applied for a permit. but I'm sorry, go
ahead.

MR. WARDEN: Yes, well, that's why | wasn't --

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Which is why Engineering is not in favor of this
because, you know, we've got a drainage issue in Arlington Heights. The shed is not only
on top of a utility easement, it is also on top of a drainage swale. Did you pour concrete?

MR. WARDEN: No, no.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: So, there's no foundation.

MR. WARDEN: No.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: This is just --

MR. WARDEN: There is a gutter that channels the drainage into a planting
bed in their yard.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: All right.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: If this variance were denied, do you have a sense
of how much it would cost to move the shed to a code-compliant location?

MR. WARDEN: Well, we cannot move it forward because the pool
equipment is there and the clearance. It would be several thousand probably to dismantle
it and take it away and either destroy it, or | don't know that there's a place where it would
not be a huge interference.

We have taken steps, we had spoken with the neighbor and she
expressed her concern about the drainage. We said, | said that's a valid concern, | don't
believe there's going to be much. | said, we spoke about it and we said, | talked to her and
| said if we put a gutter on that and channeled the water to the Murphys' planting beds
there in the yard, would that be acceptable? At the time, this was last December, she
seemed to indicate, | left with the distinct impression that was an acceptable solution to
her. That's what we've done.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: So, there is no place you can disassemble the
shed and reassemble it to be code compliant?

MR. WARDEN: | won't say it can't be assembled to be code compliant
someplace else, but it would be in the middle of the area that they use to enjoy their pool.
There's really no other place on the property. This is that dead little corner back there.
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COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Could you disassemble it and reassemble it so
that it's not in the middle of a drainage swale?

MR. WARDEN: It would interfere with the pool and there's really no location.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, without getting out of order, if you can't sense,
we're trying to help you.

MR. WARDEN: | know, I can, | know and I'm --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Because you've got to go four for four.

MR. WARDEN: | know.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: And reading the room, it doesn't look like there's a
lot of support.

MR. WARDEN: Right. | think if it can't be there, then we would probably
have to just remove it.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Anything else?

MR. WARDEN: Not at this time.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Do we have an Objector?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Do we have an Objector or do we have public
comment?

MR. OSOBA: We do not have an Objector.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: We don't? Okay.

MS. POPP: | have public comment.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: We do have public comment. You'll be allowed to
come back up and respond.

MR. WARDEN: Right.

MS. POPP: Okay, when they started building the shed --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, we just need you to identify yourself, that's all.

MS. POPP: Oh, Joan Popp. I'm the backyard neighbor.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Thank you, and --

MS. POPP: Okay --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: -- you also submitted this e-mail as part of the
packet?

MS. POPP: That's right. Did you guys read my letter and some pictures?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: I've got them, yes, and all the pictures, yes.

MS. POPP: All right, so as you can see, that shed is in the upper right
corner. Right here, this is the shed, and there's no space.

Okay, when | saw the shed being put up, | approached them around
December 15th. | said, you know, is that for the generator, | thought it was a shed for the
generator. He said no, it's a shed. | said did you get a permit for that, because | thought
you needed a permit for that. He said no, you don't need a permit.

So, that's when | called when | saw that it's a lean-to shed, where the
water would be going for my property, and | was afraid of the drainage problem and soil
erosion. That's when | called the Village. He did say he would put a gutter up, but he just
put the gutter up last week.

So, here's my little spiel then. Putting up a gutter doesn't solve all the
issues. | believe the gutter downspout is supposed to be five feet from the property line to
prevent soil erosion. Right now, it's about 18 inches from the property line. It's coming off
the south end.
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My question is how are you going to maintain that 11-inch space that
was created from the shed and the fence? Can we have a picture of that space? Nobody
can get back there.

MR. WARDEN: How do you think it was built?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: We have an order of operations here. She needs
to speak first, thank you.

MR. MACH: This one?

MS. POPP: Yes. As you can see, there's a two by four there. No human
can get back there. You need access to the area for routine maintenance. As we all
know, everything looks wonderful when it's brand new, but it's going to get aged. You
need sunlight to allow air circulation so that the area does not remain damp causing weed
overgrowth and mold. Also, the 11-inch space will be a dark undisturbed area, making
excellent conditions for inviting animals and insects to come.

Can we see the shed of the neighbor who is at 113 North Stratford?
That's the neighbor to the north, and he followed the correct, what you put for the --

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Procedures?

MS. POPP: Yes, which is the five feet and the three feet.

MR. MACH: Is that the photo that you're looking for?

MS. POPP: It's the other one that had the, that. As you can see, he does
have some weed growing on the base and he did have to put chicken wire around the
perimeter for animals. Then, as the neighbor said, they did recent projects which include
the pool and the fence which was in 2023 and then the shed in 2024.

Right now, I'd like to bring up the issue of the privacy fence.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: What privacy fence?

MS. POPP: Well, it's the beige, that fence.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Why is that important for the variance?

MS. POPP: Because it made an eight-inch space, okay, which now we
have an 11-inch space. The eight-inch space which you know is a shared space, because
we can't, neither or us could build right out of the property line, right? So, since they have
the privacy fence, they are not able to take care of their weeds and so it's all my
responsibility.

Can we get, or | don't have a picture of --

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: That's really not part of our variance. | mean,
we're really just concentrating on this shed.

MS. POPP: Right, but everybody else was talking so | thought | would just
put it out there.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: No, no, but no, you know, | understand, but
let's try and keep it to the shed.

MS. POPP: Yes, okay.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Unfortunately, because you're not an Objector,
I've limited public comment to three minutes. So, if you want to make one more point, but |
do want to be consistent.

MS. POPP: Okay, | was just trying to bring up the fence right here.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Just make one more point here, you're over three
minutes but one more point here.

MS. POPP: At the end though, do I bring up the fence about --
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CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: At the end of what?

MS. POPP: Of the meeting?

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Yes.

MS. POPP: Before you adjourn? Because | have the issue with double
fences.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Yes. You can make the comment, but you
should understand we have no actual jurisdiction to do anything now.

MS. POPP: No, | just want you guys to consider for the future, okay.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, in the public comment section at the end of
this overall meeting?

MS. POPP: Yes, I'll do that.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, yes.

MS. POPP: Okay.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, if you want to make any other comments on
the petition, you've got a minute.

MS. POPP: Yes. Just, so | think that's it.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, to confirm, you do not support the variance?

MS. POPP: That's correct.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Did they talk to you about the shed at any
point?

MS. POPP: No. They never approached us about the shed or the fence.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: And, Derek, | don't know if this matters, but on
the website, Ms. Popp's statement says it's an objection, but | guess it's not a formal
objection. So, | don't know if that needs to be corrected, but in the agenda it's called a
resident objection.

MR. MACH: Is there a file itself called Resident Objection in the agenda or
is it on the actual text of her e-mail?

MR. OSOBA: Her e-mail says | do not --

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Her e-mail says | do not want to object.

MR. OSOBA: Correct.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: The agenda says it is an objection, so | don't
know if that matters in any way.

MR. OSOBA: That shouldn't have been the case, but | don't know.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Okay, which part?

MR. OSOBA: That she does not want to be a formal Objector.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Okay.

MR. OSOBA: So, the title was for the section of the introduction.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: That was confusing.

MR. OSOBA: Yes. We'll make sure we get that corrected.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Is there anybody else in the audience who would
like to speak to this petition?

Come on up.

MR. SULLIVAN: Good evening. Bill Sullivan; 108 North Stratford. I'm just
curious. Are you guys aware of how long from a permit process the Murphys spent on this
project?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: | didn't catch the first part of your question.
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MR. SULLIVAN: How long from a permit process they waited on the Village
for this process?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: | don't know.

MR. SULLIVAN: Is that relevant and important to you and the fellow
citizens?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: | wouldn't think so. | mean, we don't, this Board
doesn't control the approval and distribution of permits. If there's a concern, | would
expect the Petitioner to raise that.

MR. SULLIVAN: I think they waited six months, eight months. As a fellow
citizen --

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: They waited eight months before they applied?

MR. SULLIVAN: Excuse me, as a fellow citizen, | can't believe it. We had a
contractor do our house, he knew people within the city, got stuff done. In my opinion, you
know, it's opinion, certain contractors in this town get their way. That's, itis what it is, | get
that. | think unfortunately for the Murphys, this project took a lot longer. To the
contractor's point, he probably didn't want to go that route, | can't speak for him. It's also
not a permanent structure from my understanding. It doesn't, | don't know if that impacts
how this falls.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Derek, is the shed considered a permanent
structure?

MR. MACH: It requires a permit, yes.

MR. SULLIVAN: But if it's a permanent structure, some are permanent to
concrete because there is a house behind me. | don't know if they did a permit on theirs;
it's just as close as the Murphys'. | don't know if they went through that process as well.

MR. MACH: It needs to comply with the zoning regulations which is the
three-foot side yard setback, five-foot rear setback. It can't be located in the easement
unless approvals are provided from the utilities' releases, and then it can't be more than
300 square feet or taller than 15 feet.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Okay, now, so when you say how long they've
waited, is that how long they've waited before they applied for the permit or how long
they've waited to obtain a permit?

MR. SULLIVAN: That would be a question for them.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Okay. All right, thank you.

MR. SULLIVAN: Thank you.

MS. POPP: Can | say something?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: No, I'm sorry, | gave you extra time on public
comment.

So, is there anybody else who would like to make a comment on this
petition?
(No response.)

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, you have the opportunity to respond to both
of the comments that were made.

MR. WARDEN: Well, just briefly, | have a couple of things. When she talks
about the spacing, it is tight. I've been a contractor for over 40 years. We squeeze in a lot
of tight spaces. There is obviously a way that that panel got attached to back there and
that's me, you know. So, I'm assuming that if a beat up old contractor can get back there
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even though it's tight, then so could some young buck 10 or 15 years from now. Most of
the materials used on that thing are PVC and the fence is PVC and there's no cellulose
them from the old form. It's just, it's a low maintenance issue.

| mean, | can't overcome | guess the Engineering objection other than
to channel the water onto that property. As far as the bugs and the animals all around the
inside perimeter of that shed, | just spoke about the other neighbor using chicken wire, on
the inside perimeter of that below the floor, there is a two-foot strip of hardware cloth all the
way around there, galvanized. It's affixed to the inside of the ring joist. It's stapled to the
ground. It's got two full swath of, three inches of river stone on top of it to prevent animal
incursion. I've been very successful with that in other places.

As far as insects and air flow, it takes very little really to make an
airflow along an open path like that, even if it's narrow. It's not like it's three, you know,
three walls to it. It flows right through.

So, | really don't believe that the problem is going to exist. Ifit's
insects, well, | mean, my goodness, it's just they can next anywhere. They wouldn't have
gone to all this expense and trouble to build this stay-cation spot only to tolerate wasps
and hornets chasing around. So, | assume they would take care of that posthaste.

So, again, | guess | can't overcome an Engineering objection, but we
believe we had dealt with it sufficiently for such a small shed roof and channeling it on to
their property and their planting beds. | guess that's my word on it.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: All right, so we'll close it down for Board
deliberation.

This was yours, do you want to start?

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Yes. I'm not in favor of granting the variance.
The contractor got it exactly right? Engineering has made an objection. Putting this shed
on to a drainage swale | think makes it very difficult if not impossible to grant this variance.
You know, the contractor said to that, you know, that you didn't apply for it, you took the
risk. You told them when you put it up, well, you know, we may have to take this down,
you know. Now those consequences are catching up to you. | mean, you took the risk,
you rolled the dice, you lost.

MR. WARDEN: | believed that it was a utility issue.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Sir, we're closed. There's no interaction, we're
closed.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: | understand, but you know, the things is that
you had a pretty good idea that this had to be permitted. You didn't apply for the permit
first, you built it, and you built it in the wrong place. I'm going to vote against the variance.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Tom or Frank?

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: | have nothing.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: I'm going to vote against as well.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: | drove by the house today and | saw the neighbor
in the back row on the street, because after reading the description, | was concerned
based on the information that it was located. | wanted to see it with my own eyes, and
after seeing it first-hand, | understand some of the concerns that the one neighbor has
raised. So, | also cannot support this variance.

So, procedurally, we first go with a motion to approve. If that fails,
then it's a motion to deny?
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MR. MACH: Correct.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, is there a motion?

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Motion to approve.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Second.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, you're --

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: You said go to a motion, somebody's got to
make the motion.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: You said motion to approve?

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: But you said we have to do a motion to
approve, then a motion to deny.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: That's what | was asking.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: They said yes, that's what we have to do.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Could we have a motion to approve and then all
vote against it? There's no --

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Right.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Correct.

MR. MACH: Correct.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, so we're going to do a first vote.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Right.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: All right.

MR. OSOBA: Commissioner Selbka.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: No.

MR. OSOBA: Commissioner Portera.

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: No.

MR. OSOBA: Commissioner Drake.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: No.

MR. OSOBA: Chair Jaffe.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: No.

So, now is there a motion to deny the variance?

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Motion to deny.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Second.

MR. OSOBA: Commissioner Selbka.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Yes.

MR. OSOBA: Commissioner Portera.

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: Yes.

MR. OSOBA: Commissioner Drake.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Yes.

MR. OSOBA: Chair Jaffe.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Yes.

So, your request has been denied. You can re-apply in one year.
(Whereupon, the public hearing on the above-
mentioned petition was adjourned at 9:06 p.m.)

LeGRAND REPORTING & TRANSCRIBING SERVICES

(630) 894-9389
Page 45 of 133



ZONING BOARD

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS OF A MEETING
BEFORE THE VILLAGE OF ARLINGTON HEIGHTS

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

OF APPEALS

RE: 118 SOUTH MITCHELL AVENUE - ZBA #25-015

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS had before the Village of

Arlington Heights Zoning Board of Appeals taken at the Arlington Heights

Village Hall, 33 South Arlington Heights Road, 1st Floor, Buechner Room,

Arlington Heights, Illinois on the 9th day of June, 2025 at the hour of

9:06 p.m.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

BENJAMIN JAFFE, Chairperson
FRANK PORTERA

JEFFREY SELBKA

THOMAS DRAKE

ALSO PRESENT:

DEREK MACH, Development Planner

DAN OSOBA, Planner

DARKO BOJIN, Assistant Planner

HANNAH SAED, Village Legal Representative

LeGRAND REPORTING & TRANSCRIBING SERVICES
(630) 894-9389

44

Page 46 of 133



45

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Agenda Item C, 118 South Mitchell, ZBA Case
#25-015.

Okay, can you both state your name and address for the record?

MR. CONTRERAS: My name is Dan Contreras and I'm at 118 South
Mitchell Avenue.

MRS. CONTRERAS: Katherine Contreras; 118 South Mitchell. Thank you
all very much for your volunteer work here. We appreciate your time.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Would you both raise your right hand?

(Witnesses sworn.)

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, Staff report?

MR. BOJIN: The property is zoned R-3 and has a total land area of 6,000
square feet. The Petitioner is proposing to construct a new awning extending three feet
over the driveway on the north face of the building, expand a portion of the existing
driveway by one foot 5.5 inches to a total width of eight feet, construct a set of entryway
stairs on the west face of the building, and install pavers in the rear yard. Overhanging
projections are not permitted over driveways, and driveways are required to be a minimum
of nine feet in width. Furthermore, the proposed work will increase the impervious surface
of the lot to 3,617.2 square feet where 3,300 square feet is the maximum permitted by
code.

Therefore, the Petitioner is requesting the following variations:

e A 317.2 square-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.5(b) to allow an
impervious surface equal to 3,617.2 square feet instead of the required 3,300
square feet; and

e A variation from Chapter 28, Section 10.2-11.1(d) to allow an eight-foot-wide
driveway and an overhanging projection over the driveway where a nine-foot-wide
driveway is required and overhanging projections over the driveway are prohibited.

Thank you.

MR. CONTRERAS: So, | wanted to start off by saying we have an existing
lot, the impervious surface as is is already over. So, the bulk of what we're asking for is an
existing non-conforming situation.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Do you know approximately where you're at right
now?

MR. CONTRERAS: We are at 3,584.4.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, code is 3,300, you're at 3,584 right now?

MR. CONTRERAS: Yes. So, the bulk of the variance is kind of covering
what's already there.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, thank you.

MR. CONTRERAS: We're adding about 30 square feet to the lot.

So, we have a couple of things. One, the lot depth is relatively
shorter than other neighboring lots. Can we go to the site plan? [ think that will show that
overall site plan, sorry, the one before this one. So, like an neighborhood area.

Okay, | can show that to you. It's the one with the neighboring,
basically the entire neighborhood.

MRS. CONTRERAS: The lot line.

MR. CONTRERAS: So, here we go. So, this one and then that one.

LeGRAND REPORTING & TRANSCRIBING SERVICES

(630) 894-9389
Page 47 of 133



46

MR. BOJIN: | have the aerial with the imagery, this one up here.

MR. CONTRERAS: Yes, | think that will do it because it's a little easier to
read. The entire block is a certain width, and then our lot is about 15 feet shorter. So,
basically, that difference is given to our rear neighbors, all those properties. So, yes, that's
a good one.

So, if you were to calculate our impervious surface for a standard size
lot, which is about 133-ish feet deep, we would be in compliance. So, we're kind of like,
having a patio, a detached garage, the footprint going on the driveway to get to the back
into the detached garage, so there is that part of the variance that kind of explains the
hardship on the impervious surface calculation. So, that was a little difficult to do.

Obviously, the existing building is where itis. So, our north setback,
the one in front of the building is only eight feet and that's our driveway side. So, there's
not real much | can do about that, you know. It's already in non-compliance with the nine-
foot setback.

Then | have an exhibit that | wanted to share regarding the awnings.
Yes, so just kind of the typical awnings in the neighborhood. We just did a walk-through
and snapped some photos. | have a neighborhood map showing the location and a list of
all those addresses. There's about 25 of them in the area.

The top two images are just showing, | think the top left one at 126
South Vail is probably the closest thing to what we're trying to propose to ours, clearly
going over the driveway aware but just providing some shelter from rain to get in and out
of the new doorway that we're proposing off the driveway.

Let's see. So, that was --

MRS. CONTRERAS: You have to like explain the drawing.

MR. CONTRERAS: So, what we're looking at here is the side elevation.
This is facing the driveway. That's the awning with the new doorway going in. We're
proposing some interior renovation work. So, that's going to be kind of a mudroom door
coming into the house off the driveway. Currently, what we have to do is walk all the way
around to the opposite corner of the house to get into that door, which is a little
cumbersome.

MRS. CONTRERAS: Yes, you have to go through a gate in order to do it.
So, when you're carrying all the groceries and then you unlock the gate to go around to the
back side, it becomes very difficult. So, we're trying to access the home from the driveway
side.

MR. CONTRERAS: Yes. That deck off the rear elevation, that's a doorway
off of the existing kitchen that we're just having to get access to the backyard. So, it's kind
of a secondary access into our yard.

As you can see, it's very much in character to what are typically seen
in the neighborhood. I'm not asking for anything crazy, at least | don't think. It's a very
typical, traditional awning with metal roof, some decorative brackets, and then a small
deck off the rear.

MRS. CONTRERAS: And then because the deck coming off the rear
wouldn't adjoin directly to the path we have, we just wanted to fill in a little bit of the paver
to make it more cohesive.

MR. CONTRERAS: Yes. So, ultimately, the pavers in the back, we're
reducing it by a square foot, like it's pretty much a wash at that point. We're not modifying
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it. So, as you see, kind of the blue area is the existing, those green little areas is what
we're adding, and then the pink areas is what we're removing. So, ultimately, the paved
surface is reducing by about a square foot.

What we are adding is along the front driveway. Currently, it kind of
angles in and it becomes very narrow. So, right now when you park in the front of the
drive, you have to step right onto the grass or on the snow piles and things, there's just not
enough room, and then also allow for any, we have a shared driveway, | don't know if the
Department had mentioned it. We have a shared driveway with the neighbor to the north,
so we want to make sure they have enough room to get in and out.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Could you go through the four criteria? You
don't need to do a deep dive, just highlight how your petition stacks up against those
requirements.

MR. CONTRERAS: So, it's essentially in character. I'm not proposing
anything that's out of the ordinary. It's very typical of the neighborhood.

MRS. CONTRERAS: In fact, the driveway expansion would actually make it
more symmetrical with that neighbor that we share the driveway to the north.

MR. CONTRERAS: Yes. The unique circumstances is the unusual lot
depth, making it a little bit difficult to meet the impervious calculation requirements.

MRS. CONTRERAS: Yes, when we looked through the neighborhood, it
seems like almost every single block in the neighborhood is split like 50-50. When I look in
my backyard, I'm like wow, it seems kind of small. It's because it is smaller than the typical
lot.

MR. CONTRERAS: Yes, sowe're at 120. A typical lot depth is about 135-
ish depending.

The existing condition of the driveway width on the north is eight feet.
We're already in non-compliance there. It's kind of back in the 1920's when the house
was built, that's kind of where it was built at. What else should we say? | think those are
the unique circumstances here.

The proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of the
chapter. | think also showing the awnings that are very typical of the neighborhood, that's
keeping in compliance with how other houses in the neighborhood look. So, | believe
that's compatible with what we're proposing.

Like | said, the back paving areas, that's pretty much as minimal of an
impact that we can make. We're reducing that by a foot, and the driveway expansion is
just to make that driveway functional and not create a mud pit in our front yard. So, that's
pretty modest and very minimal as far as what we're requesting.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Did you have direct contact with any of your
neighbors about the project, and specifically the neighbor you share the driveway with?

MR. CONTRERAS: Yes.

MRS. CONTRERAS: Yes, we've spoken with them, and our wonderful
neighbors to the south are in the meeting here as well.

MR. CONTRERAS: So, we showed them the drawings, to our neighbors to
the north, just kind of went over everything. They seemed to be understanding of what
we're trying to do and supportive.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: How many in the house? How many residents?

MR. CONTRERAS: In the house?
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COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Yes.

MRS. CONTRERAS: So, we have five. We have three young children.

MR. CONTRERAS: Yes, our kids.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Okay, how many cars?

MR. CONTRERAS: Well, three, but two of them are everyday use.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Do you have any questions, Frank, Joe?

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: No.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: All right, thank you.

You may sit down.

MR. CONTRERAS: Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Is there anybody in the audience who wishes to
comment on this petition?

MR. CHAPPEL: We just want to say --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: You've got to, sir --

MR. CHAPPEL.: I'll make it brief. It's just --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: What's your name?

MR. CHAPPEL: James Chappel, their next-door neighbor to the south. Our
street kind of is on a hill, so we're downhill. We've never had any flooding issues from
them. Just a little bit --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: So, you are in support?

MR. CHAPPEL: Absolutely.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, is there anybody else who would like to
make a comment?

(No response.)

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Mr. Contreras, did you want to respond to that
comment? You don't have to.

MR. CONTRERAS: No, thank you.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: You're welcome.

| guess we'll close it down for Board deliberation.
Tom, you have the lead on this.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Ido, yes. I'm in favor of the petition. | think they
satisfy all of our requirements. There is no neighbor opposition. | think it's a nice project
for you to improve your home. There's no Staff objections, the three Staff Departments
that report into us. It's an existing non-conforming lot to begin with. So, I'm going to vote
yes.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Agreed.

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: | agree.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Concur.

Is there a motion?

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Move to approve this petition as presented.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Second.

MR. BOJIN: Mr. Selbka.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Yes.

MR. BOJIN: Mr. Portera.

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: Yes.

MR. BOJIN: Mr. Drake.
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COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Yes.

MR. BOJIN: Chair Jaffe.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Yes.

Congratulations.

MR. CONTRERAS: Thank you.

MRS. CONTRERAS: Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Have a good night.
(Whereupon, the public hearing on the above-
mentioned petition was adjourned at 9:19 p.m.)
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CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Okay, the next agenda item, D which is 308 North
Patton Avenue, ZBA Case #25-016.

How are you?

MR. CRUZ: Good, how are you guys?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: We're living the dream.

MR. CRUZ: All right, glad to hear that. That's for laughs, right?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: What's your name?

MR. CRUZ: My name is Richard Cruz. | live at 308 North Patton Avenue
with my wife. I've been there over 30 years. |raised my family there.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Would you raise your right hand?

(Witness sworn.)

MR. BOJIN: This property is zoned R-3 and has a total land area of 7,240
square feet. The Petitioner is proposing to construct a gazebo that is 15 feet by 15 feet
and 13 feet high in the side yard. Accessory structures such as gazebos are not permitted
in the side yard by code.

Therefore, the Petitioner is requesting the following variation:

e A variation from Chapter 28, Section 6.5-2 to allow a gazebo in the side yard where
accessory structures are prohibited in the side yard.

Thanks.

MR. CRUZ: So, | have a unique situation here. You know, my home was
built in the 1950's. It hasn't been altered in any way and it's shaped like an L. Inside the L,
| have like a semi-private patio area that we've been using since we've lived there.

Since the house was built in the 50's, the zoning laws have changed,
and now my home is a preexisting non-conforming structure, but the shape of the L of my
home, it naturally frames a back semi-private patio, a courtyard, which is a really nice
feature in my home. That's why I'd like to build, actually a pavilion, a roofed pavilion that |
would like to build.

Can | approach and just give you some pictures? The pictures I've
given you just shows the L shape of my home. There's a Google picture of it, and there's
some pictures of my backyard looking at the patio. You'll see a picture of my kitchen door
which is my backdoor that leads out to the patio. It's very convenient. You'll see actually
part of that patio is actually covered, it's original to the home. It's a very nice area.

The other thing I'd like you to look at those pictures is the sunlight. |
want this pavilion to be built to provide shade on the patio. That backyard faces the west,
so as the sun moves west and starts to set, my shade leaves my patio. | took those
pictures that you're looking at now. You'll see, that was about like at 1:30 in the afternoon,
and by 3:00 o'clock there's no shade on my patio and it gets pretty hot in the summer.

So, this basic pavilion, what | want to build, is for shade and to make
sure that that patio could be used throughout the later afternoon. Right now, what | have
is a patio table with one of those cranked umbrellas. It works fine if it's just two people out
there, but if you want to have more than two people, it just, it doesn't work. You need a
pavilion.

That's why | want to build this pavilion is for shade. The pavilion |
want to build, I'm going to give you some pictures of it. | found these pictures on the
Internet. It's not of the exact pavilion | want to build, it's just an idea, to give you sort of an
idea of what | want to build. I'm going through a professional contractor, Craiger Custom
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Design, they're out of Crystal Lake.

What | want to build is, what you see there is just a basic, very basic
pavilion. My pavilion design is just going to have four columns like you see there, and it's
going to have a roof, and it's actually going to have that pyramid hip type roof which is
consistent with the architecture of my home now which is a pyramid hip roof. The shingles
on that pavilion are going to match the shingles on my home right. The pillars and the
fascia and the gutters are all going to be white, just like my home that you see now in the
pictures.

| want the pavilion to be very basic with straight lines that you see in
my house. My house is pretty much a brick wall and straight lines. So, the style of what |
want to build the pavilion is going to be within the character and architecture and
aesthetically pleasing to my property. | hope it looks like it's almost original to the home
when it's complete.

The pavilion will not alter the character of the locality or my home. It's
simply there to provide shade. It's not going to change the use of that area. That area is
my patio; we've been using that for 30 years as a patio just for relaxation and
entertainment.

If 1 do get a variation, it's going to be in harmony with the spirit and
intent of the zoning ordinances. I'm going to have that constructed professionally so it's
going to be built safely and it's going to be sturdy. It's going to be aesthetically compatible
with my home, my neighbors' homes, my neighborhood. It's going to add value to my own
property; | would think it will add value to the community. | can't think of any negative
impact that they would have if | got this variance and built this pavilion.

I'm requesting the minimum variance necessary to allow reasonable
use of the property by just simply providing shade. So, | hope and pray that I get this
variance. I'm done.

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: Mr. Cruz, have you had any conversations
with your neighbors? Any negative feedback at all?

MR. CRUZ: No, none at all. | have a neighbor that's directly to the north of
me, and I've talked to him about it and he's all in favor of it. My neighbor directly to the
west of me, talked with them, and | have some other neighbors here tonight that received
my letters and know me, and everyone's all got thumbs up for the project.

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: Okay, | don't have any other questions.

Guys, any further questions?

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: No.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: You may have a seat and we'll see what's what.
Is there anybody in the audience who would like to comment on this petition?

MS. JEREL: Yes.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Come on up.

MS. JEREL: Good evening.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Hi.

MS. JEREL: My name is Diane Jerel; I'm at 319 Patton, across the street
from the Cruzes. | would just like to say I've lived there for 29 years, about almost the
same time as they have. Everything that they have done to their property has been
meticulous. | have never seen anything that would cause any kind of decrease in property
values or, you know, keeping it aesthetically pleasing as possible. So, | am for the
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variance.
CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Thank you.
MS. JEREL: Thank you.
CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: I've got to ask you, sir, you're the last one.
AUDIENCE MEMBER: I'm fine.
CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: You're good?
Okay, Mr. Cruz, did you want to respond to it at all?

MR. CRUZ: No, thank you.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: All right, I guess we'll shut it down for deliberation.
Frank?

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: Yes, this is a well thought out presentation, a
very reasonable ask. So, | appreciate the Petitioner being concise and to the point, and |
appreciate the neighbor coming out in support. This is a relatively straightforward petition
and I'm in favor. It's met all four elements.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Is there a motion?

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: Motion to approve the variance as
presented.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Second.

MR. BOJIN: Mr. Selbka.

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Yes.

MR. BOJIN: Mr. Portera.

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: Yes.

MR. BOJIN: Mr. Drake.

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: Yes.

MR. BOJIN: Chair Jaffe.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Yes.

Congratulations.

MS. JEREL: All right, thank you.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: All right, the last agenda item is public comment.
If anybody would like to make any comment about anything, you have that opportunity, all
right?

MS. JEREL: Are the Bears coming?

COMMISSIONER DRAKE: We're not the ones that --

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: We don't know.

MS. JEREL: Have you heard anything?

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: Wel'll let you know.

MS. JEREL: Thank you.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: You're welcome.

Is there a motion to adjourn?

COMMISSIONER SELBKA: Motion to adjourn.

COMMISSIONER PORTERA: Second.

CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: All in favor?

(Chorus of ayes.)
CHAIRPERSON JAFFE: All opposed?
(No response.)
(Whereupon, the public hearing on the above-
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mentioned petition was adjourned at 9:30 p.m.)
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STATE OF ILLINOIS )
) SS.
COUNTY OF KANE )

I, RONALD LeGRAND, JR., depose and say that
| am a digital court reporter doing business in the State of
lllinois; that | reported verbatim the foregoing proceedings and
that the foregoing is a true and correct transcript to the best of

my knowledge and ability.

RONALD LeGRAND, JR.

SUBSCRIBED AND SWORN TO
BEFORE ME THIS DAY OF

, A.D. 2025.

NOTARY PUBLIC
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VILLAGE OF ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, ILLINOIS
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS
PUBLIC HEARING
JUNE 9, 2025
FINDINGS OF FACT, DECISION AND ORDER

Agenda Item: 1106 W. Rand Rd. & 60 W. Revere Dr. - Shalom Memorial/Randhill Cemetery
Applicant: Monica Shamass / Schoenberg Finekl Beederman Bell Glazer LLC
Zoning Relief Requested:

o A fence variation from Chapter 28, Section 6.13-3(a) (Location of Fences, Front Yard) to allow an 8-
foot tall solid fence to be constructed in the front yard (Rand Road frontage), where fencing in the
front yard shall not exceed a height of 36-inches and must be open in style.

e Avariation from Chapter 28, Section 6.13-3(b) (Location of Fences, Side & Rear Yards), to allow an 8-
foot fence to be constructed along the rear property line, where fencing in the rear yard shall not
exceed a height of 6-feet.

Date of Publication: 5/24/25
Manner of Publication: Daily Herald
Zoning Board of Appeals (“ZBA”) Members Present:

Drake, Lanaghan, Portera. Jaffe

Having heard and considered the testimony and evidence at the public hearing of June 9, 2025, the ZBA makes the
following findings of fact:

The portions of the property with the Village of Arlington Heights are zoned R-1 One Family Dwelling District and M-1
Research, Development & Light Manufacturing District. The majority of the property is located within unincorporated
Cook County and does not fall within the jurisdiction of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Village of Arlington
Heights. The petitioner is proposing an 8 foot high brown vinyl fence around the property for added security where
code limits the maximum height of fences in the front yard to 36-inches and such fences must be open in style.
Additionally, code limits the height of fences in the rear yard to 6-feet.

For Variation Requests:

(Pursuant to Chapter 6, Article Il, Section 6-202(e)(2)(c), in consideration of the standards of practical difficulties or
particular hardship, the ZBA shall require evidence of the below.)

The ZBA finds that evidence of the following was presented at the public hearing (check all that apply with an
HXH):
X The proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible with existing
uses and zoning of nearby property; and
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X The plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which may include the length of time the subject
property has been vacant as zoned; and

X The proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; and

X The variance requested is the minimum variance necessary to allow reasonable use of the property.

Does the ZBA Find in Favor of the Applicant for Relief Requested?
Relief Granted (if any):

o A fence variation from Chapter 28, Section 6.13-3(a) (Location of Fences, Front Yard) to allow an 8-
foot tall solid fence to be constructed in the front yard (Rand Road frontage), where fencing in the
front yard shall not exceed a height of 36-inches and must be open in style.

e Avariation from Chapter 28, Section 6.13-3(b) (Location of Fences, Side & Rear Yards), to allow an 8-
foot fence to be constructed along the rear property line, where fencing in the rear yard shall not
exceed a height of 6-feet.

Reason for Determination:

The petitioner testified as to hardship, unique circumstances of site security, and the character of the locality. Based
on the evidence submitted, the Zoning Board of Appeals finds that the petitioner has established the necessary
elements for the granting of variances.

Based on the information contained in the application and the testimony and evidence presented at the public
hearing, the ZBA voted on the approval of these findings of fact, decision and order and the requested application
resulting in the following vote:

_4 ayes 0 nays 3 absent 0 abstain

Date: June 9, 2025

Benjamin Jaffe, Chair
Zoning Board of Appeals
Village of Arlington Heights

Pursuant to Chapter 6, Article I, Section 6-202(e)(3), in exercising the enumerated powers of the Zoning
Board of Appeals, the ZBA may reverse, affirm, or modify the order, requirement, decision, or determination
appealed form and to that end shall have all the powers of the Administrative Officer from whom the appeal
is taken.
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VILLAGE OF ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, ILLINOIS
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS
PUBLIC HEARING
JUNE 9, 2025
FINDINGS OF FACT, DECISION AND ORDER

Agenda Item: 130 S. Kennicott Ave. - Albarello/Himelman Residence
Applicant: Tuno Ruiz / Verdi Designs
Zoning Relief Requested:

e A 554 square foot variance from Chapter 28, Section 6.5-7 (Accessory Structures) to allow an
accessory structure with a size of 854 square feet instead of the maximum of 300 square feet.

Date of Publication: 5/24/25

Manner of Publication: Daily Herald

Zoning Board of Appeals (“ZBA”) Members Present:
Drake, Portera, Selbka, Jaffe

Having heard and considered the testimony and evidence at the public hearing of June 9, 2025, the ZBA makes the
following findings of fact:

The subject site is zoned R-2, One Family Dwelling District and the petitioner is proposing an accessory structure
that exceeds the allowable 300 square feet. The property has a total land area of 12,824 square feet. In the
spring/summer of 2024, the petitioner installed two code compliant accessory structures above the patio per an
approved building permit. The two structures have a solid roof and are each approximately 290 square feet. The
petitioner is proposing to connect the two structures with a pergola which creates a single 854 square foot accessory
structure. Two formal objectors spoke in opposition to the variance. In addition, a neighbor spoke in opposition and
another neighbor spoke in support of the project.

For Variation Requests:

(Pursuant to Chapter 6, Article I, Section 6-202(e)(2)(c), in consideration of the standards of practical difficulties or
particular hardship, the ZBA shall require evidence of the below.)

The ZBA finds that evidence of the following was presented at the public hearing (check all that apply with an
HXH):

X The proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible with existing
uses and zoning of nearby property; and

X The plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which may include the length of time the subject
property has been vacant as zoned; and
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_X_ The proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; and

X The variance requested is the minimum variance necessary to allow reasonable use of the property.

Does the ZBA Find in Favor of the Applicant for Relief Requested?
Relief Granted (if any):

e A 554 square foot variance from Chapter 28, Section 6.5-7 (Accessory Structures) to allow an
accessory structure with a size of 854 square feet instead of the maximum of 300 square feet.

Reason for Determination:

The Zoning Board commented that the variance being considered is for the accessory structure and whether the pergola
portion can be attached to both pavilions which would result in a structure that exceeds what is permitted by code. The
Zoning Board stated that if the accessory structure was attached to the house, the structure would be fully compliant with
code. The Zoning Board acknowledged that the homeowner does not want to attach the pergola to their house because
they indicated that it could damage their roof and it would make their roof more difficult to repair. The Zoning Board
commented that the Village previously issued a permit for the accessory structure with the slatting/pergola between the
two pavilions.

Based on the information contained in the application and the testimony and evidence presented at the public
hearing, the ZBA voted on the approval of these findings of fact, decision and order and the requested application
resulting in the following vote:

_4 ayes 0 nays 3 absent 0 abstain

Date: June 9, 2025

Benjamin Jaffe, Chair
Zoning Board of Appeals
Village of Arlington Heights

Pursuant to Chapter 6, Article I, Section 6-202(e)(3), in exercising the enumerated powers of the Zoning
Board of Appeals, the ZBA may reverse, affirm, or modify the order, requirement, decision, or determination
appealed form and to that end shall have all the powers of the Administrative Officer from whom the appeal
is taken.
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VILLAGE OF ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, ILLINOIS
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS
PUBLIC HEARING
JUNE 9, 2025
FINDINGS OF FACT, DECISION AND ORDER

Agenda Item: 109 N. Stratford Rd. - Murphy Residence
Applicant: Jeff Warden / Tonto Construction
Zoning Relief Requested:

o A 3.25foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 6.5-2 (Accessory Structures) to permit a tool shed to
be setback 1.75 feet from the rear property line where accessory structures are required to be
setback 5 feet from the rear property line.

Date of Publication: 5/24/25

Manner of Publication: Daily Herald

Zoning Board of Appeals (“ZBA”) Members Present:
Drake, Portera, Selbka, Jaffe

Having heard and considered the testimony and evidence at the public hearing of June 9, 2025, the ZBA makes the
following findings of fact:

The property is zoned R-3 One Family Dwelling District. The petitioner has constructed an 8-foot tall, 72 square-foot
utility shed without a Village of Arlington Heights building permit 3.25-feet from the side (north) property line and 1.75
feet from the rear (east) property line where a shed requires a setback of at least 3 feet from the side property line
and 5 feet from the rear property line. The shed is also within the 5-foot public utility easement adjacent to the rear
property line. The petitioner has obtained encroachment approval letters from the utility companies that have
equipment within the utility easement.

For Variation Requests:

(Pursuant to Chapter 6, Article Il, Section 6-202(e)(2)(c), in consideration of the standards of practical difficulties or
particular hardship, the ZBA shall require evidence of the below.)

The ZBA finds that evidence of the following was presented at the public hearing (check all that apply with an
“XM):

The proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible with existing
uses and zoning of nearby property; and

The plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which may include the length of time the subject
property has been vacant as zoned; and

Page 10of 2

Page 62 of 133



The proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; and

The variance requested is the minimum variance necessary to allow reasonable use of the property.

Does the ZBA Find in Favor of the Applicant for Relief Requested?
Relief Granted (if any):

Relief was not granted.

Reason for Determination:

The petitioner testified as to their hardship, unique site circumstances and the character of the locality. The petitioner
testified that they constructed a shed that encroaches into the required rear setback and on top of a utility & drainage
easement without a Village of Arlington Heights building permit. The petitioner further explained that they did not
apply for a permit because they could not find it on the Village website and wasn't fully aware that a permit would
even be required for a shed of this size. A neighbor spoke in opposition to the variance requested.

Based on the information contained in the application and the testimony and evidence presented at the public
hearing, the Zoning Board of Appeals finds that the petitioner has not established the necessary elements for the
granting of a variance for the shed encroachment; that the petitioner would sustain a hardship if the variance were
not granted; that the situation of the petitioner is unique; and that the granting of a variance would not alter the
essential character of the neighborhood. The ZBA voted on the denial of the requested variance resulting in the
following vote to DENY:

_4 ayes 0 nays 3 absent 0 abstain

Date: June 9, 2025

Benjamin Jaffe, Chair
Zoning Board of Appeals
Village of Arlington Heights

Pursuant to Chapter 6, Article I, Section 6-202(e)(3), in exercising the enumerated powers of the Zoning
Board of Appeals, the ZBA may reverse, affirm, or modify the order, requirement, decision, or determination
appealed form and to that end shall have all the powers of the Administrative Officer from whom the appeal
is taken.
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VILLAGE OF ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, ILLINOIS
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS
PUBLIC HEARING
JUNE 9, 2025
FINDINGS OF FACT, DECISION AND ORDER

Agenda Item: 118 S. Mitchell Ave. - Contreras Residence
Applicant: Dan & Catherin Contreras
Zoning Relief Requested:

e A 317.2 square foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.5(b).1. to allow impervious surface
equal to 3,617.2 square feet instead of the required 3,300.0 square feet.

e Avariation from Chapter 28, Section 10.2-11.1(d). to allow an 8 foot wide driveway and overhanging
projection over the driveway where a 9 foot wide driveway is required and overhanging projections
over the driveway are prohibited.

Date of Publication: 5/24/25
Manner of Publication: Daily Herald
Zoning Board of Appeals (“ZBA”) Members Present:

Drake, Portera, Selbka, Jaffe

Having heard and considered the testimony and evidence at the public hearing of June 9, 2025, the ZBA makes the

following findings of fact:

The property is zoned R-3 and has a total land area of 6,000 square feet. The petitioner is proposing to construct a
new awning extending 3 feet over the driveway on the north face of the building, expand a portion of the existing
driveway by 1 feet 5.5 inches to a total width of 8 feet, construct a set of entryway stairs on the west face of the
building, and install additional pavers in the rear yard. Overhanging projections are not permitted over driveways, and
driveways are required to be a minimum of 9 feet in width. Furthermore, the proposed work will increase the
impervious surface of the lot to 3,617.2 square feet where the 3,300 square feet is the maximum permitted by code.

For Variation Requests:

(Pursuant to Chapter 6, Article Il, Section 6-202(e)(2)(c), in consideration of the standards of practical difficulties or
particular hardship, the ZBA shall require evidence of the below.)

The ZBA finds that evidence of the following was presented at the public hearing (check all that apply with an
HXH):
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X The proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible with existing
uses and zoning of nearby property; and

X The plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which may include the length of time the subject

property has been vacant as zoned; and
X The proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; and
X

The variance requested is the minimum variance necessary to allow reasonable use of the property.

Does the ZBA Find in Favor of the Applicant for Relief Requested?
Relief Granted (if any):

e A 317.2 square foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.5(b).1. to allow impervious surface
equal to 3,617.2 square feet instead of the required 3,300.0 square feet.

e Avariation from Chapter 28, Section 10.2-11.1(d). to allow an 8 foot wide driveway and overhanging
projection over the driveway where a 9 foot wide driveway is required and overhanging projections
over the driveway are prohibited.

Reason for Determination:

The petitioner testified as to hardship, narrow lot width and similar improvements in the surrounding neighborhood.
The Zoning Board commented that the variance is minimal and would help match the character of the locality.

Based on the information contained in the application and the testimony and evidence presented at the public
hearing, the ZBA voted on the approval of these findings of fact, decision and order and the requested application
resulting in the following vote:

_4 ayes 0 nays 3 absent 0 abstain

Date: June 9, 2025

Benjamin Jaffe, Chair
Zoning Board of Appeals
Village of Arlington Heights

Pursuant to Chapter 6, Article I, Section 6-202(e)(3), in exercising the enumerated powers of the Zoning
Board of Appeals, the ZBA may reverse, affirm, or modify the order, requirement, decision, or determination
appealed form and to that end shall have all the powers of the Administrative Officer from whom the appeal
is taken.
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VILLAGE OF ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, ILLINOIS
ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS
PUBLIC HEARING
JUNE 9, 2025
FINDINGS OF FACT, DECISION AND ORDER

Agenda Item: 308 N. Patton Ave. — Cruz Residence
Applicant: Richard Cruz
Zoning Relief Requested:

e Avariation from Chapter 28, Section 6.5-2 to allow a gazebo in the side yard where accessory
structures are prohibited in the side yard.

Date of Publication: 5/24/25
Manner of Publication: Daily Herald
Zoning Board of Appeals (“ZBA”) Members Present:

Drake, Portera, Selbka, Jaffe

Having heard and considered the testimony and evidence at the public hearing of June 9, 2025, the ZBA makes the
following findings of fact:

The property is zoned R-3 and has a total land area of 7,240 square feet. The petitioner is proposing to construct a
gazebo that is 15 feet by 15 feet and 13 feet high in the side yard. Accessory structures such as gazebos are not
permitted in the side yard.

For Variation Requests:

(Pursuant to Chapter 6, Article I, Section 6-202(e)(2)(c), in consideration of the standards of practical difficulties or
particular hardship, the ZBA shall require evidence of the below.)

The ZBA finds that evidence of the following was presented at the public hearing (check all that apply with an
“XM):

_X_ The proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible with existing
uses and zoning of nearby property; and

X The plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which may include the length of time the subject
property has been vacant as zoned; and

_X_ The proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; and
_X_ The variance requested is the minimum variance necessary to allow reasonable use of the property.
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Does the ZBA Find in Favor of the Applicant for Relief Requested?
Relief Granted (if any):

o Avariation from Chapter 28, Section 6.5-2 to allow a gazebo in the side yard where accessory
structures are prohibited in the side yard.

Reason for Determination:

The petitioner testified as to hardship, irregular shape of the primary structure. The Zoning Board commented that the
variance is minimal and would help with the enjoyment of the property.

Based on the information contained in the application and the testimony and evidence presented at the public
hearing, the ZBA voted on the approval of these findings of fact, decision and order and the requested application
resulting in the following vote:

_4 ayes 0 nays 3 absent 0 abstain

Date: June 9, 2025

Benjamin Jaffe, Chair
Zoning Board of Appeals
Village of Arlington Heights

Pursuant to Chapter 6, Article I, Section 6-202(e)(3), in exercising the enumerated powers of the Zoning
Board of Appeals, the ZBA may reverse, affirm, or modify the order, requirement, decision, or determination
appealed form and to that end shall have all the powers of the Administrative Officer from whom the appeal
is taken.
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Zoning Board of Appeals
7/14/2025

Item: 919 S. Vail Ave. - ZBA25-012
Department: Planning & Community Development

Item Description:

REQUEST

e A 4.0-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3b (Required
Minimum Yards) to allow an addition with a side yard setback of 3.0 feet
instead of the required 7.0 feet and an additional 1.0 feet for the eave.

e A variance from Chapter 28, Section 6.6-5 (Permitted Obstructions) to

allow two air conditioning units in the required side yard setback along the
south property line.

ATTACHMENTS:
1. Exhibits - 919 S Vail Ave

Page 68 of 133



Petition — ZBA#25-012
PIN: 03-32-317-019

ARLINGTON HEIGHTS ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

Staff Analysis

Prepared By: Derek Mach, Planner
Hearing Date: July 14, 2025

Date Prepared: July 8, 2025

Project Title: Featherstone Residence
Address: 919 S. Vail Ave.

Background Information
Petition Number: ZBA #25-012
Petitioner: Bob Flubacker / Robert Flubacker Architects
Address: 1895 Rohlwing Rd, Suite B
Rolling Meadows, IL 60008

Existing Zoning: R-3 — Residential Single-Family District

Requested Action/Background Information

The subject site is zoned R-3, One Family Dwelling District. The property has a total land area of 9,244 square feet
and the proposed residence with the addition will be approximately 2,400 square feet. The petitioner is proposing to
construct an addition to the existing single story home which includes an expansion to the garage in order to create a
two car front load garage. The expansion for the garage is encroaching into the required side yard setback along the
north property line. In addition, the two air conditioning units are encroaching into the required side yard setback along
the south property line. Therefore, the petitioner is requesting the following variations:

e A 4.0-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3b (Required Minimum Yards) to allow an addition
with a side yard setback of 3.0 feet instead of the required 7.0 feet and an additional 1.0 feet for the
eave.

A variance from Chapter 28, Section 6.6-5 (Permitted Obstructions) to allow two air conditioning units
in the required side yard setback along the south property line.

Variation Review Standards

In its consideration of the standards of practical difficulties or particular hardships, the Zoning Board of Appeals shall
require evidence that (1) the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible
with existing uses and zoning of nearby property; and (2) the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which
may include the length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned; and (3) the proposed variation is in
harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; and (4) the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary
to allow reasonable use of the property. A variation shall be permitted only if the evidence, in the judgment of the
Board of Appeals, sustains each of the four conditions enumerated.
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Map of General Vicinity

[tems required to be Submitted 15 Days Prior to Public Hearing

Petition — ZBA#25-012
PIN: 03-32-317-019

ltem

Provided

Dated

Remarks

1. Notification Affidavit

v

6/20/25

2. List of Property Owners Within 250 feet of Subject Property

6/20/25

3. Letter that was Mailed

6/20/25

4. Photographs of Sign on Property

6/20/25
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Petition — ZBA#25-012
PIN: 03-32-317-019

Photographs of Existing Structure

Google Street View

Sep 2018 See more dates
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Village of Arlington Heights

To: Robert Flubacker

From: Derek Mach

Department: Department of Planning and Community Development
File Number: ZBA 25-012

Project: 919 S. Vail Ave.

Date: July 8, 2025

ZONING COMMENTS:

The zoning comments below for your use and consideration. If you have any questions, please
contact dmach@vah.com:

Planning and Community Development

1. The proposed addition is nicely designed and will enhance the appearance of the house.
The proposed addition is favorable for an Administrative (Staff) Design approval
pending the outcome of the ZBA review. The location of the A/C units within the
required side setback seems unnecessary. It is recommended that the A/C units be
moved to comply with code.

Building and Life Safety

1. Approved with Note: 1. A 1-hour fire-resistance rating is required for any exterior wall
located less than 5 feet from the property line.

Engineering

1. The Engineering Division has no objection to the requested variance from Chapter 28,
Section 5.1-3.3 (b) Required Minimum Side Yard to construct a one-story house
addition in which the attached garage encroaches 4.00 feet into the required 7.00 foot
north side setback; and from Section 6.6-5.1 Permitted Obstructions to locate two air
conditioner compressor units within the required 7.00 foot south side yard setback.
The Village has a history of rear yard drainage concerns on this block. It is
recommended that the proposed grading and drainage be evaluated prior to permit
submittal to minimize the impact on the adjacent properties.
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NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING
Notice is hereby given that a public hearing will be
held on Monday, July 14, 2025, 7:00 P.M. in the Buech-
ner Room, 1st Floor of the Arlington Heights Village
Hall, 33 S. Arlington Heights Road, Arlington
Heights, Illinois, at which time the Zoning Board of
Appeals will consider a request for:
* A 4.0-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-
3.3b (Required Minimum Yards) to allow an addition
with a side yard setback of 3.0 feet instead of the
required 7.0 feet and an additional 1.0 feet for the
eave.
* A variance from Chapter 28, Section 6.6-5 (Permit-
ted Obstructions) to allow two air conditioning units
in the required side yard setback along the south
property line.
Any person who also desires to formally register as an
objector, with the right to cross-examine others at the
hearing, must complete and file an appearance form
with the Village Director of Planning and Community
Development, no later than 4:30 pm five days before
the date of the hearing. Forms are available by
contacting the Department of Planning and Commu-
nity Development at 847-368-5200 or
planningmail@vah.com
At the public hearlng, the Zoning Board of Appeals
will accept and consider all testimony and evidence
pertaining to the application, and will consider any
zoning actions or relief that may be necessary or
convenient to allow development of the type described
in this notice, or development that is less dense than
the type described in this notice, including, without
limitation, variations or other special approvals on the
property legally described as:
The south twenty (20) feet of Lot thirty-two (32) the
north fifty feet (50) of Lot thirty-three (33) in R.A.
Copek Arlington Highlands, a Subdivision of parts of
Section 4 and 9, Township 41 North, Range 11, East of
the Third Principal Meridian, in Cook County, lllinois.
Commonly known as: 919 S. Vail Avenue, Arlington
Heights IL 60005
Persons with disabilities requiring auxiliary aids or
services, such as an American Sign Language inter-
preter or written materials in accessible formats,
should contact Health & Human Services at 33 S.
Arlington Heights Road, Arlington Heights, Illinois
60005, (847) 368-5760 (Voice), (847) 368-5980 (Fax) or

Benjamin Jaffe, Chair
Zoning Board of Appeals
Published in Daily Herald, June 28, 2025 (295412)

CERTIFICATE OF PUBLICATION

Paddock Publications, Inc.

Northwest Suburbs

DailyHerald

Corporation organized and existing under and by virtue of the laws of

the State of Illinois, DOES HEREBY CERTIFY that it is the publisher

of the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. That said Northwest Suburbs
DAILY HERALD is a secular newspaper, published in Arlington Heights,
Cook County, State of Illinois, and has been in general circulation daily
throughout Cook County, continuously for more than 50 weeks prior to the first
Publication of the attached notice, and a newspaper as defined by 715 ILCS 5/5.

| further certify that the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD is a newspaper
as defined in "an Act to revise the law in relation to notices" as amended

in 1992 Illinois Compiled Statutes, Chapter 715, Act 5, Section 1 and 5. That a
notice of which the annexed printed slip is a true copy,

was published 06/28/2025

in said Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. This notice was also placed on
a statewide public notice website as required by 5 ILCS 5/2.1.

|gnee of the P&bh/her of the Daily Herald

Control # 295412
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PETITION

NOW COMES the Petitioner, Robert Flubacker, being the petitioner of the property commonly
known as: 919 S. Vail Ave., and appeals to the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Village of
Arlington Heights for variations from, Sections 5.1-3.3(b) Required Minimum Side Yard and
6.6-5.1 Table of Permitted Obstructions, Chapter 28, of the Arlington Heights Municipal
Code, in order to:

1. Construct a one-story house addition in which the attached garage encroaches
4.00 feet into the required 7.00 foot north side yard setback.

2. Locate two air conditioner compressor units within the required 7.00 foot south
side yard setback.

I hereby state that the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will
be compatible with existing uses and zoning of nearby property if the variations were granted:

The use of the existing house is not changing and the surrounding neighborhood
has single-family homes of a widely varied mix of sizes and shapes. The propose
addition enhances the existing architectural character of the home and maintains it's
compatibility with the neighborhood.

I hereby state that the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which may include the
length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned:

The existing garage and storage shed currently encroaches generally the same
amount (addition has a 3 foot longer encroachment) as the requested design. This
encroachment has existed since the house was constructed.

[ hereby state that the proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter:
With the exception of the variations requested, the project falls well below the other
zoning requirements. The project maintains the character of the neighborhood, while

providing the desired expansion of the home the owner needs.

I hereby state that the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary to allow reasonable
use of the property:

The proposed Garage is below village width requirement for a two-car Garage but is
designed to maintain 3 feet clear to the north lot line. The proposed locations of the

air conditioner, UWWS for a possible future bedroom addition.
Signed: W/}BLJV __— Date: 4 (2'4 . ‘22 ).
V' V N \)

Petitioner
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PROJECT DESCRIPTION

The purpose of this request is for a variance from the Arlington Heights Municipal Code,
Chapter 28 (Zoning Regulations), Section 5.1-3.3(b) Required Minimum Side Yard and
Section 6.6-5.1 Permitted Obstructions in order to:

1. Construct a one-story house addition in which the attached garage encroaches
4.00 feet into the required 7.00 foot north side yard setback.

2. Locate two air conditioner compressor units within the required 7.00 foot south
side yard setback. One unit is existing and to be relocated and one new unit is
new.
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ALTERATIONS AND ADDITIONS FOR

THE FEATHERSTONE

RESIDENCE

919 S. VAIL AVE.

ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, ILLINOIS

SYMBOLS

(1)
\A-T/

DETAIL NUMBER (TYP)

SHEET NUMBER (TYP)

ELEVATION KEY

EXISTING PARTITION TO REMAIN

e

EXISTING DOOR TO REMAIN

LIST OF DRAWINGS

SITE PLAN

EX-0
EX-1

TITLE SHEET / SITE PLAN
EXISTING FIRST FLOOR PLAN

EXIST. GAS SERVICE ¥\

EXIST. CONC. DRIVEWAY

EXIST. CONC. WALK
\ 132.07'

710"
SIDE YARD
SETBACK

| I

S. VAIL AVE

70.00

BRICK AND
FRAME HOUSE e
919 S. VAIL AVE.

6\
EXIST. PAVER WALK

4+ ) EXIST. DECK

70.00!

1 EXIST. HOT TUB

EXIST. 100A

ELECT. SERVICE

p—

30-0!

ESTABLISHED
FRONT YARD SETBACK

7/ 1\ SITE PLAN

X-0 " = 10'-Q"

NORTH

SITE PLAN LEGEND:

—_—
-

132.08

SIDE YARD
SETBACK

30-0!!

REAR YARD
SETBACK

CODE REVIEW

EXIST. CONSTRUCTION
TO REMAIN

SETBACK LINE

ZONING R-%
LOT AREA 9,244 SQ.FT.
EXISTING ALLOWED

BUILDING AREAS

FIRST FLOOR 1,357 SQ.FT.

ATTACHED GARAGE 245 SQFT.

ACCESSORY STRUCTURES 85 SQ.FT.
FLOOR AREA RATIO (FAR] 1,367 SQFT.| 4,135 SQ.FT.
BUILDING LOT COVERAGE 1,687 SQFT.| 5235 SQ.FT.

IMPERVIOUS SURFACE COVER. 2,755 SQFT.| 4,622 SQ.FT.

BUILDING HEIGHT -~ FT. 25 FT.

FLUBACKER

ARCHITECTS

LIMITETD

1895-B Rohlwing Rd.
Rolling Meadows,
I1linois 60008
847-704-3200

IL Design Firm
#184.001489
Expire: 4/30/2025

ALTERATIONS AND ADDITION FOR
919 S. VAIL AVE.
ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, ILLINOIS

THE FEATHERSTONE RESIDENCE

Date Description

©6/19/23 EXIST.

(© 2023 R.F.A. LTD.

Project Number
EX-0
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ALTERATIONS AND ADDITIONS FOR

THE FEATHERSTONE
RESIDENCE

919 S. VAIL AVE.
ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, ILLINOIS

SYMBOLS

SITE PLAN

DETAIL NUMBER (TYP)

O

SHEET NUMBER (TYP.)

ELEVATION KEY

D

BUILDING SECTION KEY

D
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AJOR WALL SECTION KEY
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DETAIL KEY
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ELEVATION MARK

ROOM NAME
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NEW HEADER REFERENCE TAG

EXISTING PARTITION TO REMAIN

EXISTING CONSTRUCTION
TO BE REMOVED

NEW FRAMED PARTITION

EXISTING DOOR TO REMAIN

U.O.N. R.O.
NEW DOOR & REFERENCE TAG

®

NEW WINDOW REFERENCE TAG

@ AT EXP. EXPANSION P.LAM. PLASTIC LAMINATE
< ANGLE F.D. FLOOR DRAIN PLYWD. PLYWOOD
5% FIVE SHELVES F.F. FINISH FLOOR P.S.F. POUNDS PER SQUARE FOOT
A./C. AIR CONDITIONING FIN. FINISH P.S.L POUNDS PER SQUARE INCH
ADJ. ADJUSTABLE FIXT. FIXTURE PSL PARALLEL STRAND LUMBER
AFF. ABOVE FINISH FLOOR FND. FOUNDATION PVC. POLYVINYL CHLORIDE
ALT. ALTERNATE F.0.C. FACE OF CONCRETE R. RADIUS
ALUM. ALUMINUM F.0.8. FACE OF STUD R.D. ROOF DRAIN
APPROX. APPROXIMATE FRZ. FREEZER RR. ROOF RAFTERS
ARCH. ARCHITECTURAL F.S. FOOTING SUMP R&S ROD & SHELF
B/ BOTTOM OF FTG. FOOTING REBAR.  REINFORCING BAR
BD. BOARD FURN. FURNACE REF. REFRIGERATOR
B.L BUILT-IN GA. GAUGE REG, REGULAR
BLDG. BUILDING GALV. GALVANIZED REINF. REINFORCE
B.O. BY OWNER GLU-LAM. GLUE LAMINATED BEAM RM. ROOM
BRG. BEARING GYPBD. GYPSUM BOARD R.O. ROUGH OPENING
C. CARPET HGT. HEIGHT s.C. SOLID CORE
CAB. CABINET H.M. HOLLOW METAL SECT. SECTION
ClL CAST IRON HORZ. HORIZONTAL S.H. SINGLE-HUNG CLOSET ROD
CJ. CONSTRUCTION JOINTS HTG. HEATING SIM. SIMILAR
cL. CENTER LINE HV.AC.  HEATING, VENTILATION, S.P. SUMP PIT
CLG. CEILING AIR CONDITIONING SPEC. SPECIFICATION
cMU. CONCRETE MASONRY UNIT H.W. HOT WATER sQ, SQUARE
C.0. CASED OPENING/ CLEAN OUT INSUL. INSULATION STD. STANDARD
CoL. COLUMN INT. INTERIOR STL. STEEL
CONC. CONCRETE L. LINEN STOR. STORAGE
CONST.  CONSTRUCTION LAM. LAMINATE STRUCT. STRUCTURAL
CONT. CONTINUOUS LAV, LAVATORY SUsP. SUSPENDED
C.T. CERAMIC TILE LLV LONG LEG VERTICAL T/ TOP OF
CWw. COLD WATER LVL LAMINATED VENEER LUMBER T.4B. TOP & BOTTOM
D. DRYER MAX. MAXIMUM T.4G. TONGUE & GROOVE
DEMO. DEMOLITION M.C. MEDICINE CABINET TEL. TELEPHONE
D.H. DOUBLE-HUNG CLOSET RODS MECH. MECHANICAL T.M.E. TO MATCH EXIST.
DIA. DIAMETER MED. MEDIUM T.OP. TOP OF PLATE
DIM. DIMENSION MICRO.  MICROWAVE TV. TELEVISION
DISP. DISPOSAL MIN. MINIMUM TYP. TYPICAL
DIV. DIVISION MISC. MISCELLANEOUS U.ON. UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED
DN. DOWN M.0. MASONRY OPENING V.C.T. VINYL COMPOSITION TILE
D.S. DOWN SPOUT MTL. METAL VERT. VERTICAL
D.W. DISHWASHER NFHB NON-FREEZE HOSE BIBB V.TR VENT THRU ROOF
EA. EACH N.IC. NOT IN CONTRACT W/ WITH
EIFS. EXTERIOR INSULATION AND NO. NUMBER W, WASHER
FINISH SYSTEM NOM. NOMINAL W.C. WATER CLOSET
ELECT.  ELECTRICAL N.T.S. NOT TO SCALE WD. WOOoD
ELEV. ELEVATION 0.A. OVER ALL WDW, WINDOW
EP EJECTOR PIT/SUMP 0.C. ON CENTER W.H. WATER HEATER
EQ. EQUAL O.H. OVERHANG W.IC. WALK-IN CLOSET
EQUIP. EQUIPMENT OPP. OPPOSITE W/0 WITHOUT
EQUIV. EQUIVALENT oV. OVEN WT. WEIGHT
EW. EACH WAY PERF. PERFORATED W.W.F. WELDED WIRE FABRIC
EXIST. EXISTING PL. PLATE

LIST OF DRAWINGS

ALL CONSTRUCTION SHALL CONFORM WITH THE FOLLOWING:

o 2018 INTERNATIONAL CODE COUNCIL SERIES:
~-INTERNATIONAL RESIDENTIAL CODE (IRC)
~-INTERNATIONAL BUILDING CODE (IBC)
-INTERNATIONAL EXISTING BUILDING CODE (IEBC|
-INTERNATIONAL FIRE CODE (IFC|
-INTERNATIONAL FUEL GAS CODE (IFGC)
-INTERNATIONAL MECHANICAL CODE (IMC)
~-INTERNATIONAL PROPERTY MAINTENANCE CODE (IPMC]
-INTERNATIONAL SWIMMING POOL AND SPA CODE
¢ 2017 NATIONAL ELECTRICAL CODE (NFPA 70)
o 2014 ILLINOIS STATE PLUMBING CODE
o 2018 INTERNATIONAL ENERGY CONSERVATION CODE w/
STATE AMENDMENTS

o 2018 ILLINOIS ACCESSIBILITY CODE

o INCLUDING ALL APPROVED LOCAL AMENDMENTS TO THE
ABOVE REFERENCED CODES

A-0 TITLE SHEET / SITE PLAN
A-1 FOUNDATION PLAN

A-2 FIRST FLOOR PLAN

A-3 EXTERIOR ELEVATIONS
A-4 EXTERIOR ELEVATIONS

REMOVE EXIST. CURB AND

APPROVED GARAGE
ENCROACHMENT TO

SITE PLAN GENERAL NOTES:

1. INFORMATION SHOWN ON THIS DRAWING IS ACCUMULATED FROM EXIST.
DOCUMENTATION AND MUST BE CONFIRMED BY THE CONTRACTOR AND
COORDINATED WITH THE ARCHITECT PRIOR TO CONSTRUCTION

EXIST. CONC.
WALK TO BE
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ASSUMED —— / CONC. PADS ;o 52
ESTABLISHED UPGRADE TO 200A REAR YARD =
FRONT YARD SETBACK APPROVED A/C ELECT. SERVICE, TO SETBACK of
ENCROACHMENT TO REMAIN OVERHEAD ®
SIDE YARD SETBACK
ZONING R-3
LOT AREA 9244 SQFT.
/-\ BUILDING AREAS EXISTING ALLOWED|  PROPOSED
1 FIRST FLOOR 1357 SQFT. 2213 SQFT.
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TO REMAIN
, BUILDING LOT COVERAGE 1687 SQ.FT.| 3235 SQFT| 2780 SQFT.
7 NEW FIRST FLOOR SETBACK LINE
% CONSTRUCTION IMPERVIOUS SURFACE COVER. | 3,270 SQFT.| 4,622 SQFT| 3,626 SQFT.
BUILDING HEIGHT 14 FT. 25 FT. 14 FT.
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1895-B Rohlwing Rd.
Rolling Meadows,
I1linois 60008
847-704-3200

IL Design Firm
#184.001489
Expire: 4/30/2025
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VILLAGE OF
ARLINGTON HEIGHTS

INC. 1887

Zoning Board of Appeals
7/14/2025

Item: 819 N. Highland Ave. - ZBA25-018
Department: Planning & Community Development

Item Description:

REQUEST

e A 2.78-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(b) to allow a side
setback of 4.72-feet from the newly attached garage where 7.5 feet is
required.

ATTACHMENTS:
1. Exhibits_819 N Highland Ave
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Petition — ZBA#25-018
PIN: 03-29-112-035

ARLINGTON HEIGHTS ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

Staff Analysis

Prepared By: Dan Osoba, Planner
Hearing Date: July 14, 2025

Date Prepared: July 9, 2025

Project Title: Lall Residence
Address: 819 N. Highland Ave.

Background Information
Petition Number: ZBA #25-018
Petitioner: Kevin Purdom — JRC Design Build
Address: 1275 E. Davis St.
Arlington Heights IL 60005

Existing Zoning: R-3 — Residential Single-Family District

Requested Action/Background Information

The petitioner is proposing to construct a new 247 square-foot addition and interior remodel to connect the existing
home to the detached garaged on the north of the property. The existing detached garage is connected to the home
with a covered breezeway and is located 4.72-feet from the north side property line. Attaching the detached garage
to the home with the proposed building addition will require compliance with the side yard setbacks of the R-3
District, which equals 10-percent of the lot width or 7.5-feet on this lot. Therefore the petitioner is requesting the
following variation:

e A 2.78-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(b) to allow a side setback of 4.72-feet from the
newly attached garage where 7.5 feet is required.

Variation Review Standards

In its consideration of the standards of practical difficulties or particular hardships, the Zoning Board of Appeals shall
require evidence that (1) the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible
with existing uses and zoning of nearby property; and (2) the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which
may include the length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned; and (3) the proposed variation is in
harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; and (4) the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary
to allow reasonable use of the property. A variation shall be permitted only if the evidence, in the judgment of the
Board of Appeals, sustains each of the four conditions enumerated.
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Map of General Vicinity

Items required to be Submitted 15 Days Prior to Public Hearing

Petition — ZBA#25-018
PIN: 03-29-112-035

Item

Provided

Dated

Remarks

1. Notification Affidavit

v

6/25/25

2. List of Property Owners Within 250 feet of Subject Property

6/25/25

3. Letter that was Mailed

6/25/25

4. Photographs of Sign on Property

6/25/25
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Petition — ZBA#25-018
PIN: 03-29-112-035

Photographs of Existing Structure
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Village of Arlington Heights

To: Kevin Purdom

From: Dan Osoba

Department: Department of Planning and Community Development
File Number: ZBA 25-018

Project: 819 N. Highland Ave

Date: July 8, 2025

ZONING COMMENTS:

The zoning comments below for your use and consideration. If you have any questions, please
contact dosoba@vah.com:

Planning and Community Development

1. The proposed addition is nicely designed to fit with the existing house and the
character of the neighborhood. Staff intends to issue an Administrative (Staff) Design
Approval, pending the outcome of the ZBA review.

Building and Life Safety
1. Has no objection to this application.
Engineering

1. The setback and driveway width are existing and non-conforming. The Engineering
Division has no objection to the variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(b) to
allow a side setback of 4.72 feet from the newly attached garage where 7.5 feet is
required.
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NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING
Notice is hereby given that a public hearing will be
held on Monday, July 14, 2025, 7:00 P.M. in the Buech-
ner Room, 1st Floor of the Arlington Heights Village
Hall, 33 S. Arlington Heights Road, Arlington
Heights, Illinois, at which time the Zoning Board of
Appeals will consider a request for:
* A 1.5 foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-
3.3(e) to allow a side setback of 6 feet from the newly
attached garage where 7.5 feet is required.
* A 2.33 foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 10.2-
11.1(e) to allow a driveway width of 24.33 feet where 22
feet is the maximum width.
Any person who also desires to formally register as an
objector, with the right to cross-examine others at the
hearing, must complete and file an appearance form
with the Village Director of Planning and Community
Development, no later than 4:30 pm five days before
the date of the hearing. Forms are available by
contacting the Department of Planning and Commu-
nity Development at 847-368-5200 or

R o

At the public hearing, the Zoning Board of Appeals
will accept and consider all testimony and evidence
pertaining to the application, and will consider any
zoning actions or relief that may be necessary or
convenient fo allow development of the type described
in this notice, or development that is less dense than
the type described in this notice, including, without
limitation, variations or other special approvals on the
property legally described as:

Lots 28, 29 and 30 in Block 3 in William H. and J.
Dunston and others subdivision of Lots 4, 5, and 6 in
the subdivision of the north west quarter of the north
west quarter and Los 1, 2, 8 and 9 in the subdivision of
the south west quarter of the north west quarter of
Section 29, Township 42 North, Range 11 East of the
Third Principal Meridian, in Cook County, Illinois.
Commonly known as: 819 N. Highland Avenue, Arling-
ton Heights IL 60004

Persons with disabilities requiring auxiliary aids or
services, such as an American Sign Language inter-
preter or written materials in accessible formats,
should contact Health & Human Services at 33 S.
Arlington Heights Road, Arlington Heights, Illinois
60005, (847) 368-5760 (Voice), (847) 368-5980 (Fax) or

Benjamin Jaffe, Chair
Zoning Board of Appeals
Published in Daily Herald, June 28, 2025 (295413)

CERTIFICATE OF PUBLICATION

Paddock Publications, Inc.

Northwest Suburbs

DailyHerald

Corporation organized and existing under and by virtue of the laws of

the State of Illinois, DOES HEREBY CERTIFY that it is the publisher

of the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. That said Northwest Suburbs
DAILY HERALD is a secular newspaper, published in Arlington Heights,
Cook County, State of Illinois, and has been in general circulation daily
throughout Cook County, continuously for more than 50 weeks prior to the first
Publication of the attached notice, and a newspaper as defined by 715 ILCS 5/5.

| further certify that the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD is a newspaper
as defined in "an Act to revise the law in relation to notices" as amended

in 1992 Illinois Compiled Statutes, Chapter 715, Act 5, Section 1 and 5. That a
notice of which the annexed printed slip is a true copy,

was published 06/28/2025

in said Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. This notice was also placed on
a statewide public notice website as required by 5 ILCS 5/2.1.

|gnee of the P&bh/her of the Daily Herald

Control # 295413
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PETITION

The following petition form shall be used when submitting a petition for a variation from Chapter 28 of the
Arlington Heights Municipal Code. This must be submitted with a fully executed application to the Zoning
Board of Appeals. Please refer to Section 12 of Chapter 28 if the Arlington Heights Municipal Code for
information regarding the criteria by which the Zoning Board of Appeals will evaluate variation requests.
(Attached to this application packet.)

PETITION
NOW COMES the Petitioner Kevin Purdom, JRC Design Build

being the owner of the property commonly know as: 8 19 N H Ig h Ian d Ave

and appeals to the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Village of Arlington Heights for a Variation from Section 285.1 33b
Build a kitchen extension that

connects the house to the existing nonconforming detached garage that encroaches into the sideyard setback.

Chapter 28, of the Arlington Heights Municipal Code, in order to:

| hereby state that the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible with

existing uses and zoning of nearby property if the variation(s) were granted (please explain):The proposed addition wil

meet every other code and zoning requirement and will connect a portion

that already exists as noncoforming and not encroach any more than the existing does now.

| hereby state that the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which may include the length of time the

subject property has been vacant as zoned (please explalin):The Unique circumstances is that the existing

garage was built before the sideyard setbacks went into effect and is existing nhonconforming.

| hereby state that the proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter (please explain):
The proposed design is in harmony with the spirit of the chapter as it does not further encroach into

the side yard and meets all other conditions for zoning.

| hereby state that the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary to allow reasonable use of the property

. This is the minimum variance necesary as any connection to the garage will require
(please explain):

a variance for existing nonconforming conditions.

Pty 06/03/2025

Petitioner
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PROJECT DATA
ADDITION TO THE LALL RESIDENCE
ZONING DISTRICT: R-3
LOT AREA: 9,375 SF PROJECT SCOPE OF WORK - DESIGN PROPOSAL SITE PLAN NOTES 25.00
PIN: 03-29-112-035-0000 e OPTION 1: DESIGN BUILD A NEW ENLARGED KITCHEN AND MUD/LAUNDRY ROOM T O O S DR AW NG 19 ACCUMULATED FROM EXISTRNS 7 600 o)
ON A BASEMENT WITH ROUGHED IN PLUMBING SPACE AND COORDINATED WITH THE ARCHITECT PRIOR TO DES I N I IL
MAX LOT COVERAGE:(35% 3,281 SF
((35%) , IN BETWEEN THE EXISTING HOME AND GARAGE. THIS IS ASSUMING THE EXISTING CONSTRUCTION. ARCHITECTURAL SITE PLAN IN FOR SCHEMATIC | T T T T s T T _I
_ GARAGE FOUNDATION HAS A FROST WALL TO SURROUND. PURPOSES ONLY: SEE SITE ENGINEERING PLAN AND LANDSCAPE
PROPOSED LOT COVERAGE: 2,060 SF ALT: FINISH THE GARAGE WITH DRYWALL, TRIM AND AN EPOXY FLOOR. s UERIEY LOCATIONS OF ALL U TIES AND OTHER BUILDING - ' SINCE 1985
MAXFAR: 4,188 SF e OPTION 2: DESIGN BUILD A NEW BATH USING THE EXISTING CLOSET SPACE IN 3 PROVIDE REQURED WORK TO ACCOMMODATE EXISTING UTILITIES
3938 +[(9,375-8,750) X 0.4] BEDROOM. ALT: REMODEL THE EXISTING BATH IN PLACE OR OTHER BUILDING SERVICES. : | 12 DAV e oy - 1o 1L 60005
1642 SF . : 4. PROTECT EXISTING LANDSCAPING DURING CONSTRUCTION, TO @ PHONE: (847)255-2322
PROPOSED FAR: ’ GREATEST EXTENT POSSIBLE. ' . EMAIL: JIMJURCDB@GMAIL.COM
- e OPTION 3: DESIGN BUILD A FINISHED ATTIC SPACE WITH A SMALL WINDOW. 5. PROVIDE TEMPORARY CONSTRUCTION/SECURITY FENCING AROUND : : C 2024 COPYRIGHT. ALL RIGHTS RESERVED
ABOVE THE LIVING ROOM. ALL OPEN EXCAVATIONS; HEIGHT AS REQ'D BY LOCAL CODES.
MAX IMPERVIOUS COVERAGE 4,687 SF 6. %E”F_{'LFS VLVONE/QHONS OF ALL MATERIAL STOCKPILES AND DUMPSTERS L J
o) . N\
(50%) e OPTION 4: REMOVE 5 OF WALL TO THE DINING ROOM AND REPLACE ALL OF THE 7. gglr:j/l-ll\-/lREAl\\lCC;rISg JV?T\I{IE'IBI-IIFEY VCEI_REXEJJ(NSBISCC%I\IIE%B\?CI:\:SSPIIIQ\JKIEIFI{E-Lrg r. ,
MAX FRONT YARD 937 SF 713 SF FLOORS THEN REFINISH THE ENTIRE 1ST FLOOR CONDITIONS ARE TO BE REPORTED TO THE ARCHITECT BEFORE ' '
IMPERVIOUS (50%) ALLOWED | PROPOSED PROCEDIG:
8. PLEASE NOTIFY THE ARCHITECT IMMEDIATELY IF THERE ARE ANY
PROPOSED IMPERVIOUS 3104 SF DISCREPANCIES IN THE CONSTRUCTION DOCUMENTS. | | AD D ITI O N TO TH E
, 9. STATE LAW: BEFORE DIGGING, CALL JULIE (811 OR 1-800-892-0123) . .
COVERAGE: FOR LOCATION OF PUBLIC AND PRIVATE UTILITIES AT WORK SITE. 48 | LALL RESIDENCE
HOUR NOTICE IS REQUIRED. ' '
o 10.  THE HOUSE SHALL PASS A BLOWER DOOR TEST AND A COPY OF Efog"é'? 819 N HIGHLAND AVENUE
MAX BUILDING HEIGHT: 25'-0 THE RESULTS SHALL BE PROVIDED TO THE BUILDING DEPARTMENT | | ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60004
PRIOR TO SCHEDULING THE FINAL INSPECTIONS. 3
PROPOSED BUILDING HEIGHT: EX TO REMAIN TABLE R301.2(1) GLIMATIC AND T o DR D o O S oo : ' SRR me '
: REQUIRED FOR ALL JOB SITES. CONTAINMENT SHALL OCCUR ON 10 , ,
LOCATION AREAS GEOGRAPHIC DESIGN CRITERIA THE PROPERTY THAT IS THE SUBJECT OF THE PERMIT & SHALL BE o
: WITHIN A DUMPSTER, STRUCTURE, OR CONTAINER THAT CAN BE
ADDITION 247 SE roon | am VEAN COVERED TO PREVENT WINDBLOWN DEBRIS. ALL SUCH | EX GARAGE | Propose EX'S;:(N:E ;L’;ﬁl\:gm ° | DATE
FIReT ook Rl S, R G | 5 e | e -
’ ATEGORY TEMP UNDER 247 SF -
SECOND FLOOR 600 SF o e | Lor s | amat | B WTHRING | FROST | TERMITE LAYMENT | Gl CAGE PROPERTY THAT IS THE SUBJECT OF THE PERMIT. ' I3 SEFOOTPRINY A '
GARAGE 315 SF REGION | DEBRIS DEPTH CODE 12. ALL DISTURBED PARKWAY LAWN AREAS WILL BE RESTORED WITH |
ZONE NEW SOD ON 6" OF TOPSOIL. ALL SOD SHALL BE WATERED AS REQ'D | ISSUE DATE
TOTAL SQUARE FOOTAGE: 2,242 SF 2 115 NO NO NO SEVERE | 42 | TO- | 4 | VES 62000 | 2000 476 13. ALL PARKWAY TREES SHALL HAVE A SNOW FENCE THAT EXTENDS s .
TO THE DRIP LINE. NO TRAFFIC SHALL GO OVER THE ROOT SYSTEM. ool 2-05/30/2025 2 - PERMIT REVISIONS
14.  SURFACE DRAINAGE TO BE DIVERTED FROM STRUCTURE SO AS -0 '
DESIGN CRITERIA NOT TO CREATE A HAZARD ON THIS OR ADJACENT PROPERTY. : {
GRADE FROM FOUNDATION TO DROP A MINIMUM OF 6" IN 10'-0". |
PROVIDE SWALES OR DRAINS TO ENSURE DRAINAGE FROM N
STRUCTURE AND ADJACENT PROPERTY. e 2T T '
gLLE%RINGROOMS 40# LL - 10# DL ABBREVIATIONS 15.  TOILET FACILITIES SHALL BE PROVIDED AT ALL JOB SITES PER Ly .
ILLINOIS PLUMBING CODE. THIS WILL BE A CONDITION OF THE
OTHER ROOMS 40# LL - 10# DL PERMIT.
VEH. GARAGES 50# LL - 10# DL AB. ANCHOR BOLT L. LINEN 16.  PROVIDE AND MAINTAIN A 5-0" HIGH FENCE ALONG THE FULL 5
ABV ABOVE LAM. LAMINATE LENGTH OF INTERIOR SIDE YARDS UNTIL EXTERIOR CONSTRUCTION Q
AC. AIR CONDITIONING LAV. LAVATORY IS COMPLETE. '
WALL 60# PLF OR ACTUAL LOAD ACOUS. ACOUSTIC LL LIVE LOAD 17.  PROVIDE AND MAINTAIN A 5-0" HIGH CONSTRUCTION FENCE DURING SRS
20 PSF WIND 0'-20' HEIGHT ADJ. ADJUSTABLE LP LOW POINT NON-WORKING HOURS THAT WILL ENCLOSE ALL OPEN — = | : =
_oQ" AFF. ABOVE FINISH FLOOR MAX. MAXIMUM EXCAVATIONS UNTIL FOUNDATION IS BACK-FILLED & FIRST FLOOR / !
25 PSF WIND 21. 29’ HEIGHT ALUM. ALUMINUM MC MEDICINE CABINET DECK IS COMPLETED. / T B T e e —
30 PSF WIND 30" HEIGHT AND ALT. ALTERNATE MECH MECHANICAL 18.  ERECT PROTECTIVE SNOWFENCE PRIOR TO ANY CONSTRUCTION \ | praponcpresze -\ | )
ABOVE AP. ACCESS PANEL MED MEDIUM ACTIVITY. DO NOT STORE ANY EQUIPMENT OR MATERIALS WITHIN \ y _
APPROX. APPROXIMATE MIN MINIMUM THE PROTECTION AREA. REMOVE THE PROTECTIVE SNOW FENCE ~_ : KEVIN PURDOM, ARCHITECT
CEILING ARCH. ARCHITECTURAL MISC MISCELLANEOUS ONLY AFTER CONSTRUCTION IS COMPLETE.
2==" = @ AT ML MICROLAM 19. ALL TREES ARE TO BE PROTECTED DURING CONSTRUCTION WITH NH |GH LAND AVENUE 1275 E DAVIS ST, ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60005
UNHAB W/O STOR 10# LL - 10# DL BD BOARD MO MASONRY OPENING FENCING FOR EVERY 1" OF TREE DIAMETER. MAINTAIN 10" PHONE: (847)255-2322
UNHAB LIM STOR 20# LL - 10# DL BI BUILT-IN MRBL MARBLE DISTANCE AWAY FOR FENCING. EMAIL: KEVINJRCDB@GMAIL.COM
HAB W/ FIX STAIR 30# LL - 10# DL BLDG BUILDING MTL METAL 20.  MAINTAIN EXISTING DRAINAGE PATTERNS. ANY DRAINAGE ISSUES C 2024 COPYRIGHT. ALL RIGHTS RESERVED
BOT. BOTTOM MW MICROWAVE THAT MAY ARISE FROM THE CONSTRUCTION ASSOCIATED WITH THIS
B/ BOTTOM OF NIC NOT IN CONTRACT PERMIT WILL BE ADRESSED BY THE PERMITTEE.
WIND SPEED 115 MPH BRg. BEARINg Ng NgMBER 21.  RESTORE PARKWAY AND PAVEMENT TO PRE-CONSTRUCTION W,
BRG. PL. BEARING PLATE NOM NOMINAL CONDITIONS. \ s,
ggg?\l%':ﬂ?NiEST B.UR. BUILT UP ROOFING NTS NOT TO SCALE \\\\\“\\\Sf;‘?. ﬁﬁ?/r/,;”//,,
CRPT CARPET o) OVEN RO <072
CABT CABINET OA OVERALL ENERGY CODE COMPLIANCE NOTES 1 = e
ROOF 30# LL (SNOW) - 104 DL (AL 4 AT 7o S, R SITE PLAN - PROPOSED F4 ok %%
SLOPES) CIT CONSTRUCTION JOINTS OPT. OPTIONAL 1. ENERGY CODE COMPLIANCE DESIGN BY PRESCRIPTIVE MEANS. AO 1/16" = 1'-0" = ¢ PURDOM : =
cL CENTERLINE PERF. PERFORATED 'C\JAI;!;\(/IACILEA?I?\II\:;E ; SFACTOR 050 = ¢ 001025823 : =
- CLG. CEILING PL PLATE : - : 0. = T
CATHEDRAL 30#LL - 15# DL (ALL SLOPES) CL. CLOSET P LAM PLASTIC LAMINATE ACTUAL U-FACTOR: 2 e
C.M.U CONCRETE MASONRY PLYWD PLYWOOD MIN. SKYLIGHT U-FACTOR: 0.55 EOR S O L .\ S
EXT DECK 40# LL - 10# DL UNIT PSF POUNDS PER SQUARE ACTUAL SKYLIGHT U-FACTOR: SITE SETBACKS (R-3) SITE PLAN LEGEND "/,f’E‘OFILL:“'ﬁ@""\
C.0 CASED OPENING FOOT : MW e
COL. COLUMN PSI POUNDS PER SQUARE MIN. CEILING R-VALUE: 49 _——
EXT BALCONY 40# LL - 10# DL CONC. CONCRETE INCH ACTUAL CEILING R-VALUE: 49 REQUIRED PROPOSED — - - —  PROPERTYLINE < /M“"}fy/
o FoLNLOHLORDE N, FRANE WALL RVALLE 0 OR 2015 OR 10010 o e
CONT CONTINUOUS QT QUARRY TILE - : 0" — — —
STARS— CONGENTRATED LOAD oo
CW. COLD WATER RD ROOF DRAIN - : . e I
DEMO. DEMOLITION R&S ROD AND SHELF MIN. BASEMENT RVALUE: 15 OR 19 INTERIOR SIDEYARD 10% LOT WIDTH 6-0 EX TO REMAIN EASEMENT LINE
DIA. DIAMETER REC RECESSED - : e
GUARD & HANDRAILS i(I)DOlel_Ilz_[')A\ ICIA .Il\.ﬁED.II%iCTION DIAG. DIAGONAL REF REFRIGERATOR GC TO PROVIDE PERMANENT CERTIFICATE TO BE POSTED ADJACENT INTERIOR SIDEYARD 10% LOT WIDTH 6-0 EX TO REMAIN E ——  ELECTRIC SERVICE ARCHITECTS CERTIFICATION
DIM. DIMENSION REG REGULAR TO ELECTRICAL PANEL INDICATING INSULATION AND ENERGY VALUES . G GAS SERVICE
DISP. DISPOSAL REINF REINFORCE FOR BUILDING INSULATION, FENESTRATION AND DUCT SYSTEMS. REARYARD 30-0 EX TO REMAIN | HEREBY CERTIFY THAT THESE DOCUMENTS
DL DEAD LOAD RO ROUGH OPENING DENSITY FRICTION FIT BATT INSULATION. HEIGHT - MEAN MAX 25'-0" EX TO REMAIN 7<7<7 DIRECTION AND THAT TO THE BEST OF MY
DN. DOWN RR ROOF RAFTERS
STRUCTURAL FRAMING LUMBER DWGS DRAWINGS SECT SECTION 2. ALL PENETRATIONS THROUGH THERMAL ENVELOPE SHALL BE — (——<(—  SANITARY SEWER KNOWLEDGE COMPLY WITH ALL APPLICABLE
BASE VALUE (USE NO MULTIPLIERS AGAINST BASE VALUE) DS. DOWNSPOUT SHLV SHELVES ADEQUATELY SEALED BY CAULK, GASKET, WEATHERSTRIPPING OR W——  \WATER SERVICE CODES AND ORDINENCES.
D.W. DISHWASHER SHT SHEET :
GRADE #2 SPECIES SPF DOMESTIC OR CANADIAN BASE Fb 875 EA. EACH SHWR SHOWER ALL WINDOWS AND EXTERIOR DOOR JAMBS ARE TO BE SEALED WITH IMPERVIOUS SF X FENCE CERT NO. 001.025823  DATE:  2- 05/30/2025
EX. EXISTING SHTG SHEATHING LOW-EXPANSION FOAM. — EXP. 11/30/2026
SPECIFY MANUFACTURER AND NAME OF SPECIFIC BEAM EIFS EXTERIOR INSULATION SIM SIMILAR ALL BOTTOM PLATES ON EXTERIOR WALLS SHALL BE GLUED TO WALKS/DRIVEWAY 1,044 SF
PRODUCT WITH THE CURRENT SIZE, Fb, AND E VALUES PER FINISH SYSTEM SL SLIDING SUB-FLOOR.
MANUFACTURER EQ EQUAL SPEC SPECIFICATION HOUSE 1,642 SF
EXP. EXPANSION sQ SQUARE 3. ALL FIREPLACES SHALL HAVE GASKETED DOORS & OUTSIDE
MANUEACTURER - TRUS-JOIST ELEC. ELECTRICAL SF SQUARE FOOT COMBUSTION AIR. GARAGE 315 SF ———————
- - ELEV. ELEVATION ss SANITARY SUMP
PRODUCT - LVL HEADERS & BEAMS MICRO-LAM s EQUIPMENT 1P STANDARD SHED 103 SF
EQUIV EQUIVALENT STL STEEL 4. ALL RECESSED LIGHTING IN THERMAL ENVELOPE SHALL BE SEALED
EW EACH WAY STOR STORAGE TO PREVENT AIR LEAKAGE. ALL RECESSED DOWNLIGHTING TO BE
F FURNACE STRUCT STRUCTURE IC-RATED. TOTAL 3,104 SF
APPLICABLE CODES - ARLINGTON HEIGHTS @ [, FLOOR DRAIN SUSP SUSPENDED
FE FIRE EXTINGUISHER T&B TOP AND BOTTOM 5. PROVIDE PROGRAMMABLE THERMOSTATS FOR EACH ZONE WITH
FF FINISH FLOOR T/ TOP OF SETBACK AND MANUAL OVERRIDE.
ALL WORK PERFORMED AND MATERIALS USED SHALL COMPLY FIN. FINISH TEL TELEPHONE
WITH THE FOLLOWING: FIXT FIXTURE T&G TONGUE AND 6. ALL DUCTWORK SHALL BE ADEQUATELY SEALED. ALL SUPPLY
- FLR FLOOR GROOVE DUCTWORK IN UNCONDITIONED ATTIC TO HAVE R-8 INSULATION.
FLSHG FLASHING THK THICK ALL OTHER DUCTWORK TO HAVE R-6 INSULATION. HVAC CONTRACTOR
FDN FOUNDATION TJI TRUST JOIST SHALL PROVIDE EITHER POST-CONSTRUCTION OR ROUGH-IN TEST OF
FO FACE OF TOP TOP OF PLATE TOTAL AIR LEAKAGE FOR DUCT SYSTEMS.
BUILDING CODE 2018 INTERNATIONAL RESIDENTIAL CODE ES FOOTING SUMP TV TELEVISION
MECHANICAL CODE \2/\(/)|1TSHI Q‘II\'/IEEIQII\?AMI'IIE(I)\II-\IriL MECHANICAL CODE EL?{ N Egg&\l& LEP IJLIEIEQLCOUNTER 7. ALL MECHANICAL SYSTEM PIPING CAPABLE OF CARRYING FLUIDS
ABOVE 105 DEG F OR BELOW 55 DEG F SHALL BE INSULATED TO A SHEET TITLE
ELECTRICAL CODE 2017 NATIONAL ELECTRICAL CODE GA GAUGE UON UNLESS OTHERWISE MINIMUM OF R-3. ALL HOT WATER LINES TO HAVE R-3 PIPE SHEET INDEX - ARCHITECTURAL
GALV GALVANIZED NOTED INSULATION & MANUAL SWITCH FOR RECIRC. PUMP. COVER SHEET
WITH AMENDMENTS oFl GROUND FAULT veT VINYL COMPOSITION 3D  [3D VIEWS 1- 05/16/2025
PLUMBING CODE 2014 ILLINOIS PLUMBING CODE WITH INTERRUPT TILE 8. ALL ACCESS HATCHES/DOORS TO UNCONDITIONED SPACE SHALL BE A0 COVER SHEET 2- 05/30/2025
AMENDMENTS GLU-LAM GLUE LAMINATED VERT VERTICAL INSULATED & WEATHERSTRIPPED.
ENERGY CODE 2021 ILLINOIS ENERGY CONSERVATION BEAM VIF VERIFY IN FIELD A1 EXISTING DRAWINGS 1- 05/16/2025 SHEET NUMBER
GYP. GYPSUM wi/ WITH 9. 100% OF ALL LIGHTING TO HAVE HIGH-EFFICACY BULBS. .
CODE WITH STATE AMENDMENTS HD HEAD we WATER CLOSET A2 |FOUNDATION & BASEMENT PLANS 1- 05/16/2025
HDR HEADER wiC WALK IN CLOSET 10. FURNACE: +90% AFUE A3 FIRST FLOOR PLAN 2- 05/30/2025
-ALL APPLICABLE LOCAL AND STATE CODES, ORDINANCES, AND i o METAL Who o WATER HEATER: +95% AFUE A4 ROOF PLAN & STAIR DETAILS 1- 05/16/2025
MANURFI?A%L'JI'IEJgEIgg'SSPECIFICATIONS AND TRADE ASSOCIATIONS "N HIGH PONT Wio WITHOUT oG 02T ORBIR AS |FLEVATIONS 1- 057162025 A O
RECOMMENDATIONS HTG HEATNG we WATERPROOF 1. WINDOWS, SKYLIGHTS AND SLIDING GLASS DOORS SHALL HAVE AN A6  |SPECIFICATIONS 1- 05/16/2025
' AIR INFILTRATION RATE NO MORE THAN 0.3 CFM PER SF, AND -
-ACCEPTED ENGINEERING AND CONSTRUCTION PRACTICES. o AIR CONDITIONING WWE WELDED SWINGING DOORS NO MORE THAN 0.5 CEM PER SF. MEP1 |FIRST FLOOR MEP PLAN 1- 05/16/2025
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EXISTING RENDERING

PLEASE NOTE THESE ARE CONCEPTUAL DESIGN IMAGES AND NOT INDICATIVE OF
THE EXACT LOOK AND MATERIALS TO BE INSTALLED. REFER TO PLANS, CONTRACT,
AND THE PROPOSAL FOR EVERYTHING INCLUDED IN PROJECT SCOPE OF WORK

PROPOSED RENDERING

)
L
e s

DESIGN *BUILD

SINCE 1985

1275 E. DAVIS, ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60005
PHONE: (847)255-2322

EMAIL: JIMJRCDB@GMAIL.COM

C 2024 COPYRIGHT. ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

ADDITION TO THE

LALL RESIDENCE

819 N HIGHLAND AVENUE
ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60004

DATE

1- 05/16/2025

|
ISSUE DATE

1- 05/16/2025 |1 - PERMIT

KEVIN PURDOM, ARCHITECT

1275 E DAVIS ST, ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60005
PHONE: (847)255-2322

EMAIL: KEVINJRCDB@GMAIL.COM

C 2024 COPYRIGHT. ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

PURDOM

ARCHITECT'S CERTIFICATION

| HEREBY CERTIFY THAT THESE DOCUMENTS
WERE PREPARED BY ME OR UNDER MY
DIRECTION AND THAT TO THE BEST OF MY
KNOWLEDGE COMPLY WITH ALL APPLICABLE
CODES AND ORDINENCES.

CERT NO. 001.025823 DATE: 1- 05/16/2025
EXP. 11/30/2026

SHEET TITLE
3D VIEWS

SHEET NUMBER

3D
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1 - PERMIT

KEVIN
PURDOM
001025823

JIMJRCDB@GMAIL.COM

C 2024 COPYRIGHT. ALL RIGHTS RESERVED
KEVINJRCDB@GMAIL.COM

C 2024 COPYRIGHT. ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

(847)255-2322
(847)255-2322

SINCE 1985

1275 E. DAVIS, ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60005

PHONE:
EMAIL:

KEVIN PURDOM, ARCHITECT
1275 E DAVIS ST, ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60005

PHONE:
EMAIL:

LALL RESIDENCE
819 N HIGHLAND AVENUE
ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60004

1- 05/16/2025

ADDITION TO THE

DESIGN*BUILD
1- 0511612025
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VERIFY IN FIELD EXACT SLOPE,

ALLOW ROOM FOR EX WINDOW AND TRIM
ADJUST SLOPE AS REQUIRED.

PROVIDE 2 LAYERS FELT UNDERLAYMENT
WHERE ROOF IS BETWEEN 2:12 AND 4:12

1/4" = 1'-0"

A5

/"3 \ PARTIAL WEST ELEVATION - PROPOSED SIDE

1- 05/16/2025
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DATE:

ARCHITECT'S CERTIFICATION
SHEET NUMBER

| HEREBY CERTIFY THAT THESE DOCUMENTS
WERE PREPARED BY ME OR UNDER MY
KNOWLEDGE COMPLY WITH ALL APPLICABLE

DIRECTION AND THAT TO THE BEST OF MY
CODES AND ORDINENCES.

CERT NO. 001.025823

EXP. 11/30/2026

SHEET TITLE
ELEVATIONS

TEMPERED AFETY GLASS
EX = EXISTING WINDOW TO REMAIN

T

EGRESS
F= FROSTED PRIVACY GLASS

WINDOWS IN WHICH THE BOTTOM EDGE OF THE WINDOW IS LESS THAN 18" ABOVE THE TOP OF

THE FLOOR ARE REQUIRED TO BE TEMPERED.
PERMANENTLY ETCHED, AND THE ETCHING SHALL BE VISIBLE AFTER INSTALLATION TO VERIFY

BEDROOM WINDOWS TO HAVE EGRESS HARDWARE & FOLLOW EGRESS REQUIREMENTS AS
COMPLIANCE. SECTION: IRC R308.4

LABELED ON ELEVATIONS.
PROVIDE A NET CLEAR OPENING OF 5.7 SF OR GREATER, ACHIEVED BY SIMPLY OPENING THE

WINDOW SIZES : ROUGH OPENING TO BE VERIFIED IN FIELD W/ CHOSEN WINDOW MANUF. &
WINDOW

CONTRACTOR PRIOR TO CONSTRUCTION
PROVIDE A NET CLEAR OPENING OF 5.0 SF OR GREATER FOR GRADE LEVEL WINDOWS.

A MINIMUM CLEAR WIDTH OF 20"
ALL BATHROOM GLASS AND GLASS IN AREAS OF HAZARD SHALL BE SAFETY GLAZING,

FIELD VERIFY EMERGENCY ESCAPE & RESCUE OPENINGS IN SLEEPING ROOMS

GLASS SIZES TO BE FOLLOWED AS CLOSE AS POSSIBLE PER DIFFERENT MANUF.
EGRESS WINDOW REQUIREMENTS

ALL NEW WINDOWS TO HAVE A MAX. U-FACTOR OF 0.30

A MINUMUM CLEAR HEIGHT OF 24"
A SILL HEIGHT OF LESS THAN 44" AFF

E

WINDOW NOTES

2.
4.
5,
7.

1.

MANUF.
MATCH EX
MATCH EX
MATCH EX
MATCH EX
MATCH EX

O A A e T

=
EX

-

DESCRIPTION
VINYL (INTERIOR - EXTERIOR -)

ALUMINUM - VENTED

ALUMINUM

TRIM
WHITE

HATCH PATTERN

26/6-8

[
[
[
[
32x42 } 32x42 } 32x42

LOCATION
GUTTERS, DOWNSPOUTS

TRIM AND FASCIA
SOFFIT AND FASCIA

COLUMNS
WINDOWS

MANUF.

MATCH EX

EX TO REMAIN

MATCH EX

EX TO REMAIN
MATCH EX

34x57

DESCRIPTION

HORIZ LAP SIDING
ASPHALT SHINGLES
STANDING SEAM METAL ROOFING

BRICK
STYLE TBD

EX

HATCH PATTERN

1/4" = 1'-0"

«6-8

A5

mSOUTH ELEVATION - PROPOSED FRONT

W8-Sl

1/4" = 1'-0"

A5

/"2 \NORTH ELEVATION - PROPOSED REAR

LOCATION
SIDING (1)
SIDING (2)
ROOFING (1)
ROOFING (2)
DOORS

ELEVATION MATERIALS




R905.1.2 ICE BARRIERS

IN AREAS WHERE THERE HAS BEEN A HISTORY OF ICE FORMING ALONG THE EAVES CAUSING S BACKUP OF WATER
AS DESIGNATED IN TABLE R301.2(1). AN ICE BARRIER SHALL BE INSTALLED FOR ASPHALT SHINGLES, METAL ROOF
SHINGLES, MINERAL-SURFACED ROLL ROOFING, SLATE AND SLATE-TYPE SHINGLE, WOOD SHINGLES AND WOOD
SHAKES. THE ICE BARRIER SHALL CONSIST OF NOT FEWE THAN TWO LAYERS OF UNDERLAYMENT CEMENTED
TOGTHER, OR A SELF-ADHERING POLYMER-MODIFIED BITUMEN SHEET SHALL BE USED IN PLACE OF NORMAL
UNDERLAYMENT AND EXTEND FROM THE LOWEST EDGES OF ALL ROOF SURFACES TO A POINT NOT LESS THAN 24
INCHES (610 MM) INSIDE THE EXTERIOR WALL LINE OF THE BUIDLING. ON ROOF SLOPES WITH SLOPE EQUAL TO OR
GREATER THAN 8 UNITS VERTICAL IN 12 UNITS HORIZONTAL. THE ICE BARRIER SHALL ALSO BE APPLIED NOT LESS
THAN 36 INCHES MEASURED ALONG THE ROOF SLOPE FROM THE EAVE EDGE OF THE BUILDING.
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DESIGN+*BUILD
SINCE 1985

1275 E. DAVIS, ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60005
PHONE: (847)255-2322

EMAIL: JIMJRCDB@GMAIL.COM

C 2024 COPYRIGHT. ALL RIGHTS RESERVED

ADDITION TO THE

LALL RESIDENCE

819 N HIGHLAND AVENUE
ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60004

DATE

1- 05/16/2025

|
ISSUE DATE

1- 05/16/2025 |1 - PERMIT

A4

&

1I4" = 1l-0ll

KEVIN PURDOM, ARCHITECT

1275 E DAVIS ST, ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60005
PHONE: (847)255-2322

EMAIL: KEVINJRCDB@GMAIL.COM

C 2024 COPYRIGHT. ALL RIGHTS RESERVED
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ARCHITECT'S CERTIFICATION

| HEREBY CERTIFY THAT THESE DOCUMENTS
WERE PREPARED BY ME OR UNDER MY
DIRECTION AND THAT TO THE BEST OF MY
KNOWLEDGE COMPLY WITH ALL APPLICABLE
CODES AND ORDINENCES.

CERT NO. 001.025823 DATE: 1- 05/16/2025
EXP. 11/30/2026

SHEET TITLE
ROOF PLAN & STAIR DETAILS

SHEET NUMBER

A4
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VILLAGE OF
ARLINGTON HEIGHTS

INC. 1887

Zoning Board of Appeals
7/14/2025

Item: 1319 N. Salem Blvd. - ZBA25-020
Department: Planning & Community Development

Item Description:

REQUEST

e A 4.97-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-1.3.a. (Required
Minimum Yards) to allow an addition (porch) with a front yard setback of
34.26 feet instead of the required 39.23 feet and an additional 1.0 foot for
the eave.

ATTACHMENTS:
1. Exhibits 1319 N Salem Blvd
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Petition - ZBA#25-020
PIN: 03-19-306-009

ARLINGTON HEIGHTS ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

Staff Analysis

Prepared By: Darko Bajin, Assistant Planner
Hearing Date: July 14, 2025

Date Prepared: July 9, 2025

Project Title: Milewski Residence

Address: 1319 N. Salem Blvd.

Background Information
Petition Number: ZBA #25-020
Petitioner: Kevin Erdmann - Erdmann Construction
Address: 3104 N. Arlington Heights Rd.
Arlington Heights, IL 60004

Existing Zoning: R-3 — Residential Single-Family District

Requested Action/Background Information

The property is zoned R-3 and has a total land area of 15,008 square feet. The petitioner is proposing to construct a
front yard porch that is 36 feet and one-half inch wide, and 6.5 feet deep. This addition would have a front yard
setback of 34.26 feet where 39.23 feet is required. Therefore, the petitioner is requesting the following variation:

o A 4.97-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-1.3.a. (Required Minimum Yards) to allow an
addition (porch) with a front yard setback of 34.26 feet instead of the required 39.23 feet and an
additional 1.0 foot for the eave.

Variation Review Standards

In its consideration of the standards of practical difficulties or particular hardships, the Zoning Board of Appeals shall
require evidence that (1) the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible
with existing uses and zoning of nearby property; and (2) the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which
may include the length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned; and (3) the proposed variation is in
harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; and (4) the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary
to allow reasonable use of the property. A variation shall be permitted only if the evidence, in the judgment of the
Board of Appeals, sustains each of the four conditions enumerated.
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Map of General Vicinity

[tems required to be Submitted 15 Days Prior to Public Hearing

Petition — ZBA#25-020
PIN: 03-19-306-009

ltem

Provided

Dated

Remarks

1. Notification Affidavit

v

6/25/25

2. List of Property Owners Within 250 feet of Subject Property

6/25/25

3. Letter that was Mailed

6/25/25

4. Photographs of Sign on Property

6/25/25
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Petition — ZBA#25-020
PIN: 03-19-306-009

Photographs of Existing Structure
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Village of Arlington Heights

To: Emily Licata / Erdmann Exterior Designs

From: Darko Bojin

Department: Department of Planning and Community Development
File Number: ZBA 25-020

Project: 1319 N. Salem Blvd.

Date: July 9, 2025

ZONING COMMENTS:

The zoning comments below for your use and consideration. If you have any questions, please
contact dbojin@vah.com:

Planning and Community Development

1. The proposed new front porch is nicely designed and enhances the appearance of the
house.

Engineering

1. The Engineering Division has no objection to the requested 4.97"' variation for 34.26'
front yard setback where 39.23" is required to allow for the construction of a covered
porch.

Building & Life Safety

No comments.
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NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING

Notice is hereby given that a public hearing will be
held on Monday, July 14, 2025, 7:00 P.M. in the Buech-
ner Room, 1st Floor of the Arlington Heights Village
Hall, 33 S. Arlington Heights Road, Arlington
Heights, Illinois, at which time the Zoning Board of
Appeals will consider a request for:

* A 4.97-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-
1.3.0. (Required Minimum Yards) to allow an addition
(porch) with a front yard setback of 34.26 feet instead
of the required 39.23 feet and an additional 1.0 foot for
the eave.

Any person who also desires to formally register as an
objector, with the right to cross-examine others at the
hearing, must complete and file an appearance form
with the Village Director of Planning and Community
Development, no later than 4:30 pm five days before
the date of the hearing. Forms are available by
contacting the Department of Planning and Commu-
nity Development at 847-368-5200 or

planning, 8

At the public hearing, the Zoning Board of Appeals
will accept and consider all testimony and evidence
pertaining to the application, and will consider any
zoning actions or relief that may be necessary or
convenient to allow development of the type described
in this notice, or development that is less dense than
the type described in this notice, including, without
limitation, variations or other special approvals on the
property legally described as:

LOT 18 IN SHERWOOD RE-SUBDIVISION, BEING A
RE-SUBDIVISION IN THE SOUTHWEST QUARTER
OF SECTION 19, TOWNSHIP 42 NORTH, RANGE 11,
EAST OF THE THIRD PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN,
ACCORDING TO THE PLAT THEREOF RECORDED
AUGUST 6, 1965 AS DOCUMENT NUMBER 19550498,
IN COOK COUNTY, ILLINOIS.

Commonly known as: 1319 N. Salem Boulevard Arling-
ton Heights IL 60004

Persons with disabilities requiring auxiliary aids or
services, such as an American Sign Language inter-
preter or written materials in accessible formats,
should contact Health & Human Services at 33 S.
Arlington Heights Road, Arlington Heights, Illinois
60005, (847) 368-5760 (Voice), (847) 368-5980 (Fax) or

Ben|um|n Juffe, Chair
Zoning Board of Appeals
Published in Daily Herald, June 28, 2025 (295414)

CERTIFICATE OF PUBLICATION

Paddock Publications, Inc.

Northwest Suburbs

DailyHerald

Corporation organized and existing under and by virtue of the laws of

the State of Illinois, DOES HEREBY CERTIFY that it is the publisher

of the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. That said Northwest Suburbs
DAILY HERALD is a secular newspaper, published in Arlington Heights,
Cook County, State of Illinois, and has been in general circulation daily
throughout Cook County, continuously for more than 50 weeks prior to the first
Publication of the attached notice, and a newspaper as defined by 715 ILCS 5/5.

| further certify that the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD is a newspaper
as defined in "an Act to revise the law in relation to notices" as amended

in 1992 Illinois Compiled Statutes, Chapter 715, Act 5, Section 1 and 5. That a
notice of which the annexed printed slip is a true copy,

was published 06/28/2025

in said Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. This notice was also placed on
a statewide public notice website as required by 5 ILCS 5/2.1.

|gnee of the P&bh/her of the Daily Herald

Control # 295414
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PETITION

The following petition form shall be used when submitting a petition for a variation from
Chapter 28 of the Arlington Heights Municipal Code. This must be submitted with a fully
executed application to the Zoning Board of Appeals. Please refer to Section 12 of Chapter
28 if the Arlington Heights Municipal Code for information regarding the criteria by which
the Zoning Board of Appeals will evaluate variation requests. (Attached to this application
packet.)

PETITION
NOW COMES the Petitioner Michelle and Tom Milewski
being the owner of the property commonly know as: 1319 N Salem Blvd.
and appeals to the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Village of Arlington Heights for a
Variation from Section 5.1-6.1

Chapter 28, of the Arlington Heights Municipal Code, in order to:

Allow the construction of a covered front porch that encroaches 5.74 feet into
the required 40-foot front yard setback.

I hereby state that the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the
locality and will be compatible with existing uses and zoning of nearby property if the

variation(s) were granted (please explain):
The proposed front porch will be architecturally compatible with the existing home and
—_surrounding residences. it will enhance the curb appeal and character of the nhome while
maintaining the residential look and feel of the neighborhoad

I hereby state that the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which
may include the length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned (please
explain):

The hardship is due to the proposed placement of the porch, which sits at 34.26
feet from the front property line — closer than current zoning regulations allow.

I hereby state that the proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of

this Chapter (please explain):

The proposed porch maintains the residential use of the property and seeks to improve the livability and appearance of
the home in a way that aligns with neighborhood character. The request respects the intent of the zoning code while
accommaodating a modest and functional improvement

I hereby state that the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary to

allow reasonable use of the property (please explain):

The porch is designed to align with the front of the existing structure and minimize additional
encroachment. The 5.74-foot variance is the minimum needed to allow a usable, code-compliant front

Revised 1/14/25
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@EHDMANN

= exterior designs Itd
SCOPE

GC: Erdmann Exterior Designs

PROJECT ADDRESS: 1319 N Salem Blvd. Arlington Heights, IL 60004
SCOPE OF WORK: FRONT PORCH

PETIONER/HOMEOWNER: MICHELLE & TOM MILLEWSKI

We are proposing a 36'-'4" x 6'-6" front porch addition. However, the
proposed structure extends into the required 40' front yard setback,
with the front edge of the porch sitting at 34.26' from the front
property line. Please see attached architectural plans, and plat for
additional information.

Thank you, and please reach out to us for questions:
847-212-6700
Emily@erdmannexteriors.com

Endmann Exterior Desigue
3104 N. Arlington Heights Rd.
Arlington Heights, IL 60004

ERDMANN EXTERIOR DESIGNS | 3104 N ARLINGTON HEIGHTS RD | ARLINGTON HEIGHTS IL 60004 | (847) 357-9607 Pafe lél
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i LEGEND
R = PLAT OF SURVEY
C = CALCULATED P.O.B. = POINT OF BEGINNING

' CH = CHORD P.0.C. = POINT OF COMVENCENENT

' CL = CENTERLINE R = RECORD OF

: D = DEED RAD = RADIUS
| E = EAST R.O.W. = RIGHT OF WAY
F.I.P. = FOUND IRON PIPE S = SOUTH LOT 18 IN SHERWOOD RESUBDIVISION, BEING A RESUBDIVISION IN THE
F.I.R. = FOUND IRON ROD  S.I.P.= SET IRON PIPE SOUTHWEST QUARTER OF SECTION 19, TOWNSHIP 42 NORTH, RANGE 11,
FT. = FEET/FOOT S.I.R.= SET IRON ROD
EAST OF THE THIRD PRINCIPAL MERIDIAN, ACCORDING TO THE PLAT
L = ARC LENGTH SE = SOUTHEAST
M = MEASURED SW = SOUTHWEST THEREOF RECORDED AUGUST 6, 1965 AS DOCUMENT NUMBER 19550498, IN
N = NORTH W = WEST COOK COUNTY, ILLINOIS. m
NE = NORTHEAST
¥ ¥ = CHAIN LINK FENCE - ' . -
o——o0 = W00D FENCE_ 30 15 0 30
2 Y w2l i BASIS OF BEARING.
A S o 4 (AL A NORTHEASTERLY LINE OF N. SALEM BOULEVARD
= SETBACK LINE AS FOUND MONUMENTED AND OCCUPIED PER
— = = — - - = [NTERIOR LOT LINE AREA OF SURVEY: RECORD SUBDIVISION.
N 35°00°'00* E (A)

*CONTAINING _ 15008 sQ. FT. OR 0.34 ACRES MORE OR LESS”

|:| Proposed Porch N\ 2 \ O

STATE OF ILLINOIS

COUNTY OF DUPAGE 708 NOTE :
I, THE UNDERSIGNED, AN ILLINOIS PROFESSIONAL LAND 1. ALL TIES SHOWN ON THIS SURVEY ARE MEASURED TO THE

BUILDING'S SIDING (BRICK, FRAME, STUCCO, METAL, ETC.)

SURVEYOR, DO HEREBY CERTIFY THAT "THIS PROFESSIONA
SERVICE CONFORMS TO THE CURRENT ILLINOIS MINIMUM . |§S&w&““uuumazzy AND NOT TO THE FOUNDATION, UNLESS NOTED OTHERWISE.
STANDARDS FOR A BOUNDARY SURVEY . * T THE \\Q\ P . %, 2. ROOF LINES AND OVERHANGS ARE TYPICALLY NOT SHOWN HEREON,

COMPARE ALL DISTANCES AND POINTS IN FIELD AND REPORT
ANY DISCREPANCIES TO SURVEYOR AT ONCE.

WS

PLAT HEREON DRAWN IS A CORR

*NTAXION N
OF SAID SURVEY. Ny

S ‘3\?\ 3253 T

WYLRE d -
‘iﬂen‘“‘“;;‘-':a SwmowETE. O aren THIS 14T e sso) ; pROFESS,ONAL.,:ﬁ% 4. NO DIMENSIONS SHALL BE ASSUMED BY SCALING.
2016, AT LISLE/ ILLINOIS =0: LAND TO=
_5_0: SURVEY =OE ADDRESS COMMONLY KNOWN AS 1319 N. SALEM BOULEVARD
P OR - I =
Morris Engineering, Inc. = * STATEOF =+ = ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, ILLINOIS
515 Warrenville Road, Lisle, IL 60532 é “ ) §
Phone: (630) 271-0770 & 4// (/..‘..LLINOIS'“‘.-\(O\% CLIENT DROST KIVLAHAN MCMAHON & O'CONNOR LLC
FAX: (630) 271-0774 ILLINOIS PROFESSIONAL L»\misu "(. 035-3253 f/// S(E'"""\V\QQ'\\ | n L
LICENSE EXPIRATION DATE NOVEWE8ER 30, 206 ﬂly/ , LU \\\\ FIELDWORK DATE (CREW) 04-14-16 (MD/WM)

////I/”"m\\\\\\\\\\ DRAWN BY: R.S. REVISED: JOB NO. 16-03-0174

WEBSITE: WWW . ECIVIL.COM JLLINOIS BUSINESS REGISTRATION NOU-—-184-00¥245
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NOTES:

1. VERIFY UTIITY LOCATIONS.

2. VERIFY TREES T0 BE REMOVED WITH OWNER

3. VERIFY STRUCTURE LOCATION WITH OTHERS.
SITE PLAN DEPICTED REPRESENTS A REFERENCE LOCATION
ONLY, NOT TO BE USED FOR STAKING, EXCAVATION,
FOUNDATION LOCATION OR BUILDING OF ANY KIND. REFERENCE
CIVIL ENGINEERING FOR ACTUAL HOUSE LOCATION AND VERIFY
N FIELD NO PORTION OF THE STRUCTURE EXTENDS OVER
SETBACKS, BUILDING LINES OR FASEMENTS.

4. REFER TO CIVIL ENGINEERING PLANS FOR UTILITY INFORMATION.

5. BOUNDARY BASED UPON PLAT OF SURVEY FURNISHED T0

ARCHITECT BY OWNER. VERIFY LOT DIMENSIONS IN' FIELD.

1 |

(e

— A .= M

SITE PLAN

~NT7 ~NT7 ﬂrﬂﬁ ~NT7 ~NT7 ﬂrr ﬁﬁ ~NT7 ~NT7
Al Alh JgJ Alh Alh Al Alh 9 Alh Al

4

A000

NOTE TO OWNER & CONTRACTORS:
THESE DOCUMENTS HAVE BEEN PREPARED WITHOUT THE AID OF A PLAT OF SURVEY. THEREFORE THE RESPONSIBILITY OF
VERIFYING ALL SITE RELATED INFORATION HAS BEEN TRANSFERRED TO THE OWNER & CONTRACTORS AND HAS NOT BEEN
COMPLETED BY THE ARCHITECT. THIS INCLUDES AND IS NOT LIMITED TO, THE ALLOWABLE BUILDING AREA, FOOTPRINT,
SQUARE FOOTAGE, VERIFICATION OF WETLANDS AND/OR FLOOD PLAN AND ALL OTHER ITEMS RELATED TO THE SITE THAT
COULD IMPACT OR IMPEDE THE SUCCESSFUL COMPLETION OF PORTIONS OR THE ENTIRE PROLECT.

ACTIONS MAY BE REQUIRED TO VERIFY THE SITE INFORMATION PRIOR TO PERMIT SUBMITTAL OR CONSTRUCTION, AND IS THE
RESPONSIBILITY OF THE OWNER AND/OR CONTRACTOR TO PERFORM THESE ACTIONS IF NEEDED.
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ARCHITECT'S
CERTIFICATION

| have prepared, or caused to be prepared under my

direct supervision, the attached plans and specifications
and state that, to the best of my knowledge and belief
and to the extent of my contractual obligation, they are

in compliance with all applicable codes.”

o \\\muuum,

o (',}‘ EX f,
sco’r‘r F’ Gis‘ ‘\e,m-‘ -«-.L( K

%
i POULIT (i@ '&
; ALA AR
= ooz MN"E%I@%
¥1 184005572
3 ARCHITECT

001018291  11/3026 0/ 19/25

Cert. No. Exp. Date

CONSERVATION CODE
-—NOTE T0 PLAN REVIEWERS, OFFICALS & CONTRACTORS~-

* THESE PLANS HAVE BEEN PREPARED IN ACCORDANCE TO THE CURRENT EDITION OF INTERNATIONAL
ENERGY CONSERVATION CODE AS AMENDED BY THE STATE OF ILLINOIS AND MEET OR EXCEED ALL
APPLICABLE REQUIREMENTS OF SAID CODE.

* THE ARCHITECT HAS CHOSEN TO DEMONSTRATE COMPLIANCE OF MEETING THE PROVISIONS OF THE
ILLINOIS ENERGY CONSERVATION CODE COVERED BY 71 ILL ADM. CODE 600 SUBPART D BY SUBMITTING,
AS REQUIRED BY SECTION 101.5 OPTION 3, THE SEAL OF THE THE ARCHITECT/ENGINEER AS REQUIRED
BY SECTION 14 OF THE ILLINOIS ARCHITECTURAL PRACTICE [225 ILCS 305] .

+ AS SPECIFIED BY THE CODE, 401.2 OPTION 1, COMPLIANCE IS DEMONSTRATED BY MEETING THE
REQUIREMENTS OF SECTIONS 402 TO 404. OPTION 1 WAVES THE REQUIREMENT OF PERFORMING A
"SIMULATED  PERFORMANCE ALTERNATIVE" OR "RESCHECK” TO EVALUATE THE ENVELOPE.

* THESE PLANS STATE CERTAIN APPLICABLE ASPECTS OF THE ENERGY CODE AND ARE NOT INTENDED
T0 RESTATE THE ENTIRE CODE OR ACT AS A REPLACEMENT TO THE CODE. ALL CONTRACTORS ARE TO
FAMILIARIZE THEMSELVES WITH THE CODE AND FOLLOW THOSE REQUIREMENTS THAT RELATE TO THEIR
PARTICULAR TRADE AND ARE RESPONSIBLE FOR SAME. CONTRACTORS SHOULD ALSO VERIFY WHICH
EDITION/YEAR ENERGY CODE SHALL BE FOLLOWED BASED ON THE MUNICIPALITY IN WHICH THE PROJECT
IS LOCATED IN.

wed |F YOU DONT READ ANY OTHER NOTES — READ THIS ONE s
NOTE TO BIDDERS
& CONTRACTORS:
THESE PLANS HAVE BEEN PREPARED BASED ON THE DOCUMENTATION OF AVALABLE CODES AND
ORDINANCES WHICH ARE OPEN TO APPROVAL AND INTERPRETATION BY THE GOVERNING BODY
AUTHORIZED 0 ISSUE. A BULDING PERMIT. THE REQUIREMENTS AND BUILDING SPECIFICATIONS ARE
SUBJECT TO CHANGE BASED ON THIS APPROVAL AND MAY AFFECT THE COST OF THE PROJECT OR

SUCCESSFUL COMPLETION. BIDDERS ARE RESPONSIBLE FOR NOTIFYING THE OWNER(S) OR FINANCIAL
INSTITUTION RESPONSIBLE FOR FUNDING THE PROJECT FOR APPROVAL PRIOR TO BEGINNING WORK.

THIS ARCHITECTURAL DOCUMENTATION IS INTENDED TO GIVE AN OVERALL SCOPE AND DESCRIPTION OF
WORK, ALONG WITH GENERAL SPECIFICATIONS FOR CONSTRUCTION. NOT ALL INFORMATION REQUIRED
OR PERTINENT TO THE PROJECT REQUIRED FOR SUCCESSFUL PRICING OR COMPLETION IS INCLUDED. IT
IS THE RESPONSIBILITY OF ALL CONTRACTORS TO FAMILIARIZE THEMSELVES WITH ALL CODES
PERTAINING TO THEIR DISCIPLINES AND BE RESPONSIBLE FOR THE SUCCESSFUL COMPLETION OF THE
PROJECT.

PLAN & ELEVATION SYMBOLS
s 5 SHELVES R TSHELF & 1ROD ¥R SPRINKLER HEAD

6431 GAS HOOKUP WATER__ WATER HOOKUP FPHR__FROST PROOF HOSE BIBB
- SHOWER HEAD FAUCET €O SHOWER RAIN HEAD fe  FLOOR DRAIN
O PRE-FAB FREPLACE FLUE ] MASONRY FIREPLACE FLUE — REBAR

% CELING DETALL DIAGRAM &~ WORK PONT o ROOF PITCH
SECTION/ VIEW MARKER o—gy- ELEVATION MARKER /\ REVISION MARKER
=] FACE BRICK HOROZONTAL  FrErJASPHALT 7] CONCRETE
= SIDING P SHINGLES
=== ROOFING
TS0 TTTTJSHAKE CEDAR GRAVEL
= I LL{SIDNG TIT [ SHAKE
> =y LI LI 1L ROOFING
JFIELD STONE ~ METAL FACE BRICK
g ROOFING OR STONE
(CUT SECTION)

EXAMPLE WINDOW: 2555 = 2'-5" X 5-5" (©)- EGRESS WINDOW  (7)- TEMPERED GLASS
EXAMPLE DOOR: 2468 = -4 X 6-8"  (©)- FIXED WNDOW

©- SNGLE QUTLET (1) &= SWITCHED DUPLEX OUTLET () —@ TELEVISION JACK
© DUPLEX OUTLET (2)  $ SwcH — TELEPHONE JACK
€= QUAD. OUTLET (4) % DOOR ACTVATED Swirch =X HOMI JACK

> FLUGRESCENT LIGHT FIXTURE . AUDIO SYSTEN JACK
CELING MOUNTED LIGHT FIXTURE © poust (VENTED TO EXTERIOR)
RECESSED CAN LIGHT '*" EXHAUST FAN/LIGHT (VENTED TO EXTERIOR)
DIRECTIONAL RECESSED CAN LIGHT *Ba UNDER CABINET LIGHT
RECESSED WP. LED CAN LIGHT 'SP (NDER CABINET LED LIGHT STRIP

+¢' WALL MOUNTED LIGHT FIXTURE '<} LAMP W/ POST

& FLOOD LIGHT WITH MOTION DET. XCEILING MOUNTED FAN/LIGHT
%@ A/C HARD WIRED CARBON MONOYDE X® 110V SMOKE DETECTOR WIRED IN SERIES W/

DETECTOR W/ BATTERY BACKUP BATTERY BACKUP RUN ON DEDICATED CIRCUIT
WALL TYPES —
3 NEW FRAME WALL ﬁ NEW FOUNDATION WALL & FOOTING

+-2777771 BEARING WALL ABOVE T2z 3 TR. SILL PLATE @ FDTN. WALL

* ALL CONTRACTORS PRIOR TO CONSTRUCTION ARE TO FAMILIARIZE THEMSELVES WITH THE PLANS AND
EXISTING CONDITIONS OF THE PROJECT. ALL CONTRACTORS ARE RESPONSIBLE FOR PERFORMING WITHIN
INDUSTRY STANDARDS AND TO COMPLY WITH ALL APPLICABLE CODES. NOTIFY ARCHITECT OF ANY
CONDITIONS OR DISCREPANCIES ON PLANS WHICH MAY INTERFERE WITH SUCCESSFUL COMPLETION OF THE
PROJECT, PRIOR TO COMMENCEMENT OF ANY CONSTRUCTION OR DEMOLITION.

+ ALL NOTES SHOWN ARE TYPICAL, AND SOME MAY NOT APPLY TO THE SCOPE OF WORK.

DRAWING INDEX

A000

A100

A200

A201
AR02

SITE PLAN,
DRAWING INDEX,
GENERAL NOTES

FIRST FLOOR DEMOLITION PLAN
ROOF PLAN

FOUNDATION PLAN

FIRST FLOOR PLAN

WALL SECTION

FRONT ELEVATION,
LEFT SIDE ELEVATION,

CONTEXT ELEVATIONS
PHOTO BOARD

CODE CONFORMANCE

THE DRAWINGS AND RELATED CONSTRUCTION TO CONFORM WITH THE FOLLOWING

2018 INTERNATIONAL RESIDENTIAL CODE W,/ AMENDMENTS

2018 INTERNATIONAL FIRE CODE W/ AMENDMENTS

2018 INTERNATIONAL FUEL GAS CODE W,/ AMENDMENTS

2018 INTERNATIONAL MECHANICAL CODE W/ AMENDMENTS

2021 ILLINOIS ENERGY CONSERVATION CODE W/ STATE AMENDMENTS
2017 ILLINOIS ELECTRIC CODE W/ AMENDMENTS

2018 INTERNATIONAL PROPERTY MAINTENANCE CODE

2018 SWIMMING POOL & SPA CODE

2014 ILLUNOIS STATE PLUMBING CODE W/ AMENDMENTS

CITY OF ARLINGTON HEIGHTS AMENDMENTS

+ PROVIDE GAS SHUTOFF VALVES TO ALL GAS APPLIANCES & FIREPLACES
* ALL FRAMING DRILLED FOR PLUMBING VENTS OR SIMILAR HOLES TO BE IN A 2 X 6 MIN. STUD WALL
* ALL WATER LINES TO A SECOND FLOOR TO HAVE 18" AR CHAMBERS

ABOVE GROUND WASTE - SCHEDULE 40 PVC, 1120 SERIES
BELOW GROUND WASTE - SCH 40 PVC OR CAST IRON
ABOVE GROUND WATER - TYPE L COPPER, NO LEAD SOLDER
BELOW GROUND WATER - TYPE K COPPER

+ UNDERGROUND SANITARY SHALL BE 4" MIN.
* COLORED PRIMER & STACK TEST REQUIRED ON ALL PVC PIPING
+ 75 B. AR OR WATER PRESSURE TEST REQUIRED ON WATER PIPING

+ HVAC CONTRACTOR TO VERIFY NEW & EXISTING HVAC SYSTEMS IN FIELD

+ HVAC CONTRACTOR TO VERIFY HVAC SYSTEMS ARE CAPABLE OF PROVIDING ADEQUATE AR FLOW TO
NEW ADDITION. UPDATE, REPLACE, ADD TO OR MOVE AS REQD

+ FOR ANY PROPOSED ATTIC FURNACES, PROVIDE A SMOKE,/CO2 DETECTOR, PROVIDE FLOOR DRAN WITH
PAN & AUTO SHUT OFF VALVE (FOR DRAIN BACK UP) ALONG WITH ANY OTHER REQUIREMENTS WHICH
MAY BE NEEDED TO SATISFY LOCAL & NATIONAL BUILDING CODES

+ DUCT JOINTS AND SEAMS SHALL BE MADE SUBSTANTIALLY AR TIGHT

% DUCTS SHALL BE SUPPORTED @ 10'-0" MIN. INTERVALS

+ PROVIDE MIN. 36" DEEP X 30" WIDE X 78" HIGH CLEAR WORK AREA IN FRONT OF FURNACE
SERVICE PANEL

EINISHES

* ALL INTERIOR & EXTERIOR FINISHES INCLUDING BUT NOT LIMITED TO MOULDING, DOORS, WINDOWS,
SIDING, ROOFING, ETC. ARE TO MATCH EXISTING UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED.

D_ESJQ.N_I.QA.D_LNLALU_ES. |

ROOF =30 PSF LIVE LOAD WALLS =20 PSF WIND FOR 0-20 FT. HEIGHT
CEILING =20 PSF LIVE LOAD =25 PSF WIND FOR 21-29 FT. HEIGHT
FLOOR =60 PSF LIVE FOR EXTERIOR BALCONY =30 PSF WIND FOR 30 FT. AND ABOVE

=40 PSF LIVE FOR FLOORS, DECKS, STARS ~ SOIL =3000 PSF MNINUM ASSUMED
OWNER/CONTRACTOR RESPONSIBLE TO VERIFY

+ SEE FOUNDATION PLAN AND SECTIONS FOR HEIGHT, THICKNESS & REINFORCING OF FOUNDATION WALLS

+ FOUNDATION REINFORCING TO BE GRADE 60. LAP CONTINUOUS BARS 36 DIAMETERS.

¢ ALL FOUNDATION WALLS WITH FULL MASONRY VENEER ABOVE TO BE A MININUM OF 10" THICK

¢ ALL EXTERIOR WALKOUT OR ENGLISH BASEMENT FRAME WALLS 6” (246 W/ 1/2" SHEATHING)

« STRENGTH OF CONCRETE AFTER 28 DAYS TO BE 3000 PSI FOR CONCRETE WALLS & 3500 PS

FOR CONCRETE FLAT WORK AND EXTREME CONDITIONS

¢ ALL PORCHES, STEPS AND GARAGE FLOOR SLABS SHALL BE A MIN. OF 3500 PSI & BETWEEN

5% & 7% AR ENTRAINED

+ FOUNDATION HEIGHT TO BE AT SUCH A LEVEL SO NEW TOP OF FINISHED FLOOR MATCHES

EXISTING TOP OF FINISHED FLOOR, UNLESS OTHERWSE NOTED.

¥ PROVIDE SAW CUTS IN EXISTING FOUNDATION TO PROVIDE FOR ADEQUATE ACCESS EITHER T0

NEW CRAWL SPACE OR BASEMENT, PER PLANS AND LOCAL CODES.

+ PROVIDE SAW CUTS IN EXISTING FOUNDATION FOR HVAC ACCESS TO NEW ADDITION AS REQ.

+ CONTRACTOR IS RESPONSIBLE TO PROVIDE VERIFICATION OF EXISTING STRENGTH AND DEPTH

OF EXISTING FOUNDATION AND FOOTING.

+ MASONRY MORTAR TO BE TYPE N,

« VERIFY ALL NEW WINDOW SIZES IN FIELD PRIOR TO PURCHASE

« NEW WINDOWS TO MATCH EXISTING WINDOW TYPE & STYLE, UNLESS OTHERWSE NOTED

+ TOP OF WINDOWS IN REMODELED AREAS TO MATCH EXISTING UNLESS FOLLOWING HOR. HEIGHTS BELOW

+ FOR BASEMENTS, TOP OF WINDOWS @ 6'~8" (80°) ABOVE FLOOR SLAB, UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED

+ FOR 10'-0" PLATES, TOP OF WNDOWS @ 106-3/4" ABOVE SUB-FLOOR, UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED

£ FOR 9'-0" PLATES, TOP OF WINDOWS @ 94-3/4" ABOVE SUB-FLOOR, UNLESS OTHERWSE NOTED

« FOR 8-0" PLATES, TOP OF WINDOWS @ 82-3/4" ABOVE SUB-FLOOR, UNLESS OTHERWSE NOTED

« ALL WNDOWS ARE DESIGNATED IN ROUGH OPENING, SHOWN IN FEET & INCHES

EXAMPLE: 2555 = 2'-5° X 5'-5 (10 BE MET WTHIN 2° OR EXCEEDED), DEPENDING ON MFG.

« PROVIDE (2) 2 X 12 HDR. ABOVE ALL NEW WINDOWS & OPENINGS, UNLESS OTHERWSE NOTED

« VERIFY ALL EXISTING HEADERS, WHERE BEARING WILL BE INCREASED AS A RESULT OF

THE REMODELING, T0 BE MIN. (2) 2 X 12 HDR, UNLESS OTHERWSE NOTED

+ PROVIDE. TEMPERED SAFETY GLAZING IN ALL NEW WINDOWS WITHIN 24 OF ANY DOOR, WITHIN 18” OF

FLOOR, IN TUB & SHOWER ENCLOSURES, & IN STAR WELLS

+ PROVIDE WINDOW GUARDS THAT COMPLY WITH ASTM F2006 OR F2090 WHEN NEW WINDOW SILLS ARE

LESS THAN 24" ABOVE FINISHED FLOOR

¢ ALL NEW FENESTRATIONS SHALL HAVE A MAXMUM U-VALUE AS FOLLOWS:

WINDOWS & DOORS =(0.30), SKYLIGHTS =(0.55)

« WINDOW & DOOR TAGS: FIXED WINDOW =(®), EGRESS WINDOW = (©), TEMPERED GLASS = (D)

STRUCTURAL NOTES:

* PROVIDE DOUBLE JOISTS UNDER ALL BEARING PARALLEL PARTITIONS, KITCHEN ISLANDS & POINT LOADS

+ ALL INTERIOR FRAVE WALL PARTITONS = 3-1/2" (2 X 4 STUD), UNLESS OTHERMWISE NOTED

10\
= “I)
n »

—H—F—AIR-SPACE——4—MASONRY-VENEER)
« ALL EXTERIOR FRAME WALLS = 6" (2 X 6 STUD + 1/2" SHEATHING)

2 L] o\
8)y)

* ALL EXTERIOR DIMENSIONS ARE SNAPPED TO EXTERIOR OF WALL SHEATHING -R-FUH-—MASONRY——
VENEER & ALSO COINCIDES WITH EXTERIOR OF FOUNDATION EDGE (DIMENSIONS ARE NEVER SNAPPED

T0 THIN-CUT MASONRY VENEERS, THEY ARE DEPICTED AS A TYPE OF EXTERIOR SIDING/CLADDING)
+ ALL STEEL TO BE A-36 & STRUCTURAL STEEL BOLTS TO BE A-325

+ STEEL FABRICATOR SHALL PROVIDE ALL MISCELLANEOUS CONNECTORS & SHIMS FOR A
COMPLETE INSTALLATION.

{28 ECH N
* ALL STEEL BEAMS, LINTELS & COLUMN PLATES SHALL BE SHOP PRIMED
+ WALLS SHALL BE BRACED @ EACH END & 20°-0" BETWEEN PANELS MAX.
+ ALL JOISTS, STUDS & RAFTERS TO BE SPF #2 (CANADIAN), UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED
« ALL HEADERS TO BE (2) 2 X 12 SPF #2 (CANADIAN), UNLESS OTHERWSE NOTED
+ THE DIAMETER OF HOLES BORED INTO SOLID SAWN FRAMING MEMBERS SHALL NOT EXCEED

1/3 THE DEPTH OF THE MEMBER & SHALL NOT BE CLOSER THAN 2" FROM THE TOP OR
BOTTOM OF THE MEMBER OR TO ANY OTHER HOLE.

| PER MANUFAGTURER'S RECOMMENDATIONS.
—+PRE-ENGINEERED-FLO0R—JOIST-SUPPHER-SHAH-PROVIDE-JOISTHAYOUT-FROM
—MANUEAGTURER-PRIORTO-START-OF-ROUCH-FRAMING
+ @ = (2) 2x STUDS IN INTERIOR PARTITIONS WITH DOUBLE JOIST BELOW, UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED
« M = (2) 2« STUDS IN EXTERIOR WALLS, UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED
+ 0 = POINT LOAD FROM ABOVE WITH DOUBLE JOIST BELOW, UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED
+ ALL EXTERIOR WALLS OVER 10'-0" TALL TO BE MIN. 2 X 6 STUDS @ 16" 0.C.
* ADD 2 X HORIZONTAL BLOCKING, SAME WIDTH AS STUDS, BETWEEN STUDS IN EXTERIOR WALLS OVER
8'-0" IN HEIGHT. FASTEN EXTERIOR SHEATHING TO BLOCKING & TO STUDS.
« HALF WALLS TO BE MIN. 36" TALL, UNLESS OTHERWSE NOTED
+ FIREBLOCKING SHALL BE INSTALLED @ THE FOLLOWING LOCATIONS:

~ CONCEALED SPACES OF STUD WALLS & PARTITIONS, INCLUDING STAGGERED OR PARALLEL ROWS
OF STUDS, VERTICAL AT CEILING & FLOOR LEVELS AND HORIZONTAL AT 10'~0" INTERVALS

— ALL INTERCONNECTIONS BETWEEN CONCEALED VERTICAL AND HORIZONTAL SPACES SUCH AS OCCUR
AT SOFFITS, DROP CEILINGS AND COVE CEILINGS

— CONCEALED SPACES BETWEEN STAR STRINGERS AT TOP & BOTTOM OF THE STAR RUN

— OPENINGS AROUND VENTS, PIPES, DUCTS, CHIMNEYS AND FIREPLACES AT CEILINGS & AT FLOOR
LEVEL, WITH NONCOMBUSTIBLE MATERIALS
ELECTRICAL NOTES
* WHEN REMODELING OR ADDING A KITCHEN, LAUNDRY ROOM OR GARAGE, THE FOLLOWING NOTES APPLY:
+ ALL OUTLETS ABOVE KITCHEN COUNTERTOP TO BE GFI & MAXIMUM 48" O.C.
« ALL QUTLETS WITHIN 72" OF ANY SINK OR WATER FEATURE TO BE GF
* ALL OUTLETS IN GARAGE TO BE GFI
* WHEN REMODELING OR ADDING TO EXISTING STRUCTURES THE FOLLOWING NOTES APPLY:
+ ALL EXISTING ELECTRICAL COMPONENTS WHICH ARE AFFECTED BY THE REMODELING AND/OR ADDITION
ARE TO BE ADJUSTED, UPDATED, MOVED OR MODIFIED AS REQD TO CONFORM TO CURRENT LOCAL &
NATIONAL ELECTRICAL CODES.

« WHEN MODIFYING AN EXISTING RESIDENCE (ALTERATIONS, REPAIRS OR MODIFICATIONS) THE ENTIRE
BUILDING SHALL BE PROVIDED WITH SMOKE & CARBON MONOXIDE DETECTORS PER LOCAL CODE &
LOCATED AS REQUIRED FOR A NEW DWELLING.

(1) COMBO. SMOKE,/CARBON MONOXIDE DETECTOR @ EACH FLOOR LEVEL

—(1) SMOKE DETECTOR IN EACH BEDROOM

—(1) COMBO. SMOKE,/CARBON MONQXIDE DETECTOR WITHIN 15'-0" OF EACH BEDROOM DOOR/ENTRANCE

+ ALL TYPICAL ROOM OUTLETS TO BE SPACED MAX. 12'-0" APART, UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED
« VERIFY THAT NO POINT ALONG ANY WALL 2'-0" LONG OR LONGER IN ANY HABITABLE

ROOM TO BE MORE THAN 6'-0" FROM AN OUTLET

+ ALL ELECTRICAL CONDUCTORS ARE TO BE SOLID COPPER IN ELECTRICAL METALLIC TUBING

* ALL OUTLETS SHALL BE ARC FAULT PROTECTED

* ALL 15 & 20 AMP QUTLETS SHALL BE TAMPER RESISTANT

+ RECESSED INCANDESCENT OR SURFACE MOUNTED FLUORESCENT LIGHT FIXTURES IN CLOSETS
SHALL BE LOCATED 6" MIN. IN FRONT OF THE TOP SHELF. SURFACE MOUNTED INCANDESCENT
FIXTURES IN WALK-IN CLOSETS SHALL BE 12" MIN. IN FRONT OF TOP SHELF & SHALL BE

FULLY ENCLOSED WITH A GLOBE. SURFACE MOUNTED INCANDESCENT LIGHT FIXTURES ARE NOT
PERMITTED IN CLOSETS OTHER THAN WALK-IN CLOSETS

* ALL CEILING OUTLET ELECTRICAL BOXES SHALL BE CAPABLE OF SUPPORTING A CEILING FAN

* PROVIDE SEPARATE 20 AMP CIRCUITS FOR KITCHEN REFRIGERATORS, MICROWAVES, GARBAGE
DISPOSALS & DISHWASHERS

+ PROVIDE SEPARATE LOCAL DISCONNECTS FOR KITCHEN GARBAGE DISPOSALS & DISHWASHERS

+ PROVIDE MIN. 36" DEEP X 30" WIDE X 78" HIGH CLEAR WORK AREA IN FRONT OF ELECTRICAL PANEL
+ PROVIDE 200 AMP ELECTRICAL SERMCE FOR BUILDINGS UP TO 6,000 SF.

+ PROVIDE 400 AMP ELECTRICAL SERMICE FOR BUILDINGS OVER 6,000 SF.
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ELEVATION NOTES ©
* DO NOT SCALE ELEVATIONS, VERIFY WALL HEIGHTS WITH PLANS, CONTACT

ARCHITECT WITH ANY DISCREPANCIES <
* WHEN INTERSECTING TWO ROOF PLANES WITH DIFFERENT ROOF PITCHES, BLOCK

TOP OF STUD WALL OR BEAM AS REQUIRED TO ALLOW FASCIAS T0 LINE UP -
RETAINING A COMMON EAVE DISTANCE.

* SEE ROOF PLAN FOR TYPICAL EAVE AND RAKE DISTANCES UNLESS OTHERWISE <
NOTED ON ELEVATIONS

* [F RIDGE AND SOFFIT VENTS PROVIDE LESS THAN THE CODE MINIMUM, ADD
CAN VENTS AS NEEDED TO THE REAR AND SIDE ELEVATIONS

WINDOW NOTES
# ALL WINDOWS ARE DESIGNATED IN ROUGH OPENING, SHOWN IN FEET & INCHES <
TO BE MET WITHIN 2" OR EXCEEDED, DEPENDING ON MFG.

EXAMPLE: 2555 = 2'-5" X 5'-5" “‘
EXAMPLE: 3068 = 3-0" X 6™-8" <
EXAMPLE: 18080 = 18'-0" X 8'-0"

TENPERED GLASS = (D -

REVISIONS
3

05-19-25 ANP

FIXED WNDOW =

EGRESS WINDOW =(®

EGRESS WINDOW BREAKDOWN =
MIN. CLEAR OPEN AREA OF 5.7 SIF.
MIN. CLEAR OPEN WIDTH OF 20"
MIN. CLEAR OPEN HEIGHT OF 24"
MAX. SILL HEIGHT OF 44"

E 05-19-25 ANP

REMODELING &

ADDITION NOTES

* WHEN ALIGNING NEW ROOF PLANES WITH EXISTING, VERIFY EXISTING ROOF
PITCH IN FIELD PRIOR TO PURCHASE OR ORDERING OF ROOFING STRUCTURAL
AND FINISHING MATERIALS.

* ALL NEW SIDING TO MATCH EXISTING UNLESS OTHERWISE NOTED. VERIFY WITH
OWNER.

* ALL NEW FASCIA, FRIEZE AND SOFFITS TO MATCH EXISTING UNLESS
OTHERWISE NOTED, VERIFY WITH OWNER.

* VERIFY SIZE OF WINDOWS IN FIELD PRIOR TO PURCHASE.

* ALL BEDROOMS MUST BE PROVIDED ONE EGRESS WINDOW SIZE TO MEET
LOCAL CODE. VERIFY LOCATION WITH PLANS AND OWNER.

DESIGN DEVELOPMENT

RELEASE FOR BID

FINAL REVIEW

PRELIMINARY DESIGN
PRELIMINARY DESIGN
RELEASE FOR PERMIT
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VILLAGE OF
ARLINGTON HEIGHTS

INC. 1887

Zoning Board of Appeals
7/14/2025

Item: 106 S. Windsor Dr. - ZBA25-021
Department: Planning & Community Development

Item Description:

REQUEST

A 1.71-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 6.5-2 to allow a shed side to
be located 1.29 feet from the side property line where 3 feet is required.

ATTACHMENTS:
1. Exhibits_106 S Windsor Dr
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Petition — ZBA#25-021
PIN: 03-32-205-018

ARLINGTON HEIGHTS ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

Staff Analysis

Prepared By: Dan Osoba, Planner
Hearing Date: July 14, 2025

Date Prepared: July 9, 2025

Project Title: Freudenberger Residence
Address: 106 S. Windsor Dr.

Background Information

Petition Number: ZBA #25-021

Petitioner: Scott Freudenberger

Address: 106 S. Windsor Dr.
Arlington Heights IL 60004

Existing Zoning: R-3 — Residential Single-Family District

Requested Action/Background Information

The petitioner has constructed a 160 square-foot shed in the rear of the property 1.29-feet from the north side
property line. A building permit was obtained for the construction of the shed; however, it was constructed a distance
of 1.29-feet from the property line instead of the required 3-feet as shown on the approved permit. The shed is
compliant with height, size, and rear setback requirements, but is encroaching within the required 3-foot side yard
setback for accessory structures. Therefore the petitioner is requesting the following variation:

o A 171 foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 6.5-2 to allow a shed side to be located 1.29 feet from
the side property line where 3 feet is required.

Variation Review Standards

In its consideration of the standards of practical difficulties or particular hardships, the Zoning Board of Appeals shall
require evidence that (1) the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible
with existing uses and zoning of nearby property; and (2) the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which
may include the length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned; and (3) the proposed variation is in
harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; and (4) the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary
to allow reasonable use of the property. A variation shall be permitted only if the evidence, in the judgment of the
Board of Appeals, sustains each of the four conditions enumerated.
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Map of General Vicinity

Items required to be Submitted 15 Days Prior to Public Hearing

Petition - ZBA#25-021
PIN: 03-32-205-018

‘
o
‘

P

Item

Provided

Dated

Remarks

1. Notification Affidavit

v

6/27/25

2. List of Property Owners Within 250 feet of Subject Property

6/27/25

3. Letter that was Mailed

6/27/25

4. Photographs of Sign on Property

6/27/25
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Petition - ZBA#25-021
PIN: 03-32-205-018

NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING
HEARING FOR: VARIATION FROM CHAPTER 28, SECTION 6.5-2 IN
OROER TO ALLOW A SHED TO RE PLACED 1.29 FEET FRONM THE
PROPERTY LINE WHERE 3 FEET IS REQUIRE!
HEARING LOCATION; ARLINGTON HEIGHTS MUNICIPAL BLDG
33 5. ARLINGTON HEIGHTS ROAD
1 ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60005
DATE: JULY 14, 2025 TIME: 7:00 PM
PUBLIC ATTENDANGE AND COMMENTS INVITED
FOR DETAILS CALL VILLAGE GF ARLINGTON HEIGHTS
SCOTT FREVDENBERGER  (p  DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING &
PHONE: 47-603.2385 'COMMWUNITY DEVELGFIENT
' EHONE: B47.385 8200
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Village of Arlington Heights

To:

From:

Department:

File Number:

Project:

Date:

Scott Freudenberger

Dan Osoba

Department of Planning and Community Development
ZBA 25-021

106 S. Windsor Dr

July 8, 2025

ZONING COMMENTS:

The zoning comments below for your use and consideration. If you have any questions, please
contact dosoba@vah.com:

Planning and Community Development

1. No comments

Building and Life Safety

1. No comments

Engineering

1. Staff has reviewed the 2024 building permit for the shed and the matters that
resulted in the shed not being constructed per the plan. The Engineering Division has
no objection to a 1.71 foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 6.5-2 to allow a shed
side to be located 1.29 feet from the side property line where 3 feet is required.
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NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING

Notice is hereby given that a public hearing will be
held on Monday, July 14, 2025, 7:00 P.M. in the Buech-
ner Room, 1st Floor of the Arlington Heights Village
Hall, 33 S. Arlington Heights Road, Arlington
Heights, Illinois, at which time the Zoning Board of
Appeals will consider a request for:

* A 1.71 foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 6.5-2 to
allow a shed side to be located 1.29 feet from the side
property line where 3 feet is required.

Any person who also desires to formally register as an
objector, with the right to cross-examine others at the
hearing, must complete and file an appearance form
with the Village Director of Planning and Community
Development, no later than 4:30 pm five days before
the date of the hearing. Forms are available by
contacting the Department of Planning and Commu-
nity Development at 847-368-5200 or

R 9, .

At the public hearing, the Zoning Board of Appeals
will accept and consider all testimony and evidence
pertaining to the application, and will consider any
zoning actions or relief that may be necessary or
convenient to allow development of the type described
in this notice, or development that is less dense than
the type described in this notice, including, without
limitation, variations or other special approvals on the
property legally described as:

Lot 167 in Stonegate, being a Resubdivision of H. Roy
Berry Company’s East Moreland, being a Subdivision
of that part of the West half of the Northwest quarter
of Section 33, and that part of the East half of the
northeast quarter of Section 32, lying northeasterly of
the Chicago and Northwestern Railroad Co., all in
Township 42 North, Range 11 East of the Third Princi-
pal Meridian, in Cook County lllinois.

Commonly known as: 106 S. Windsor Drive, Arlington
Heights IL 60004

Persons with disabilities requiring auxiliary aids or
services, such as an American Sign Language inter-
preter or written materials in accessible formats,
should contact Health & Human Services at 33 S.
Arlington Heights Road, Arlington Heights, Illinois
60005, (847) 368-5760 (Voice), (847) 368-5980 (Fax) or

Benjamin Jaffe, Chair
Zoning Board of Appeals
Published in Daily Herald, June 28, 2025 (295415)

CERTIFICATE OF PUBLICATION

Paddock Publications, Inc.

Northwest Suburbs

DailyHerald

Corporation organized and existing under and by virtue of the laws of

the State of Illinois, DOES HEREBY CERTIFY that it is the publisher

of the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. That said Northwest Suburbs
DAILY HERALD is a secular newspaper, published in Arlington Heights,
Cook County, State of Illinois, and has been in general circulation daily
throughout Cook County, continuously for more than 50 weeks prior to the first
Publication of the attached notice, and a newspaper as defined by 715 ILCS 5/5.

| further certify that the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD is a newspaper
as defined in "an Act to revise the law in relation to notices" as amended

in 1992 Illinois Compiled Statutes, Chapter 715, Act 5, Section 1 and 5. That a
notice of which the annexed printed slip is a true copy,

was published 06/28/2025

in said Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. This notice was also placed on
a statewide public notice website as required by 5 ILCS 5/2.1.

|gnee of the P&bh/her of the Daily Herald

Control # 295415
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PETITION NOW COMES the Petitioner: Scott Freudenberger
being the owner of the property commonly know as: Scott

and appeals to the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Village of Arlington Heights for a
Variation from Section 12. Chapter 28, of the Arlington Heights Municipal Code, in order to:

Obtain a variance to allow our shed to be less than 3 fee from our neighbor’s property
line, due to the extenuating hardships as identified below.

| hereby state that the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and
will be compatible with existing uses and zoning of nearby property if the variation(s) were
granted (please explain):

The shed is located 15.5 inches from the property line to our neighbor to the North.
Even though this is shorter than the 3 feet, the shed is located in the same location as
the shed it was replacing. We have lived here for 19 years and we’ve never had an
issue with the location of this shed related to any zoning. It has been compatible with
all existing uses since we’ve moved into the home 19 years ago. Also, the new shed
meets all the height/size requirements. It’s also meets the requirements of the utility
easements from the back of the property line.

I would also note that we always pull permits for projects on our property. In this case,
our landscaper/contractor assured us that we had done everything we were supposed
to do.

| hereby state that the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which may
include the length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned (please explain):

We hired a landscaper/contractor, who we asked to pull a permit from the very
beginning. Once we saw that the permit was approved and the shed was built, we paid
the landscaper in full. If we move the shed, Tuff Shed has said that it will void the
warranty and they highly discourage moving it as it may effect the integrity of the
building/structure. It will also create a significant financial hardship since the shed
has already been built and electrical has been installed and approved by the city. We
were always under the impression that we were following the rules, as our landscaper
assured us, since we had an approved permit. We only heard about the 3 foot issue at
final building inspection.
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| hereby state that the proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of this

Chapter (please explain):

The prior shed, from the previous homeowners, that we replaced was very old (over 20
years old), dented and in poor condition. The new shed looks much better and is
pleasing to the eye aesthetically. See pictures attached.

| hereby state that the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary to allow
reasonable use of the property (please explain):

Correct, any unapproved variance would result in a significant hardship as indicated
above (i.e. shed no warranty, integrity/safety of the structure would be an issue).
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VILLAGE OF
ARLINGTON HEIGHTS

INC. 1887

Zoning Board of Appeals
7/14/2025

Item: 513 N. Douglas Ave. - ZBA25-022
Department: Planning & Community Development

Item Description:

REQUEST
e An 8.0 foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(a) to permit a

front porch to be located 22 feet from the front property line where a front
yard setback of 30 feet is required.

e A 0.97 foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(b) to permit a
front porch to be located 4.63 feet from the side (north) property line where
a side yard setback of 5.6 feet is required.

e An 87.09 square-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.5(b)(2)
to permit a front yard impervious surface coverage of 927.15 square-feet
where 840.06 square-feet is required.

ATTACHMENTS:

1. Exhibits_513 N Douglas Ave
2. Neighbors Approval Letter_513 N Douglas Ave
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Petition — ZBA#25-022
PIN: 03-29-413-003

ARLINGTON HEIGHTS ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS

Staff Analysis

Prepared By: Dan Osoba, Planner
Hearing Date: July 14, 2025

Date Prepared: July 9, 2025

Project Title: Organ Residence
Address: 513 N. Douglas Ave.

Background Information
Petition Number: ZBA #25-022
Petitioner: Keith Ginnodo / Kingsley-Ginnodo Architects
Address: 314 N. Pine Ave.
Arlington Heights IL 60004

Existing Zoning: R-3 — Residential Single-Family District

Requested Action/Background Information

The petitioner is proposing to construct a covered front porch within the front yard of the property. The front porch is
proposed to match the 4.63-foot north side setback of the existing home, which is an existing non-conformining
condition. The minimum side sethack for this property is 5.6-feet. Additionally, the porch encroaches 8-feet into the
required front yard setback of 30-feet. These proposed improvements to the front yard exceed the maximum
impervious surface coverage for the front yard specifically by 87.09 square-feet. Therefore, the petitioner is
requesting the following variations:

¢ An 8.0 foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(a) to permit a front porch to be located 22 feet
from the front property line where a front yard setback of 30 feet is required.
A 0.97 foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(b) to permit a front porch to be located 4.63
feet from the side (north) property line where a side yard setback of 5.6 feet is required.
An 87.09 square-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.5(b)(2) to permit a front yard
impervious surface coverage of 927.15 square-feet where 840.06 square-feet is required.

Variation Review Standards

In its consideration of the standards of practical difficulties or particular hardships, the Zoning Board of Appeals shall
require evidence that (1) the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be compatible
with existing uses and zoning of nearby property; and (2) the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which
may include the length of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned; and (3) the proposed variation is in
harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter; and (4) the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary
to allow reasonable use of the property. A variation shall be permitted only if the evidence, in the judgment of the
Board of Appeals, sustains each of the four conditions enumerated.
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Map of General Vicinity

Items required to be Submitted 15 Days Prior to Public Hearing

Petition — ZBA#25-022
PIN: 03-29-413-003

ltem

Provided

Dated

Remarks

1. Notification Affidavit

v

6/27/25

2. List of Property Owners Within 250 feet of Subject Property

6/27/25

3. Letter that was Mailed

6/27/25

4. Photographs of Sign on Property

6/27/25
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Petition — ZBA#25-022
iati PIN: 03-29-413-
Photographs of Existing Structure 9-413-003

HEARING VARIATIONS FROM CHAPTER 28, SECTIONS 5.1-3.3(a),
FOR: 5.1-3.3(b), & 5.1-3.5(b)(2) TO PERMIT A FRONT PORCH TG
) ENCROACH INTO THE FRONT & SIDE YARDS AND
EXCEED FRONT YARD IMPERVIOUS COVERAGE.
HEARING  village of Arlington Heights
LOCATION: 33 S. Arlington Heights Road Arlington Heights, IL 8

DATE: JULY 14th, 2025 TIME: 7:00 pm
PUBLIC ATTENDANCE & COMMENTS INVITED

FOR DETAILS CALL: VILLAGE OF ARLINGTON HEIGHTS

KIRSTEN KlNGstY = OR: DEPARTMENT OF PLANNING AND
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

(BHALA410 BHONE: (847) 368-5200
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Village of Arlington Heights

To: Keith Ginnodo

From: Dan Osoba

Department: Department of Planning and Community Development
File Number: ZBA 25-022

Project: 513 N. Douglas Ave

Date: July 9, 2025

ZONING COMMENTS:

The zoning comments below for your use and consideration. If you have any questions, please
contact dosoba@vah.com:

Planning and Community Development

1. The proposed front porch is nicely designed and it will be a nice enhancement to the
appearance of the house.

Building and Life Safety

1. No comments.
Engineering

1. The Engineering Division has no objection to an 8.0 foot variation from Chapter 28,
Section 5.1-3.3(a) to permit a front porch to be located 22 feet from the front
property line where a front yard setback of 30 feet is required; a 0.97 foot variation
from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.3(b) to permit a front porch to be located 4.63 feet
from the side (north) property line where a side yard setback of 5.6 feet is required;
and the 87.09 square-foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-3.5(b)(2) to permit
a front yard impervious surface coverage of 927.15 square-feet where 840.06
square-feet is required.
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NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING
Notice is hereby given that a public hearing will be
held on Monday, July 14, 2025, 7:00 P.M. in the Buech-
ner Room, 1st Floor of the Arlington Heights Village
Hall, 33 S. Arlington Heights Road, Arlington
Heights, Illinois, at which time the Zoning Board of
Appeals will consider a request for:
* An 8.0 foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-
3.3(a) to permit a front porch to be located 22 feet
from the front property line where a front yard
setback of 30 feet is required.
* A 0.97 foot variation from Chapter 28, Section 5.1-
3.3(b) to permit a front porch to be located 4.63 feet
from the side (north) property line where a side yard
setback of 5.6 feet is required.
* An 87.09 square-foot variation from Chapter 28,
Section 5.1-3.5(b)(2) to permit a front yard impervious
surface coverage of 927.15 square-feet where 840.06
square-feet is required.
Any person who also desires to formally register as an
objector, with the right to cross-examine others at the
hearing, must complete and file an appearance form
with the Village Director of Planning and Community
Development, no later than 4:30 pm five days before
the date of the hearing. Forms are available by
contacting the Department of Planning and Commu-
nity Development at 847-368-5200 or

R B
At the public hearing, the Zoning Board of Appeals
will accept and consider all testimony and evidence
pertaining to the application, and will consider any
zoning actions or relief that may be necessary or
convenient fo allow development of the type described
in this notice, or development that is less dense than
the type described in this notice, including, without
limitation, variations or other special approvals on the
property legally described as:

Lot 3 in Krause and Kehe’s Subdivision of the west
half of the northwest quarter of the northwest quarter
of the southeast quarter (except that part of the east
half thereof lying west of the west line of the east 33
feet and north of the north line of the south 490 feet
thereof) of Section 29, Township 42 North, Range 11,
east of the third principal meridian, according fo the
plat thereof recorded December 5, 1947 as Document
No. 14207173, in Cook County, Illinois.

Commonly known as: 513 N. Douglas Avenue, Arling-
ton Heights IL 60004

Persons with disabilities requiring auxiliary aids or
services, such as an American Sign Language inter-
preter or written materials in accessible formats,
should contact Health & Human Services at 33 S.
Arlington Heights Road, Arlington Heights, Illinois
60005, (847) 368-5760 (Voice), (847) 368-5980 (Fax) or

Benjamin Jaffe, Chair
Zoning Board of Appeals
Published in Daily Herald, June 28, 2025 (295416)

CERTIFICATE OF PUBLICATION

Paddock Publications, Inc.

Northwest Suburbs

DailyHerald

Corporation organized and existing under and by virtue of the laws of

the State of Illinois, DOES HEREBY CERTIFY that it is the publisher

of the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. That said Northwest Suburbs
DAILY HERALD is a secular newspaper, published in Arlington Heights,
Cook County, State of Illinois, and has been in general circulation daily
throughout Cook County, continuously for more than 50 weeks prior to the first
Publication of the attached notice, and a newspaper as defined by 715 ILCS 5/5.

| further certify that the Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD is a newspaper
as defined in "an Act to revise the law in relation to notices" as amended

in 1992 Illinois Compiled Statutes, Chapter 715, Act 5, Section 1 and 5. That a
notice of which the annexed printed slip is a true copy,

was published 06/28/2025

in said Northwest Suburbs DAILY HERALD. This notice was also placed on
a statewide public notice website as required by 5 ILCS 5/2.1.

|gnee of the P&bh/her of the Daily Herald
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June 5, 2025
PETITION
Sara Organ Residence — 513 N Douglas Avenue, Arlington Heights, lllinois 60004

NOW COMES the Petitioner Sara Organ being the owner of the property commonly known as: 513 North
Douglas Avenue, Arlington Heights, Illlinois 60004 and appeals to the Zoning Board of Appeals of the
Village of Arlington Heights for a Variance from the Arlington Heights Municipal Code, Chapter 28 Zoning
Regulations, Section 5.1-3.6 (Required Minimum Yards) and 5.3-2 (Maximum Impervious Surface
Coverage): to build a front porch with a front yard setback of 22 feet instead of the required 30 feet, a
side yard setback of 4.63 feet instead of the required 5.6 feet and to allow the total front yard
impervious surface coverage to exceed the maximum allowable by 85 square feet; and any other
variations which may be required by the Zoning Board of Appeals.

| hereby state that the proposed use will not alter the essential character of the locality and will be
compatible with the existing uses and zoning of nearby property if the variations were granted: The
proposed new front porch will project 8 feet into the required front yard and 12 inches into the side
yard, aligning with the existing north side of the home. The porch will not extend beyond the west line
of the adjacent home and garage located at 603 East Euclid Ave. The porch, as designed, will enhance
the front of the home, offering protection at the front door similar to other homes with porches in the
immediate vicinity.

| hereby state that the plight of the owner is due to unique circumstances, which may include the length
of time the subject property has been vacant as zoned: The property does not have a public sidewalk in
the right of way and the front yard is lined on the north and the south property lines with shrubs which
results in a disengaged character. The porch will be a natural extension of the house and will provide
protected engagement with the neighborhood.

I hereby state that the proposed variation is in harmony with the spirit and intent of this Chapter: The
new porch is in proportion and scale to the existing home and other homes in the immediate vicinity.

I hereby state that the variance requested is the minimum variance necessary to allow reasonable use of

the property: The designed new porch will allow the owners to use the space for the intended use,
sitting/swinging adjacent to each other on the porch while observing the front yard, drive and street.

Signed: (petitioner) V%ﬂ 0/?}%1’— date: 0{/7/2”7‘(:—J
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STATE OF ILLINOIS}ss
COUNTY OF DUPAGE ““
I, THE UNDERSIGNED, AN ILLINOIS PROFESSIONAL LAND SURVEYOR, DO HEREBY \\\\\\\\\\\“ "”II/,/////
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ADDRESS COMMONLY KNOWN AS

DROST KIVLAHAN McMAHON & O'CONNOR LLC

)

1
10' 0
BASIS OF BEARING:
EAST LINE OF N. DOUGLAS AVENUE AS FOUND
MONUMENTED AND OCCUPIED PER RECORD
SUBDIVISION.
N 00°00'00" E (A)

20'

20'

513 N. DOUGLAS AVENUE
ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, ILLINOIS

09/05/2022 (RJ/JJ)
JOB NO. 22-08-0195

REVISED:
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N. DOUGLAS AVENUE

603 E EUCLID AVE 5.6' REQUIRED 30' REAR
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w, ’ / 34'-0 —
] / / @ | 131.43'_/

85 SF IMPERVIOUS SURFACE J

VARIANCE FOR FRONT YARD 5.6' REQUIRED

SIDE YARD SETBACK
30' BUILDING LINE 513 N DOUGLAS AVE

SITE PLAN

1 Fre=7o

KINGSLEY + GINNODO ARCHITECTS|
© KINGSLEY + GINNODO ARCHITECTS

314 N PINE AV, ARLINGTON HTS, IL 60004

SARA ORGAN
513 N DOUGLAS AVE, ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60004
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N. DOUGLAS AVENUE

603 E EUCLID AVE 5.6' REQUIRED

30' REAR
SIDE YARD SETBACK YARD SETBACK
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VARIANCE ®
~
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85 SF IMPERVIOUS SURFACE J 5.6' REQUIRED

VARIANCE FOR FRONT YARD
30' BUILDING LINE

513 N DOUGLAS AVE

Front Yard Area (BLUE): 1680.13 s.f.
50% of Front Yard: 840.06 s.f. max

Total Front Yard Proposed (RED): 927.09 s.f.
Variance Amount: 87.09 s.f.

1

SIDE YARD SETBACK

SITE PLAN

56.0'

716" =1-0"

KINGSLEY + GINNODO ARCHITECTS|
© KINGSLEY + GINNODO ARCHITECTS

314 N PINE AV, ARLINGTON HTS, IL 60004

SARA ORGAN
513 N DOUGLAS AVE, ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60004
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Dan Osoba
Area Measurement
1,680.13 sf

Dan Osoba_1
Area Measurement
600.09 sf

Dan Osoba_2
Area Measurement
327.09 sf

Dan Osoba_3
Text Box
Front Yard Area (BLUE): 1680.13 s.f.
50% of Front Yard: 840.06 s.f. max

Total Front Yard Proposed (RED): 927.09 s.f. 
Variance Amount: 87.09 s.f. 
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KINGSLEY + GINNODO ARCHITECTS]

GTO! S, IL 6000

© KINGSLEY + GINNODO ARCHITECTS

SARA ORGAN
513 N DOUGLAS AVE, ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60004
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KINGSLEY + GINNODO ARCHITECTS|
© KINGSLEY + GINNODO ARCHITECTS
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SARA ORGAN
513 N DOUGLAS AVE, ARLINGTON HEIGHTS, IL 60004
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June 24, 2025

Zoning Board of Appeals Commissioners
33 S. Arlington Heights Road
Arlington Heights, IL 60005

RE: ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS HEARING = July 14, 2025
FOR SARA ORGAN, 513 N. DOUGLAS AVE

Dear Commissioners,

We, being the immediate neighbors of the Organ Residence, have reviewed the drawings of the project
that Sara would like to build. We are in favor of the improvements they are making and do not have any

objections to the variance they are seeking. We believe that their project will enhance the character of
the neighborhood.

Please consider this in your decision-making process.

Thank you, sincerely,
The nelghbors ot 513 N Douglas Ave
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